

CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND SPECIFICATIONS

DIVISION OF PARKS & RECREATION

FOR

LANSDOWNE MERRICK PARK
TENNIS COURT CONSTRUCTION

Bid No. 62-2014

LFUCG Div. of Parks & Recreation
Planning & Design



Council Clerk Copy

Set 3

PART 1

ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS

INDEX

1.	INVITATION	AB-1
2.	DESCRIPTION OF WORK	AB-1
3.	OBTAINING PLANS, SPECIFICATIONS, AND BID DOCUMENTS	AB-1
4.	METHOD OF RECEIVING BIDS	AB-2
5.	METHOD OF AWARD	AB-2
6.	BID WITHDRAWAL	AB-2
7.	BID SECURITY	AB-2
8.	SUBMISSION OF BIDS	AB-2
9.	RIGHT TO REJECT	AB-3
10.	NOTIFICATION TO THE LFUCG FOR AFFIRMATIVE ACTION	AB-3
11.	NOTICE CONCERNING DBE GOAL	AB-3
12.	PRE-BID MEETING	$\Delta \mathbf{R}_{-} A$

ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS

1. INVITATION

Sealed proposals for the following work will be received by the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government (LFUCG) until 2:00 p.m., local time, April 14, 2014, for furnishing all labor and/or materials and performing all work as set forth by this advertisement, conditions (general and special), specifications, and/or the drawings prepared by and for Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, Division of Parks and Recreation. Immediately following the scheduled closing time for reception of bids, all proposals which have been submitted in accordance with the above will be publicly opened and read aloud.

2. DESCRIPTION OF WORK

Construction of two (2) new tennis courts at Lansdowne Merrick Park, 3190 Montavesta Rd., Lexington, KY 40502, in accordance with the Contract Documents.

3. OBTAINING PLANS, SPECIFICATIONS, AND BID DOCUMENTS

Plans, Specifications, and Contract Documents may be examined at the following locations:

LFUCG

Division of Central Purchasing 200 East Main Street, Rm 338 Lexington, Kentucky 40507

LFUCG

Division of Parks and Recreation 469 Parkway Drive Lexington, KY 40504

4. METHOD OF RECEIVING BIDS

Bids will be received from Prime Contracting firms on a Lump Sum Basis for total Project. The Bidder must include a price for all bid items to be considered. Bids shall be submitted in the manner and subject to the conditions as set forth and described in the Instruction to Bidders and Special Conditions.

Sealed bids shall be clearly marked on the outside of the container as follows: Company Name and Address, Bid Invitation Number, and the Project Name. Bids are to remain sealed until official Bid closure time.

Mailed bids/proposals should be sent to the Director, Division of Central Purchasing, 200 East Main Street, Lexington, KY 40507.

5. METHOD OF AWARD

A. The Contract, if awarded, will be to the lowest, qualified responsible bidder for the total project whose qualifications indicate the award will be in the best interest of the OWNER and whose bid/proposal complies with all the prescribed requirements. No Notice of Award will be given until the OWNER has concluded such investigation as deemed necessary to establish the responsibility, qualifications and financial ability of Bidders to do the work in accordance with the Contract Documents to the satisfaction of the OWNER within the time prescribed. The OWNER reserves the right to reject the Bid of any Bidder who does not pass such investigation to the OWNER's satisfaction. In analyzing Bids, the OWNER may take into consideration alternate and unit prices, if requested by the Bid forms.

6. BID WITHDRAWAL

No bidder may withdraw his bid for a period of sixty (60) calendar days after the closing date for receipt of bids. Errors and omissions will not be cause for withdrawal of bid without forfeit of bid bond. Bids may be withdrawn in person prior to the closing date of receipt of bids.

7. BID SECURITY

If the bid is \$50,000 or greater, bid shall be accompanied by a certified check or bid bond payable to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government in an amount not less than Five Percent (5%) of the base bid. Bid bond shall be executed by a Surety Company authorized to do business in the Commonwealth of Kentucky and countersigned by a licensed Kentucky Resident Agent, representing the Surety Company. Bid Bonds are not required for bids under \$50,000. A cashier's check or irrevocable letter of credit is an acceptable form of bid security.

8. SUBMISSION OF BIDS

CONTRACTORS shall submit their bids to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, Division of Purchasing, Third Floor, 200 East Main Street, Lexington, Kentucky 40507. Bids shall be submitted in a sealed envelope not later than 2:00 p.m. local time, April 14, 2014. Sealed proposals shall be clearly marked on the outside of the container as follows: "Company Name and Address, Bid Invitation Number, and Project Name to be opened at 2:00 p.m. local time, April 14, 2014. Bids are to remain sealed until official Bid closure time. Bids received after the scheduled closing time for receipt of bids will not be considered and will be returned unopened.

9. RIGHT TO REJECT

The Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government reserves the right to reject any and all bids and to waive all informalities and/or technicalities where the best interest of the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government may be served.

10. NOTIFICATION TO THE LEXINGTON-FAYETTE URBAN COUNTY GOVERNMENT FOR AFFIRMATIVE ACTION PLAN AND CURRENT WORKFORCE

The successful bidder must submit, within seven (7) calendar days of the bid opening, the following to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government:

1. Affirmative Action Plan for his/her firm.

Failure to submit this as required herein may result in disqualification of the Bidder from the award of the contract.

All submissions should be directed to:

Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government
Division of Purchasing
200 East Main Street, 3rd Floor, Room 338
Lexington, Kentucky 40507

11. NOTICE CONCERNING DBE GOAL

Notice of requirement for Affirmative Action to ensure Equal Employment Opportunities and Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) contract participation.

The Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government has set a goal that not less than ten percent (10%) of the total value of this contract be subcontracted to Disadvantaged Business Enterprises. The goal for the utilization of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises as subcontractors is a recommended goal. Contractors who fail to meet such goals will be expected to provide written explanations to the EEO Office and the Director of the Division of Purchasing of efforts they have made to accomplish the recommended goals, and the

extent to which they are successful in accomplishing the recommended goals will be a consideration in the procurement process.

For assistance in locating Disadvantaged Business Enterprises Subcontractors contact:

Marilyn Clark, Division of Central Purchasing Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government 200 East Main Street, 3rd Floor, Room 338 Lexington, Kentucky 40507 (859) 258-3323

12. PRE-BID MEETING

A pre-bid meeting shall be held at the project site, Lansdowne Merrick Park, 3190 Montavesta Rd., Lexington, KY 40502 at 2:30 pm on April 4, 2014. While not mandatory, bidders are strongly encouraged to attend the pre-bid meeting to examine the site and ask any questions prior to submitting a bid.

PART II

INFORMATION FOR BIDDERS

INDEX

1.	RECEIPT AND OPENING OF BIDS	IB-2
2.	PREPARATION OF BID	IB-2
3.	SUBCONTRACTS	IB-2
4.	QUALIFICATION OF BIDDER	
5.	BID SECURITY	IB-4
6.	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR FAILURE TO ENTER INTO CONTRACT	IB-4
7.	TIME OF COMPLETION AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES	IB-4
8.	EXAMINATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND SITE	IB-5
9.	ADDENDA AND INTERPRETATIONS	IB-5
10.	SECURITY FOR FAITHFUL PERFORMANCE	IB-6
11.	POWER OF ATTORNEY	IB-6
12.	TAXES AND WORKMEN'S COMPENSATION	IB-6
13.	LAWS AND REGULATIONS	IB-6
14.	EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL AND PERMITS	IB-6
15.	PREVAILING WAGE LAW AND MINIMUM HOURLY RATES	IB-7
16.	AFFIRMATIVE ACTION PLAN	IB-7
17.	CONTRACT TIME	IB-7
18.	SUBSTITUTION OR "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS	IB-7
19.	ALTERNATE BIDS	IB-8
20.	SIGNING OF AGREEMENT	IB-8
21	ASSISTANCE TO BE OFFERED TO DBE CONTRACTORS	IB-8

PART II

INFORMATION FOR BIDDERS

1. RECEIPT AND OPENING OF BIDS

The Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government (herein called the OWNER) invites bids from firms on the project described in the Advertisement for Bids. The OWNER will receive bids at the Division of Purchasing, at the time and in the manner set forth in the Advertisement for Bids, and the Bids will then be publicly opened and read aloud. The OWNER may consider informal any bid not prepared and submitted in accordance with the provisions hereof and may waive any informalities or reject any and all bids. Any bid may be withdrawn prior to the scheduled time for the opening of bids or authorized postponement thereof. Any bid received after the time and date specified shall not be considered. No bidder may withdraw a bid within 60 days after the actual time and date of the bid opening, but OWNER may, in its sole discretion, release any bid and return the Bid Security prior to that date.

The Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government assumes no responsibility for bids that are not addressed and delivered as indicated above. Bids that are not delivered to the Division of Central Purchasing by the stated time and date will be rejected.

2. PREPARATION OF BID

Each bid must be submitted on the prescribed Form of Proposal. All blank spaces for the bid prices must be filled in, either in ink or typewritten, for both unit prices and extensions. Totals for each bid item must be added to show the total amount of the bid. Each bid must be submitted in a sealed envelope bearing on the outside the name of the bidder, their address, the name of the project, the invitation number and time and date for which the bid is submitted. Bids must be addressed to the Director of Purchasing, Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, Third Floor, 200 East Main Street, Lexington, Kentucky 40507. If forwarded by mail, the sealed envelope containing the bid must be enclosed in another envelope addressed as specified above.

3. SUBCONTRACTS

The bidder is specifically advised that any person, firm, or other party to whom it is proposed to award a subcontract under this Contract must be acceptable to the OWNER. All proposed subcontractors must be identified on the Form of Proposal. Prior to the award of Contract, the OWNER or the OWNER'S representative will advise the CONTRACTOR of the acceptance and approval thereof or of any action necessary to be taken. Should any Subcontractor be rejected by the OWNER, the CONTRACTOR shall present a new name and/or firm to the OWNER at no change in the Contract Price.

4. QUALIFICATION OF BIDDER

The OWNER may make such investigations as the OWNER deems necessary to determine the ability of the bidder to perform the Work, and the bidder shall furnish to the OWNER all such information and data for this purpose as the OWNER may request. The OWNER reserves the right to reject any bid if the evidence submitted by, or investigation of, such bidder fails to satisfy the OWNER that such bidder is properly qualified to carry out the obligations of the Contract and to complete the Work contemplated therein. Conditional bids will not be accepted.

In evaluating Bids, OWNER shall consider the qualifications of the BIDDERS, whether or not the Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, and alternatives and unit prices, as requested. OWNER may consider maintenance requirements, performance data, and disruption or damage to private property. It is OWNER'S intent to accept alternatives, if requested by the bid forms, in the order in which they are listed in the Bid Form but OWNER may accept or decline them in any order or combination. The contract, if awarded, will be awarded to the lowest, qualified, responsible BIDDER based upon OWNER'S evaluation which indicates that the award will be in the best interest of OWNER and the general public.

In the event there is any question as to the bidder's qualifications and ability to complete the work, a final determination will be made in accordance with a fair evaluation by the Urban County Government of the above listed elements.

- A. If the OWNER requires filling out a detailed financial statement, the bidder may provide its current certified financial statement(s) for the required time interval.
- B. Corporate firms are required to be registered and in good standing with the requirements and provisions of the Office of the Secretary of State, Commonwealth of Kentucky.
- C. Good standing with Public Works Act any CONTRACTOR and/or subcontractors in violation of any wage or work act provisions (KRS 337.510 to KRS 337.550) are prohibited by Statutory Act (KRS 337.990) from bidding on or working on any and all public works contracts, either in their name or in the name of any other company, firm or other entity in which he might be interested. No bid from a prime contractor in violation of the Act can be considered, nor will any subcontractor in violation of the Act be approved and/or accepted. The responsibility for the qualifications of the subcontractor is solely that of the prime contractor.
- D. Documents Required of CONTRACTOR (1) A sworn statement signed by the President or owner of the Company regarding all current work in progress anywhere; (2) A document showing the percent of completion of each project and the total worth of each project; and (3) Documentation showing the percentage of the DBE employment levels on each project of the Bidder's current work force, and DBE participation levels for Subcontractors.

E. Optional OWNER Requirements - The OWNER, at its discretion, may require the BIDDER/CONTRACTOR to provide: (1) a current detailed financial statement for a period including up to 3 prior years; (2) financial security or insurance in amounts and kinds acceptable to the OWNER to meet the financial responsibility requirements for the CONTRACTOR to indemnify the OWNER. (3) Additional information and/or DBE work force data, as well as DBE participation data.

Each bidder agrees to waive any claim it has or may have against the Owner, the Architect/Engineer, and their respective employees, arising out of or in connection with the administration, evaluation, or recommendation of any bid.

5. BID SECURITY

- A. Each bid must be accompanied by a bid bond prepared on a Form of Bid Bond and attached hereto, duly executed by the bidder as principal and having as surety thereon a surety company approved by the OWNER, in the amount of 5% of the bid. Such bid bond will be returned to the unsuccessful bidder(s) only upon written request to the Director of Central Purchasing within seven (7) days of opening of bids. Bid bond shall be made payable to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government. Bid security is not required for projects under \$50,000.
- B. Bonds shall be placed with an agent licensed in Kentucky with surety authorized to do business within the state. When the premium is paid for such coverage, the full commission payable shall be paid to such local agent who shall not divide such commission with any person other than a duly licensed resident local agent.

6. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR FAILURE TO ENTER INTO CONTRACT

The successful bidder, upon his failure or refusal to execute and deliver the Contract and bonds required within ten (10) days after he has received notice of the acceptance of his bid, shall forfeit to the OWNER, as liquidated damages for such failure or refusal, the security deposited with his bid.

7. TIME OF COMPLETION AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

Bidder must agree to commence work on or before a date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" from the OWNER and to fully complete the Project within the time as specified in the Contract. Bidder must agree also to pay \$ NA per day as liquidated damages, or the sum as specified in the Contract for each consecutive calendar day thereafter as hereinafter provided in the General Conditions.

8. EXAMINATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND SITE

- A. It is the responsibility of each Bidder before submitting a Bid, to (a) examine the Contract Documents thoroughly, (b) visit the site(s) to become familiar with local conditions that may affect cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the work, (c) consider Federal, State and Local laws and regulations that may affect cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the work, (d) study and carefully correlate Bidder's observations with the Contract Documents, and (e) notify Engineer of all conflicts, errors or discrepancies in the Contract Documents.
- B. Bidders should examine the requirements of section 4 of the General Conditions for information pertaining to subsurface conditions, underground structures, underground facilities, and availability of lands, easements, and rights-of-way. The completeness of data, presented in the Contract Documents, pertaining to subsurface conditions, underground structures, and underground facilities for the purposes of bidding or construction is not assured. The Bidder will, at Bidder's own expense. make or obtain any additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests and studies and obtain any additional information and data which pertain to the physical conditions (surface and subsurface) which may affect cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the Work and which Bidder deems necessary to determine its Bid for performing and furnishing the Work in accordance with the time, price, and other terms and conditions of the Contract Documents. On request in advance, OWNER will provide access to the site to conduct such explorations and tests as each Bidder deems necessary for submission of a bid. Bidder shall fill all holes, clean up and restore the site to its former condition upon completion of such explorations.
- C. The submission of a Bid will constitute an incontrovertible representation by the Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of this paragraph 8; that without exception the Bid is premised upon furnishing and performing the Work required by the Contract Documents and such means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction as may be indicated in or required by the Contract Documents; and that the Contract Documents are sufficient in scope and detail to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.

9. ADDENDA AND INTERPRETATIONS

No interpretation of the meaning of the Contract Documents will be made to any bidder orally. Every request for such interpretation should be in writing addressed to the Director of Central Purchasing, who in turn will have an Addendum issued for the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, and to be given consideration must be received prior to the date fixed for the opening of bids. Any and all such interpretations and any supplemental instructions will be in the form of written addenda to the specifications. Acknowledgement of the receipt of addenda must be included with all submitted bids. Failure of any bidder to receive any such addendum or interpretation shall not relieve such bidder from any obligation under his bid as submitted. All addenda so issued shall become part of the Contract Documents.

10. SECURITY FOR FAITHFUL PERFORMANCE

- A. Simultaneously with his delivery of the executed Contracts, the CONTRACTOR shall furnish a surety bond or bonds as security for the faithful performance of this Contract and for payment of all persons performing labor on the Project under this Contract and furnishing materials in connection with this Contract, as specified in the General Conditions. The surety on such bond or bonds shall be a duly authorized surety company satisfactory to the OWNER and authorized to do business in the Commonwealth of Kentucky.
- B. All bonds required by this Contract and laws of this State shall be placed with agents licensed in the State of Kentucky. When the premium is paid for such coverage's, the full commission shall be paid to such local agent who shall not divide such commission with any person other than a duly licensed resident local agent.
- C. Contractor shall use standard Performance and Payment Bond forms such as documents provided with this contract book or AIA form A312-1984 (or later). Each document will be for 100% of the Contract Bid Amount.

11. POWER OF ATTORNEY

Attorney-in-fact who signs bid bonds or contract bonds must file with each bond a certified and effectively dated copy of their power of attorney.

12. TAXES AND WORKMEN'S COMPENSATION

The CONTRACTOR and subcontractor will be required to accept liability for payment of all payroll taxes, sales and use tax, and all other taxes or deductions required by local, state or federal law, such as old age pension, social security, or annuities measured by wages. Each shall carry Workmen's Compensation Insurance to the full amounts as required by Statutes and shall include the cost of all foregoing items in the proposal. The CONTRACTOR will not otherwise be reimbursed or compensated for such tax payments. The CONTRACTOR is urged to ascertain at his own risk his actual tax liability in connection with the execution or performance of his Contract.

13. LAWS AND REGULATIONS

The bidder's attention is directed to the fact that all applicable state laws, municipal ordinances, and the rules and regulations of all authorities having jurisdiction over construction of the Project shall apply to the Contract throughout, and they will be deemed to be included in the contract, the same as though herein written out in full.

14. EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL AND PERMITS

The CONTRACTOR and Subcontractors performing work on projects on behalf of the OWNER shall also comply with all applicable federal, state, and local environmental regulations and all requirements and conditions set forth in "special" permits including

but not limited to Corp of Engineers 404 permits, 401 Water Quality Certifications, Stream Crossing and Floodplain Encroachment Permits as described in Part 4 General Conditions Paragraph 5.17.

15. PREVAILING WAGE LAW AND MINIMUM HOURLY RATES

Federal or state wage rates and regulations, if required for this Project, will be as described in the Special Conditions.

16. AFFIRMATIVE ACTION PLAN

The successful Bidder must submit with their bid, the following items to the Urban County Government:

- 1. Affirmative Action Plan of the firm
- 2. Current Work Force Analysis Form
- 3. Good Faith Effort Documentation
- 4. List of Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Subcontractors and the Dollar Value of each Subcontract

A Work Force Analysis Form shall be submitted for each Contract. Failure to submit these items as required herein may result in disqualification of the Bidder from award of the Contract.

All submissions should be directed to:

Director, Division of Central Purchasing Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government 200 East Main Street, Third Floor Lexington, KY 40507

17. CONTRACT TIME

The number of calendar days within which the Work is to be substantially completed and ready for final payment (the Contract Time) is set forth in the Form of Proposal and the Agreement.

18. SUBSTITUTE OR "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS

The Contract, if awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment described in the Drawings or specified in the Specifications without consideration of possible substitute or "or-equal" items. Whenever it is indicated in the Drawings or specified in the Specifications that a substitute or "or-equal" item of material or equipment may be furnished or used by the CONTRACTOR if acceptable to the ENGINEER and OWNER, application for such acceptance will not be considered by the ENGINEER and OWNER until after the effective date of the Agreement. The procedure for submission of any such application by the

CONTRACTOR and consideration by the ENGINEER and OWNER is set forth in the General Conditions.

19. ALTERNATE BIDS

Bidders shall submit alternate bids/proposals only if and when such alternate bids/proposals have been specifically requested in an Invitation for Bids. If alternate bids/proposals are requested in an Invitation for Bids, the form of submission of such alternate bid and the conditions under which such alternate bids will be considered for award of a contract will be established in the Invitation.

Any Bidder who submits a bid incorporating an alternate proposal when alternate bids/proposals have not been requested in the Invitation for Bids shall have his/her bid rejected as non-responsive.

Any Bidder who submits a bid incorporating two (2) or more prices for an item or groups of items (unless such method of pricing is requested in the Invitation for Bids), or which imposes conditions for acceptance other than those established in the Invitation for Bids, shall have their bid rejected as non-responsive.

20. SIGNING OF AGREEMENT

When OWNER gives a Notice of Award to the successful Bidder, it will be accompanied by the required number of unsigned counterparts of the Agreement with all other written Contract Documents attached. Within ten days thereafter, CONTRACTOR shall sign and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Agreement and attached documents to OWNER with the required Bonds, Certificate of Insurance, and Power of Attorney. The OWNER will deliver one fully signed counterpart to CONTRACTOR at such time as it has been signed by the Mayor.

21. ASSISTANCE TO BE OFFERED TO DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (MWDBE) CONTRACTORS

A. Outreach for MWDBE(s)

The Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government (LFUCG) maintains a database of MWDBE contractors and organizations. When a LFUCG construction project is advertised for bidding, notices are sent to companies registered at https://lfucg.economicengine.com. The notices describe the project and indicate the deadline for submitting bids.

If you wish to be added to the LFUCG MWDBE contractor database, please contact:

Marilyn Clark, Division of Central Purchasing Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government 200 East Main Street, Room 338 Lexington, Kentucky 40507

mclark@lexingtonky.gov

B. Bid Bond Assistance for MWDBE(s)

For those MWDBE contractors who wish to bid on LFUCG project, bid bond assistance is available. This bid bond assistance is in the form of a "Letter of Certification" which is accepted by the LFUCG's Division of Purchasing, in lieu of a bid bond. The "Letter of Certification" must be included in the bid package when it is submitted to the Division of Purchasing. The "Letter of Certification" will reference the specific project for which the bid is being submitted, and the time and date on which the bid is due. Bid bond assistance must be requested from the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government's Division of Central Purchasing.

C. Eligibility for Bid Bond Assistance for MWDBE(s)

In order to be eligible for any Bid bonding assistance, a MWDBE construction company must be owned or controlled at the level of 51% or more by a member or members of a minority group or females. Prior to receiving assistance, a statement providing evidence of ownership and control of the company by a member or members of a minority group or females must be signed by the Owner or corporate officer and by an attorney or accountant submitted to:

Marilyn Clark, Division of Central Purchasing Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government 200 East Main Street, Room 338 Lexington, Kentucky 40507 mclark@lexingtonky.gov

D. MWDBE Subcontractors

The LFUCG will, upon request, assist prime contractors in the procurement of eligible DBE subcontractors in an effort to achieve 10% minimum MWDBE goal.

For a list of eligible subcontractors, please contact:

Marilyn Clark, Division of Central Purchasing Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government 200 East Main Street, Room 338 Lexington, Kentucky 40507 mclark@lexingtonky.gov

PART III

Invitation to Bid No. 62-2014 LANSDOWNE MERRICK PARK TENNIS COURT CONSTRUCTION

1. FORM OF PROPOSAL

	Place: Lexington, Kentucky
	Date: APRIL 14, 2014
	g Form of Proposal shall be followed exactly in submitting a proposal for this Work.
This Proposa	Submitted by KANDLE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, CCC NO. 1 MILL CREEK PARK FRANKFORT, KY 40601 (Name and Address of Bidding Contractor)
(Hereinafter Kentucky	called "Bidder"), organized and existing under the laws of the State of doing business as A LIMITED LIBITION OF ANY "a corporation," "a partnership", or an "individual" as applicable.
То:	Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government (Hereinafter called "OWNER") Office of the Director of Purchasing 200 East Main Street, 3rd Floor Lexington, KY 40507

Gentlemen:

The Bidder, in compliance with your Invitation for Bids for Lansdowne Merrick Park Tennis Court Construction having examined the Plans and Specifications with related documents, having examined the site for proposed Work, and being familiar with all of the conditions surrounding the construction of the proposed Project, including the availability of materials and labor, hereby proposes to furnish all labor, materials, and supplies, and to construct the Project in accordance with the Contract Documents, within the time set forth therein, and at the lump sum and/or unit prices stated hereinafter. These prices are to cover all expenses incurred in performing the Work required under the Contract Documents, of which this proposal is a part. The OWNER will issue work orders for work to be performed under this Contract.

BIDDER hereby agrees to commence work under this contract on or before a date to be specified in the Notice to Proceed and to fully complete the project within the time provided in the Purchase Order or Work Orders issued by the OWNER.

The Bidder hereby acknowledges receipt of the following addenda:

Addendum No. 1	Date 4-07-14
Addendum No	Date
Addendum No	
Addendum No.	Date
Addendum No.	
Addendum No	Date
Addendum No	Date
Addendum No.	Date

Insert above the number and the date of any Addendum issued and received. If none has been issued and received, the word "NONE" should be inserted.

2. <u>LEGAL STATUS OF BIDDER</u>

Bidder	RANDLE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY
Date _	APRIC 14, 2014
* 1	A corporation duly organized and doing business under the laws of the State of , for whom , bearing the official title of , whose signature is affixed to this Bid/Proposal, is duly authorized to execute contracts. A LIMITED LABICITY COMPANY
* 2.	A Partnership, all of the members of which, with addresses are: (Designate general partners as such) EDWIN D. RANDLE, P.E. (MEMBER), I MILL CREEK PARK, FRANKFORT, KY 40601 Rick L. COURTNEY (MEMBER), I MILL CREEK PARK, FRANKFORT, KY 40601
* 3.	An individual, whose signature is affixed to this Bid/Proposal (please print name)

*(The Bidder shall fill out the appropriate form and strike out the other two.)

3. <u>BIDDERS AFFIDAVIT</u>

	the Affiant, EDWIN D. KANDCE, and after being first duly sworn, states penalty of perjury as follows:
1.	His/her name is <u>FDWIN D</u> . (ANDCE and he/she is the individual submitting the bid or is the authorized representative of <u>KANDCE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION</u> , the entity submitting the bid (hereinafter referred to as "Bidder").
2.	Bidder will pay all taxes and fees, which are owed to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government at the time the bid is submitted, prior to award of the contract and will maintain a "current" status in regard to those taxes and fees during the life of the contract.
3.	Bidder will obtain a Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government business license, if applicable, prior to award of the contract.
4.	Bidder has authorized the Division of Central Purchasing to verify the above-mentioned information with the Division of Revenue and to disclose to the Urban County Council that taxes and/or fees are delinquent or that a business license has not been obtained.
5.	Bidder has not knowingly violated any provision of the campaign finance laws of the Commonwealth of Kentucky within the past five (5) years and the award of a contract to the Bidder will not violate any provision of the campaign finance laws of the Commonwealth.
6.	Bidder has not knowingly violated any provision of Chapter 25 of the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government Code of Ordinances, known as the "Ethics Act."
7.	Bidder acknowledges that "knowingly" for purposes of this Affidavit means, with respect to conduct or to circumstances described by a statute or ordinance defining an offense, that a person is aware or should have been aware that his conduct is of that nature or that the circumstance exists. Further, Affiant sayeth naught.
	(Affiant)
STATE OF	KENTUCKY
COUNTY OF	FRANKLIN
The foregoing	instrument was subscribed, sworn to and acknowledged before me by
EDWIN D.	On this the 14 TH day of APRIC , 20 14
My Commission	non expires: 11-12-16 July NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE AT LARGE

4. <u>BID SCHEDULE – SCHEDULE OF VALUES</u>

The Bidder agrees to perform all the Work described in the Specifications and shown on the Plans for the following proposed lump sum and/or unit prices, if applicable, which shall include the furnishing of all labor, materials, supplies, equipment and/or vehicle usage, services, all items of cost, overhead, taxes (federal, state, local), and profit for the Contractor and any Subcontractor involved, within the time set forth herein. If unit prices are applicable, Bidder must make the extensions and additions showing the total amount of bid.

Form of proposal must include unit bid prices written in words, unit price written in numbers and total amount bid (unit price x quantity) per line item OR bid may be considered non-responsive. In case of price discrepancy, unit bid price written in words will prevail followed by unit price written in numbers then total amount bid per line item.

If a discrepancy between the unit price and the item total exists, the unit price prevails except:

If the unit price is illegible, omitted, or the same as the item total, item total prevails and the unit price is the quotient of the item total and the quantity.

If the unit price and the item total are illegible or are omitted, the bid may be determined nonresponsive. If a lump sum total price is illegible or is omitted, the bid may be determined nonresponsive.

For a lump sum based bid, the item total is the bid amount the Division uses for bid comparison.

For a unit price based bid, the sum of the item totals is the bid amount the Division uses for bid comparison.

The LFUCG's decision on the bid amount is final.

The Lexington Fayette Urban County Government reserves the right to award bid based on the lowest of either base bid or combination of base bid plus choice of alternate(s), in the best interest of the government."

Item No.	Description w/Unit Bid Price Written in Words	Estimated Quantity	Unit	Unit Price	Total Bid Amount
1.	BASE BID – Construction of two (2) new tennis courts including color surfacing, striping, galvanized fencing and nets in accordance with the Contract Documents for: Seventy-NINE THOUSAND THREE HUMDED Dollars Cents	1	LS	\$ <u>79,300.</u> 00	\$ <u>79,3</u> 0000
2.	ADDITIVE ALTERNATE – Black vinyl coated fencing in lieu of galvanized fencing in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	LS	\$ 3,150.00	\$ <u>3,150.∞</u>

Item No.	Description w/Unit Bid Price Written in Words	Estimated Quantity	Unit	Unit Price	Total Bid Amount
3.	ADDITIVE ALTERNATE – Construction of sidewalks around new tennis courts per plan and in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	LS	\$ <u>9,000.0</u> 0	\$ <u>9,000.00</u>
4.	UNIT PRICE – Import and place topsoil in ruts made by equipment or low areas resulting from storage of materials in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	CY	\$ <u>40.∞</u>	\$_40.00
5.	UNIT PRICE – Surface grading to return rutted, damaged areas to a smooth, consistent grade in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	SY	\$ 2.00	\$ <u>2.∞</u>
6.	UNIT PRICE – Seed and straw in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	SY	\$_2.00_	\$ <u>2.∞</u>

Submitted by:	FIRM RANDLE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, LLC
Bid must be signed: (original signature)	I MILL CREEK PARK Address FRANKFORT, KY 40601 City, State & Zip Signature of Authorized Company Representative — Title EDWIN D. RANDLE Representative/s Name (Typed or Printed) SO2/695-2255 Area Code — Phone — Extension Fax # Tedr @ Mis.net E-Mail Address
OFFICIAL ADDRESS: 1 MILL CREEK PARK FRANKFORT, KY 4	
	(Seal if Bid is by Corporation)

By signing this form you agree to ALL terms, conditions, and associated forms in this bid package

5. STATEMENT OF BIDDER'S QUALIFICATIONS (CUSTOMIZED PER PROJECT)

	ollowing statement of the Bidder's qualifications is required to be filled in, executed, and submitted ne Proposal:
1.	Name of Bidder: NANDCE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY I MICL CREEK PARK Permanent Place of Business: FRANKFORT, KY 40601
2.	Permanent Place of Business: FRANKFORT, KY 40601
3.	When Organized: MAY 1989 Where Incorporated: KENTUCKY - CONVERTED TO LLC IN JUNE, 2013
4.	Where Incorporated: KENTUCKY - CONVERTED TO LLC IN JUNE, 2013
5.	Construction Plant and Equipment Available for this Project:
	SEE ATTACHED EQUIPMENT LISTING
	(Attach Separate Sheet If Necessary)
6.	Financial Condition:
	If specifically requested by the OWNER, the apparent low Bidder is required to submit its latest three (3) years audited financial statements to the OWNER'S Division of Central Purchasing within seven (7) calendar days following the bid opening.
7.	In the event the Contract is awarded to the undersigned, surety bonds will be furnished by:
	LIBERTY SURETY COMPANY (Surety)
	Signed:(Representative of Surety)

8.		least five (5) similar tennis / ot by the Bidder: (Attach separat	her hardcourt projects completed within the sheet if necessary).		
	Name and Location of Proje	ct: BRYAN STATION HIG	H SCHOOL , LEXINGTON, KY		
			6. BOARD OF EDUCATION		
	Month and Year Project Cor	npleted: <u> </u>	Contract Sum: \$_530,000		
	Name and Location of Proje	ct: FAREISTOWN MIDDLE	E SCHOOL, BEREA KY		
			BOARD OF EDUCATION		
			Contract Sum: \$ 400,000		
	Name and Location of Proje	ct: Springhouse Apartm	LENTS, LEXINGTON, KY		
	Owner or Project Contact (p.	hone and email): LEINBACH PR	OPERTIES, ED FRICEY 859/684-7744		
			Contract Sum: \$ 24, 500		
		1	OURTS, CEXINGTON, KY		
			TRICKLER 502/500-1829		
	Month and Year Project Cor	mpleted: 9- 2013	Contract Sum: \$ 21,000		
		o 1 .	1 1		
	Name and Location of Project: BRECKIHRIAGE APARTMENTS, LEXINGTON, KY				
			20PORTIES, ED FRAIEY 859/684-774		
	Month and Year Project Cor	npleted: 10 - 2013	Contract Sum: \$ 23, 125		
			_		
	The Bidder has now under c	ontract and bonded the following	ng projects:		
	NAME	LOCATION	CONTRACT SUM		
	CLARK CO. FLEMENTARY	WINCHESTER KY	\$ 725, 50G		
	I A Co. H.S.	,	•		
	D	SHEPHEROSVILLE, KY	•		
	COURCE & CREEK CTR.	MT. WASHINGTON, KY	\$ 178, S2S		
	BRIGHTON E. RAIL TRAIL	LEXINGTON. KY	\$ 446,602		
			,		

9.

10. List Key Bidder Personnel who will work on this Project.

NAME	POSITION DESCRIPTION	<u>ON</u>	NO. OF YEARS WITH BIDDER
ARTHUR R. Ross	SUPERINTENDENT		24
CARL ROUSE	FOREMAN		24
CALVIN O. BARNETT	FOREMAN		24
			
DBE Participation on curren	t bonded projects under contrac	ct:	
SUBCONTRACTORS (LIST)	<u>PROJECT</u> (SPECIFIC TYPE)	<u>DBE</u>	% of WORK
NONE			way branch and a second
	And the second s		

(USE ADDITIONAL SHEETS IF NECESSARY)

12. We acknowledge that, if we are the apparent low Bidder, we may be required to submit to the OWNER within 7 calendar days following the Bid Opening, a sworn statement regarding all current work on hand and under contract, and a statement on the OWNER'S form of the experience of our officers, office management and field management personnel. Additionally, if requested by the OWNER, we will within 7 days following the request submit audited financial statements and loss history for insurance claims for the 3 most recent years (or a lesser period stipulated by the OWNER).

6. LIST OF PROPOSED SUBCONTRACTORS

The following list of proposed subcontractors is required by the OWNER to be executed, completed and submitted with the BIDDER'S FORM OF PROPOSAL. All subcontractors are subject to approval of the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government. Failure to submit this list completely filled out may be cause for rejection of bid.

BRANCH OF WORK - LIST EACH	SUBCONTRACTOR	<u>DBE</u>	% of Work
MAJOR ITEM Such as: demolition, grading, hauling, paving, fencing, seeding, etc.		Yes/No	
1. FENCING	Name: GEDDES FENCE CO. 232 INDUSTRY PARKWAY NICHOLASVILLE, KY 40356 Address:	<u> </u>	13%
2. Sidewack	Name: ADE CONTRACTING, INC. 1044 DUNCAN ROAD LAWRENCE BURG, KY 40342 Address:	YES	10%
3. CATINGS	Name: <u>Tennis Technology</u> P.O. BOX 19709 LOUISVILLE, KY 40259 Address:	No	15%
4	Name:		
	Address:		
5	Name:		
	Address:		
6	Name:		
	Address:		
7	Name:		
	Address:		

(Attach additional sheet(s) if necessary.)

7. LEXINGTON FAYETTE URBAN COUNTY GOVERNMENT MWDBE PARTICIPATION GOALS, FORMS, AND GOOD FAITH EFFORTS

A. GENERAL

- 1) The LFUCG request all potential contractors to make a concerted effort to include Minority-Owned (MBE), Woman-Owned (WBE) and Disadvantaged (DBE) Business Enterprises as subcontractors or suppliers in their bids.
- 2) Toward that end, the LFUCG has established 10% of total procurement costs as a Goal for participation of Minority-Owned, Woman-Owned and Disadvantaged Businesses on this contract.
- 3) It is therefore a request of each Bidder to include in its bid, the same goal (10%) for MWDBE participation and other requirements as outlined in this section.

B. PROCEDURES

- 1) The successful bidder will be required to report to the LFUCG, the dollar amounts of all payments submitted to Minority-Owned or Woman-Owned subcontractors and suppliers for work done or materials purchased for this contract. (See Subcontractor Monthly Payment Report)
- 2) Replacement of a Minority-Owned or Woman-Owned subcontractor or supplier listed in the original submittal must be requested in writing and must be accompanied by documentation of Good Faith Efforts to replace the subcontractor / supplier with another MWDBE Firm; this is subject to approval by the LFUCG. (See LFUCG MWDBE Substitution Form)
- 3) For assistance in identifying qualified, certified businesses to solicit for potential contracting opportunities, bidders may contact:
 - a) The Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, Division of Central Purchasing (859-258-3320)
- 4) The LFUCG will make every effort to notify interested MWDBE subcontractors and suppliers of each Bid Package, including information on the scope of work, the pre-bid meeting time and location, the bid date, and all other pertinent information regarding the project.

C. DEFINITIONS

- 1) A Minority-Owned Business Enterprise (MBE) is defined as a business which is certified as being at least 51% owned and operated by persons of African American, Hispanic, Asian, Pacific Islander, American Indian or Alaskan Native Heritage.
- 2) A Woman-Owned Business Enterprise (WBE) is defined as a business which is certified as being at least 51% owned and operated by one or more Non-Minority Females.

3) A Disadvantaged Business (DBE) is defined as a business which is certified as being at least 51% owned and operated by a person(s) that are economically and socially disadvantaged.

4) Good Faith Efforts are efforts that, given all relevant circumstances, a bidder or proposer actively and aggressively seeking to meet the goals, can reasonably be expected to make. In evaluating good faith efforts made toward achieving the goals, whether the bidder or proposer has performed the efforts outlined in the Obligations of Bidder for Good Faith Efforts outlined in this document will be considered, along with any other relevant factors.

D. OBLIGATION OF BIDDER FOR GOOD FAITH EFFORTS

- 1) The bidder shall make a Good Faith Effort to achieve the Participation Goal for MWDBE subcontractors/suppliers. The failure to meet the goal shall not necessarily be cause for disqualification of the bidder; however, bidders not meeting the goal are required to furnish with their bids written documentation of their Good Faith Efforts to do so.
- 2) Award of Contract shall be conditioned upon satisfaction of the requirements set forth herein.
- 3) The Form of Proposal includes a section entitled "MWDBE Participation Form". The applicable information must be completed and submitted as outlined below.
- 4) Failure to submit this information as requested may be cause for rejection of bid.

E. DOCUMENTATION REQUIRED FOR GOOD FAITH EFFORTS

- 1) Bidders reaching the Goal are required to submit only the MWDBE Participation Form." The form must be fully completed including names and telephone number of participating MWDBE firm(s); type of work to be performed; estimated value of the contract and value expressed as a percentage of the total Lump Sum Bid Price. The form must be signed and dated, and is to be submitted with the bid.
- 2) Bidders not reaching the Goal must submit the "MWDBE Participation Form", the "Quote Summary Form" and a written statement documenting their Good Faith Effort to do so. If bid includes no MWDBE participation, bidder shall enter "None" on the subcontractor / supplier form). In addition, the bidder must submit written proof of their Good Faith Efforts to meet the Participation Goal:
 - a. Advertised opportunities to participate in the contract in at least two (2) publications of general circulation media; trade and professional association publications; small and minority business or trade publications; and publications or trades targeting minority, women and disadvantaged businesses not less than fifteen (15) days prior to the deadline for submission of bids to allow MWDBE firms to participate.
 - b. Included documentation of advertising in the above publications with the bidders good faith efforts package

- c. Attended LFUCG Central Purchasing Economic Inclusion Outreach event
- d. Attended pre-bid meetings that were scheduled by LFUCG to inform MWDBEs of subcontracting opportunities
- e. Sponsored Economic Inclusion event to provide networking opportunities for prime contractors and MWDBE firms
- f. Requested a list of MWDBE subcontractors or suppliers from LFUCG Economic Engine and showed evidence of contacting the companies on the list(s).
- g. Contacted organizations that work with MWDBE companies for assistance in finding certified MWBDE firms to work on this project. Those contacted and their responses should be a part of the bidder's good faith efforts documentation.
- h. Sent written notices, by certified mail, email or facsimile, to qualified, certified MWDBEs soliciting their participation in the contract not less that seven (7) days prior to the deadline for submission of bids to allow them to participate effectively.
- i. Followed up initial solicitations by contacting MWDBEs to determine their level of interest.
- j. Provided the interested MWBDE firm with adequate and timely information about the plans, specifications, and requirements of the contract.
- k. Selected portions of the work to be performed by MWDBE firms in order to increase the likelihood of meeting the contract goals. This includes, where appropriate, breaking out contract work items into economically feasible units to facilitate MWDBE participation, even when the prime contractor may otherwise perform these work items with its own workforce
- l. Negotiated in good faith with interested MWDBE firms not rejecting them as unqualified without sound reasons based on a thorough investigation of their capabilities. Any rejection should be so noted in writing with a description as to why an agreement could not be reached.
- m. Included documentation of quotations received from interested MWDBE firms which were not used due to uncompetitive pricing or were rejected as unacceptable and/or copies of responses from firms indicating that they would not be submitting a bid.
- n. Bidder has to submit sound reasons why the quotations were considered unacceptable. The fact that the bidder has the ability and/or desire to perform the contract work with its own forces will not be considered a sound reason for rejecting a

MWDBE quote. Nothing in this provision shall be construed to require the bidder to accept unreasonable quotes in order to satisfy MWDBE goals.

- o. Made an effort to offer assistance to or refer interested MWDBE firms to obtain the necessary equipment, supplies, materials, insurance and/or bonding to satisfy the work requirements of the bid proposal
- p. Made efforts to expand the search for MWBE firms beyond the usual geographic boundaries.
- q. Other--any other evidence that the bidder submits which may show that the bidder has made reasonable good faith efforts to include MWDBE participation.

Failure to submit any of the documentation requested in this section may be cause for rejection of bid. Bidders may include any other documentation deemed relevant to this requirement. Documentation of Good Faith Efforts are to be submitted with the Bid, if the participation Goal is not met.



MINORITY BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PROGRAM

Marilyn Clark
Minority Business Enterprise Liaison
Division of Central Purchasing
Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government
200 East Main Street
Lexington, KY 40507
mclark@lexingtonky.gov
859-258-3323

OUR MISSION: The mission of the Minority Business Enterprise Program is to facilitate the full participation of minority and women owned businesses in the procurement process and to promote economic inclusion as a business imperative essential to the long term economic viability of Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government.

To that end the city council adopted and implemented resolution 167-91—Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) 10% Goal Plan in July of 1991. The resolution states in part (a full copy is available in Central Purchasing):

"A Resolution supporting adoption of the administrative plan for a ten percent (10%) Minimum goal for disadvantaged business enterprise participation in Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government construction and professional services contracts; Providing that as part of their bids on LFUCG construction contracts, general Contractors shall make a good faith effort to award at least ten percent (10%) of All subcontracts to disadvantaged business enterprises; providing that divisions of LFUCG shall make a good faith effort to award at least ten percent of their Professional services and other contracts to disadvantaged business enterprises..."

A Disadvantaged Business Enterprise is defined as a business that has been certified as being at least 51% owned, operated and managed by a U.S. Citizen of the following groups:

- African-American
- Hispanic-American
- Asian/Pacific Islander
- Native American/Native Alaskan
- Non-Minority Female
- Economically and Socially Disadvantaged

We have compiled the list below to help you locate certified MBE, WBE and DBE certified businesses. Below is a listing of contacts for LFUCG Certified MWDBEs in Economic Engine (https://lfucg.economicengine.com)

Business	Contact	Email Address	Phone
LFUCG	Marilyn Clatk	mclark@lexingtonky.gov	859-258-3323
Commerce Lexington - Minority	Tyrone Tyra	ttyra@commercelexington.com	859-226-1625
Business Development			
Tri-State Minority Supplier Diversity	Sonya Brown	sbrown@tsmsdc.com	502-625-0137
Council			
Small Business Development Council	Dee Dee Harbut	dharbut@uky.edu	
	UK SBDC		
	Shiree Mack	smack@uky.edu	
Community Ventures Corporation	James Coles	icoles@cvcky.org	859-231-0054
KY Department of Transportation	Melvin Bynes	Melvin.bynes@ky.gov	502-564-3601
	Shella Eagle	Shella.Eagle@ky.gov	502-564-3601
Ohio River Valley Women's	Rea Waldon	rwaldon@gcul.org	513-487-6534
Business Council (WBENC)			
Kentucky MWBE Certification Program	Yvette Smith, Kentucky	Yvette.Smith@ky.gov	502-564-8099
•	Finance Cabinet		
National Women Business Owner's	Janet Harris-Lange	janet@nwboc.org	800-675-5066
Council (NWBOC)			
Small Business Administration	Robert Coffey	robertcoffey@sba.gov	502-582-5971
LaVoz de Kentucky	Andres Cruz	lavozdeky@yahoo.com	859-621-2106
The Key News Journal	Patrice Muhammad	paatricem@keynewsjournal.com	859-373-9428



LFUCG MWDBE PARTICIPATION FORM Bid/RFP/Quote Reference # 62-2014

The MWDBE subcontractors listed have agreed to participate on this Bid/RFP/Quote. If any substitution is made or the total value of the work is changed prior to or after the job is in progress, it is understood that those substitutions must be submitted to Central Purchasing for approval immediately.

MWDBE Company, Name, Address, Phone, Email	Work to be Performed	Total Dollar Value of the Work	% Value of Total Contract
1. ADE CONTRACTING 1044 DUNCAN ROAD LAWRIENCEBURG, KY 40342	SIDEWALK	\$8,000	.10°/6
2.			
3.			
4.			

he work contained in this	representative submits the a Bid/RFP/Quote. Any misr able Federal and State laws	epresentation may re	sult in the terminatio	n of the contract
Company	s paro non Co.	Company Rep	presentative	
APRIL 14, 2014		MEMBER /	MANAGER	
Date		Title		



LFUCG MWDBE SUBSTITUTION FORM Bid/RFP/Quote Reference #_ 62 - 2014

The substituted MWDBE subcontractors listed below have agreed to participate on this Bid/RFP/Quote. These substitutions were made prior to or after the job was in progress. These substitutions were made for reasons stated below and are now being submitted to Central Purchasing for approval. By the authorized signature of a representative of our company, we understand that this information will be entered into our file for this project.

SUBSTITUTED MWDBE Company Name, Address, Phone, Email	MWDBE Formally Contracted/ Name, Address, Phone, Email	Work to Be Performed	Reason for the Substitution	Total Dollar Value of the Work	% Value of Total Contract
1.					
2.					
3.					
4.					

The undersigned acknowledges the applicable Federal and State laws	nat any misrepresentation may result in termination of the contract and/or be subject to concerning false statements and false claims.
Company	Company Representative
Date	Title



MWDBE QUOTE SUMMARY FORM

Bid/RFP/Quote Reference #	
The undersigned acknowledges	that the minority subcontractors listed on this form did
submit a quote to participate on	this project.

CONSTRUC	Final Co.	Contact	Person Eou	WIN D. KAND	Œ	
_	5/70/4	Bid Pac				2014
70601			·. <u> </u>)((LL . ()	
Contact Person	Contact Information (work phone, Email, cell)	Date Contacted	Services to be performed	Method of Communication (email, phone meeting, ad, event etc)	Total dollars \$\$ Do Not Leave Blank (Attach Documentation)	MBE * AA HA AS NA Female
ANGIE ENGLISH	CEIL	4-11-14	SIDBUNK	PHONE	\$8,000	FEMACE
mowledges the	at all information deral and State la	n is accurate. aws concerni	Any misrepi ng false state	resentation may rements and claims	esult in termination	
	Contact Person Auguz Euglish / AA=Africa	Contact Person Information (work phone, Email, cell) Auguz Exiguish / AA=African American / Information applicable Federal and State Information	Contact Contact Information (work phone, Email, cell)	Bid Package / Bid Da 4060 Contact Person Contact Information (work phone, Email, cell) Auguz English Cell 4-11-14 AA=African American / HA= Hispanic American applicable Federal and State laws concerning false state	Bid Package / Bid Date Contact Contact Information (work phone, Email, cell) CELL 4-11-14 SIGNAULK PHONE AMGIEZ CELL 4-11-14 SIGNAULK PHONE AA=African American / HA= Hispanic American/AS = Asian Amowledges that all information is accurate. Any misrepresentation may rapplicable Federal and State laws concerning false statements and claims	APEIL 14, APEIL 14, APEIL 14, APEIL 14, APEIL 14,



LFUCG SUBCONTRACTOR MONTHLY PAYMENT REPORT

The LFUCG has a 10% goal plan adopted by city council to increase the participation of minority and women owned businesses in the procurement process. In order to measure that goal LFUCG will track spending with MWDBE vendors on a monthly basis. By the signature below of an authorized company representative, you certify that the information is correct, and that each of the representations set forth below is true. Any misrepresentation may result in termination of the contract and/or prosecution under applicable Federal and State laws concerning false statements and false claims. Please submit this form monthly to the Division of Central Purchasing/ 200 East Main Street / Room 338 / Lexington, KY 40507.

Project Name/ Contract #			Work Period/ Fre	om:	То:		
Company Name	2:			Address:			
ederal Tax ID:				Contact Person:			
Subcontractor Vendor ID (name, address, phone, email	Description of Work	Total Subcontract Amount	% of Total Contract Awarded to Prime for this Project	Total Amount Paid for this Period	Purchase Order number for subcontractor work (please attach PO)	Scheduled Project Start Date	Scheduled Project End Date
correct, and	l that each	of the repres contract an	entations se	et forth belov	sentative, you c v is true. Any m applicable Fede	isrepresent	ations may
Company				Company Rep	resentative		

LFUCG STATEMENT OF GOOD FAITH EFFORTS Bid/RFP/Quote #___62-2014

have u	signature below of an authorized company representative, we certify that we tilized the following Good Faith Efforts to obtain the maximum participation VDBE business enterprises on the project and can supply the appropriate entation.
	Advertised opportunities to participate in the contract in at least two (2) publications of general circulation media; trade and professional association publications; small and minority business or trade publications; and publications or trades targeting minority, women and disadvantaged businesses not less than fifteen (15) days prior to the deadline for submission of bids to allow MWDBE firms to participate.
	Included documentation of advertising in the above publications with the bidders good faith efforts package
	Attended LFUCG Central Purchasing Economic Inclusion Outreach event
	Attended pre-bid meetings that were scheduled by LFUCG to inform MWDBEs of subcontracting opportunities
***************************************	Sponsored Economic Inclusion event to provide networking opportunities for prime contractors and MWDBE firms
	Requested a list of MWDBE subcontractors or suppliers from LFUCG Economic Engine and showed evidence of contacting the companies on the list(s).
	Contacted organizations that work with MWDBE companies for assistance in finding certified MWBDE firms to work on this project. Those contacted and their responses should be a part of the bidder's good faith efforts documentation.
	Sent written notices, by certified mail, email or facsimile, to qualified, certified MWDBEs soliciting their participation in the contract not less that seven (7) days prior to the deadline for submission of bids to allow them to participate effectively.
	Followed up initial solicitations by contacting MWDBEs to determine their level of interest.
	Provided the interested MWBDE firm with adequate and timely information about the plans, specifications, and requirements of the contract.
	Selected portions of the work to be performed by MWDBE firms in order to increase the likelihood of meeting the contract goals. This includes, where appropriate, breaking out contract work items into economically feasible units to facilitate MWDBE participation, even when the prime contractor may otherwise perform these work items with its own workforce

	Negotiated in good faith with interested MWDBE firms not rejecting them as unqualified without sound reasons based on a thorough investigation of their capabilities. Any rejection should be so noted in writing with a description as to why an agreement could not be reached.	
	Included documentation of quotations received from interested MWDBE firms which were not used due to uncompetitive pricing or were rejected as unacceptable and/or copies of responses from firms indicating that they would not be submitting a bid.	
	Bidder has to submit sound reasons why the quotations were considered unacceptable. The fact that the bidder has the ability and/or desire to perform the contract work with its own forces will not be considered a sound reason for rejecting a MWDBE quote. Nothing in this provision shall be construed to require the bidder to accept unreasonable quotes in order to satisfy MWDBE goals.	
	Made an effort to offer assistance to or refer interested MWDBE firms to obtain the necessary equipment, supplies, materials, insurance and/or bonding to satisfy the work requirements of the bid proposal	
Made efforts to expand the search for MWBE firms beyond the geographic boundaries.		
	Other - any other evidence that the bidder submits which may show that the bidder has made reasonable good faith efforts to include MWDBE participation.	
	Failure to submit any of the documentation requested in this section may be cause for rejection of bid. Bidders may include any other documentation deemed relevant to this requirement. Documentation of Good Faith Efforts are to be submitted with the Bid, if the participation Goal is not met.	
in termination of the c	owledges that all information is accurate. Any misrepresentations may result contract and/or be subject to applicable Federal and State laws concerning	
false statements and cl	NSTRUCTION C.	
Company,	Company Representative	
APRIL 14, 2014	MEMBER MANAGER	
Date	Title	

STATEMENT OF EXPERIENCE SEE ATTACHED EMPLOYEE RESUMES 9. NAME OF INDIVIDUAL: POSITION/TITLE: STATEMENT OF EXPERIENCE: NAME OF INDIVIDUAL: POSITION/TITLE: STATEMENT OF EXPERIENCE: NAME OF INDIVIDUAL: POSITION/TITLE: STATEMENT OF EXPERIENCE:

NAME OF INDIVIDUAL:	
POSITION/TITLE:	
NAME OF INDIVIDUAL:	
POSITION/TITLE:	·
STATEMENT OF EXPERIENCE:	
_	
NAME OF INDIVIDUAL:	
POSITION/TITLE:	

^{*} Include all officers, office management's, Affirmative Action officials, and field management personnel. (Attach separate sheets if necessary.)

10. EQUAL OPPORTUNITY AGREEMENT

The Law

- * Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (amended 1972) states that it is unlawful for an employer to discriminate in employment because of race, color, religion, sex, age (40-70 years) or national origin.
- * Executive Order No. 11246 on Nondiscrimination under Federal contract prohibits employment discrimination by contractor and subcontractor doing business with the Federal Government or recipients of Federal funds. This order was later amended by Executive Order No. 11375 to prohibit discrimination on the basis of sex.
- * Section 503 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 States:

The Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of physical or mental handicap.

- * Section 2012 of the Vietnam Era Veterans Readjustment Act of 1973 requires Affirmative Action on behalf of disabled veterans and veterans of the Vietnam Era by contractors having Federal Contracts.
- Section 206 (A) of Executive Order 12086, Consolidation of Contract Compliance Functions for Equal Employment Opportunity, states:

The Secretary of Labor may investigate the employment practices of any Government contractor or sub-contractor to determine whether or not the contractual provisions specified in Section 202 of this order have been violated.

The Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government practices Equal Opportunity in recruiting, hiring and promoting. It is the Government's intent to affirmatively provide employment opportunities for those individuals who have previously not been allowed to enter into the mainstream of society. Because of its importance to the local Government, this policy carries the full endorsement of the Mayor, Commissioners, Directors, and all supervisory personnel. In following this commitment to Equal Employment Opportunity and because the Government is the benefactor of the Federal funds, it is both against the Urban County Government policy and illegal for the Government to let contracts to companies which knowingly or unknowingly practice discrimination in their employment practices. Violation of the above mentioned ordinances may cause a contract to be canceled and the contractor may be declared ineligible for future consideration.

Please sign this statement in the appropriate space acknowledging that you have read and understand the provisions contained herein. Return this document as part of your application packet.

Bidders

I/We agree to comply with the Civil Rights Laws listed above that govern employment rights of minorities, women, Vietnam veterans, handicapped, and aged persons.

Signature

Name of Business

11. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY AFFIRMATIVE ACTION POLICY

It is the policy of ANDLE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY
to assure that all applicants for employment and all employees are treated on a fair and equitable basis without regard to their race, religion, sex, color, handicap, natural origin or age.

Such action shall include employment, promotion, demotion, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or termination, rates of pay and other forms of compensation, and selection for training, whether apprenticeship and/or on-the-job-training.

Furthermore, this company agrees to make special recruitment efforts to hire the protected class whenever feasible. This company also agrees to adhere to all applicable federal, state, and local laws relating to Equal Employment Opportunity for all individuals.

SEE ATTACHED (ERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE!

13. EVIDENCE OF INSURABILITY

LEXINGTON-FAYETTE URBAN COUNTY GOVERNMENT CONSTRUCTION PROJECT (Use separate form for each Agency or Brokerage agreeing to provide coverage)

Employee ID:	Phone:		he undersioned agrees to provide the above Named Insured with the minimum coverage listed below. These are outlined in the Insura
Names Insured:	Address:	Project to be insured:	i. انتاز موسورا ما provide the above Named Insured w

nce In lieu of obtaining certificates of insurance at this time, the understylied agrees to provide and and Risk Management of Part V (Special Conditions), including all requirements, and conditions:

Section	(Minimum Limits and	Limits Provided	Name of Insurer	A.M. Best's	t's Rating
Items	Coverage	roncy requirements	TO HISMICA	To bott		 -
SC-3, Section 2, Part 4.1 – see provisions	TDO	\$1,000,000 per occ. And \$2,000,000 aggregate	A			
SC-3, Section 2. Part 4.1 – see provisions	AUTO	\$2,000,000/per occ.	ь.			
			6			
SC-3, Section 2, Part 4.1 - sec provisions	WC	Statutory w /endorsement as	A			
		10000				

Section 2 includes required provisions, statements regarding insurance requirements, and the undersigned agrees to abide by all provisions for the coverage's checked above unless stated otherwise when submitting.

Name of Authorized Representative	Title	Authorized Signature	Date
		State Zip	
Agency or Brokerage	Street Address	City	Telephone Number

NOTE: Authorized signatures may be the agent's if agent has placed insurance through an agency agreement with the insurer. If insurance is brokered, authorized signature must be that of authorized representative of insurer. IMPORTANT: Contract may not be awarded if a completed and signed copy of this form for all coverage's listed above is not provided with the bid.

14. DEBARRED FIRMS

PROJECT NAME: LANSDOWNE MERRICK TENNIS COURT CONSTRUCTION
BID NUMBER: 62-2014
LEXINGTON-FAYETTE URBAN COUNTY GOVERNMENT LEXINGTON, KY
All prime Contractors shall certify that Subcontractors have not and will not be awarded to any firms that has been debarred for noncompliance with the Federal Labor Standards, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 As Amended, Executive Order 11246 As Amended or any other Federal Law.
All bidders shall complete the attached certification in duplicate and submit both copies to the Owner with the bid proposal. The Owner (grantee) shall transmit one copy to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, Division of Community Development, within fourteen (14) days after bid opening.
The undersigned hereby certifies that the firm of ANDLE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY has not and will not award a subcontract, in connection with any contract award to it as the result of this bid, to any firm that has been debarred for noncompliance with the Federal labor Standards, Title VI of the civil Rights Act of 1964, Executive Order 11246 as amended or any Federal Law.
Name of Firm Submitting Bid
ELDRA
Signature of Authorized Official
MEMBER MANAGER Title
APRIL 14, 2014 Date

15. DEBARMENT CERTIFICATION

All contractors/subcontractors shall complete the following certification and submit it with the bid proposal.

The contractor/subcontractor certifies in accordance with Executive Order 12549 (Debarment and Suspension 2/18/86) that to the best of its knowledge and belief, that it and its principals:

- Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared negligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions or contract by any Federal department or agency for noncompliance with the Federal Labor Standards, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 as amended, Executive Order 11246 as amended or any other Federal law;
 - a) Have not within a three year period preceding this proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
 - b) Are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a government entity (Federal, State or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph (1)(a) of this certification; and
 - c) Have not within a three year period preceding this bid has one or more public (Federal, State or local) transactions or contracts terminated for cause or default.
- 2) Where the contractor is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective contractors shall attach an explanation to this certification form.

Firm Name:	KANDLE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION CO.	
Project:	LANSDOWNE MERRICK TENNIS COURT C	DHSTRUCTION
Printed Name	and Title of Authorized Representative:	EDWIN D. RANDLE, MEMBER/ MANAGER
Signature:	CLOPL	
Date:	APRIL 14, 2014	

END OF SECTION

PART IV

GENERAL CONDITIONS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article Number	Title	Page
1.	DEFINITIONS	GC-6
2.	PRELIMINARY MATTERS	GC-10
3.	CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, CONFLICTS, AMENDING AND REUSE	GC-11
4.	AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS	GC-13
5.	CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES	GC-15
6.	OTHER WORK	GC-26
7.	OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES	GC-27
8.	OWNER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION	GC-27
9.	CHANGES IN THE WORK	GC-30
10.	CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE	GC-31
11.	CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIME	GC-38
12.	WARRANTY AND GUARANTEE; TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WOL	RK GC-38
13.	PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION	GC-42
14.	SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION	GC-45
15.	MISCELLANEOUS	GC-48

DETAILED TABLE OF CONTENTS OF GENERAL CONDITIONS

2.	Pre	lim	inary	M	atters
					~~~~

- 2.1 Delivery of Bonds
- 2.2 Copies of Documents
- 2.3 Commencement of Contract Time; Notice to Proceed
- 2.4 Starting the Project
- 2.5 Before Starting Construction
- 2.6 Submittal of Schedules
- 2.7 Preconstruction Conference
- 2.8 Finalizing Schedules

#### 3. Contract Documents, Intent, Conflicts, Amending, and Reuse

- 3.1 General
- 3.2 Intent
- 3.3 Conflicts
- 3.4 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents
- 3.5 Reuse of Documents

#### 4. Availability of Lands, Physical Conditions, Reference Points

- 4.1 Availability of Lands
- 4.2 Physical Conditions
- 4.3 Physical Conditions Underground Facilities
- 4.4 Reference Points

#### 5. CONTRACTOR'S Responsibilities

- 5.1 Supervision
- 5.2 Superintendence
- 5.3 Labor
- 5.4 Start-Up and Completion of Work
- 5.5 Materials and Equipment
- 5.6 Adjusting Progress Schedule
- 5.7 Substitutes or "Or-Equal" Items
- 5.8 Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others
- 5.9 Patent Fees and Royalties
- 5.10 Permits
- 5.11 Laws and Regulations
- 5.12 Taxes
- 5.13 Use of Premises

- 5.14 Record Drawings
- 5.15 Shop Drawings and Samples
- 5.16 Continuing the Work
- 5.17 Erosion and Sediment Control

#### 6. Other Work

- 6.1 Related Work at Site
- 6.2 Other Contractors or Utility Owners
- 6.3 Delays Caused By Others
- 6.4 Coordination

#### 7. OWNER'S Responsibilities

- 7.1 Communications
- 7.2 Data and Payments
- 7.3 Lands, Easements, and Surveys
- 7.4 Change Orders
- 7.5 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals
- 7.6 Stop or Suspend Work

#### 8. OWNER'S Status During Construction

- 8.1 OWNER'S Representative
- 8.2 Visits to Site
- 8.3 Project Representation
- 8.4 Clarification and Interpretations
- 8.5 Authorized Variations in Work
- 8.6 Rejecting Defective Work
- 8.7 Shop Drawings
- 8.8 Change Orders
- 8.9 Payments
- 8.10 Determinations for Unit Prices
- 8.11 Decisions on Disputes
- 8.12 Limitations on OWNER'S Responsibilities

#### 9. Changes in the Work

- 9.1 OWNER May Order Changes
- 9.2 Claims
- 9.3 Work Not in Contract Documents
- 9.4 Change Orders
- 9.5 Notice of Change

#### 10. Change of Contract Price

- 10.1 Total Compensation
- 10.2 Claim for Increase or Decrease in Price
- 10.3 Value of Work
- 10.4 Cost of the Work
- 10.5 Not to Be Included in Cost of the Work
- 10.6 CONTRACTOR'S Fee
- 10.7 Itemized Cost Breakdown
- 10.8 Cash Allowance
- 10.9 Unit Price Work

#### 11. Change of Contract Time

- 11.1 Change Order
- 11.2 Justification for Time Extension
- 11.3 Time Limits
- 12. Warranty and Guarantee; Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective Work
  - 12.1 Warranty and Guarantee
  - 12.2 Access to Work
  - 12.3 Tests and Inspections
  - 12.4 OWNER May Stop Work
  - 12.5 Correction or Removal of Defective Work
  - 12.6 One Year Correction Period
  - 12.7 Acceptance of Defective work
  - 12.8 Owner May Correct Defective Work

#### 13. Payments to CONTRACTOR and Completion

- 13.1 Schedule of Values
- 13.2 Application for Progress Payments
- 13.3 CONTRACTOR'S Warranty of Title
- 13.4 Review of Application for Progress Payments
- 13.5 Partial Utilization
- 13.6 Final Inspection
- 13.7 Final Application for Payment
- 13.8 Final Payment and Acceptance
- 13.9 CONTRACTOR'S Continuing Obligation
- 13.10 Waiver of Claims

#### 14. Suspension of Work and Termination

- 14.1 OWNER May Suspend Work
- 14.2 OWNER May Terminate
- 14.3 CONTRACTOR'S Services Terminated
- 14.4 Payment After Termination
- 14.5 CONTRACTOR May Stop or Terminate

#### 15. Miscellaneous

- 15.1 Claims for Injury or Damage
- 15.2 Non-Discrimination in Employment
- 15.3 Temporary Street Closing or Blockage
- 15.4 Percentage of Work Performed by Prime CONTRACTOR
- 15.5 Clean-up
- 15.6 General
- 15.7 Debris Disposal
- 15.8 Close Out Procedures

**END OF SECTION** 

#### PART IV

#### **GENERAL CONDITIONS**

#### 1. **DEFINITIONS**

Wherever used in these General Conditions or the other Contract Documents, the following terms have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.

#### 1.1 Addenda

Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bid Documents or the Contract Documents.

#### 1.2 Agreement

The written agreement between OWNER and CONTRACTOR covering the Work to be performed; other Contract Documents are attached to the Agreement and made a part thereof as provided therein.

#### 1.3 Application for Payment

The form accepted by OWNER which is to be used by CONTRACTOR in requesting progress or final payments and which is to include such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.

#### 1.4 Bid

The offer or proposal of the Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.

#### 1.5 Bidder

An individual, partnership, or corporation, who submit a Bid for a prime contract with the OWNER, for the Work described in the proposed Contract Documents.

#### 1.6 Bonds

Bid, performance and payment bonds and other instruments of security.

#### 1.7 Calendar Day

A calendar day of twenty-four hours measured from midnight to the next midnight shall constitute a day.

#### 1.8 Change Order

A document recommended by OWNER, which is signed by CONTRACTOR and OWNER and authorizes an addition, deletion or revision in the Work, or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Time, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.

#### 1.9 Contract Documents

The Advertisement for Bidders, Information for Bidders, Agreement, Addenda (which pertain to the Contract Documents), CONTRACTOR'S Bid (including documentation accompanying the Bid and any post-bid documentation submitted prior to the Notice of Award) when attached as an exhibit to the Agreement, the Bonds, these General Conditions, the Special Conditions, the Specifications and the Drawings as the same are more specifically identified in the Agreement, together with all amendments, modifications and supplements.

#### 1.10 Contract Unit Price

The monies payable by OWNER to CONTRACTOR under the Contract Documents as stated in the Agreement. Unit Prices are to be firm for the term of this Contract.

#### 1.11 Contract Time

The number of consecutive calendar days between the date of issuance of the Notice to Proceed and the contract completion date.

#### 1.12 CONTRACTOR

The person, firm or corporation with whom OWNER has entered into the Agreement.

#### 1.13 Defective

An adjective which when modifying the word Work refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty or deficient, or does not conform to the Contract Documents, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to OWNER'S recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by OWNER).

#### 1.13 Drawings

The drawings which show the character and scope of the Work to be performed and which have been prepared or approved by OWNER and are referred to in the Contract Documents.

#### 1.15 Effective Date of the Agreement

The date indicated in the Agreement on which it becomes effective.

#### 1.16 ARCHITECT [NOT USED]

Consultant hired by the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government Division Department of General Services to represent OWNER on the Project.

#### 1.17 Field Order

A documented order issued by OWNER which orders minor changes in the Work, but which does not involve a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Time.

#### 1.18 Giving Notice

Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice.

#### 1.19 Laws and Regulations

Laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes and/or orders.

#### 1.20 Notice of Award

The written notice by OWNER to the apparent successful bidder stating that upon compliance by the apparent successful bidder with the conditions enumerated therein, within the time specified, OWNER will sign and deliver the Agreement.

#### 1.21 Notice to Proceed

A written notice given by OWNER to CONTRACTOR fixing the date on which the Contract Time will commence to run and on which CONTRACTOR shall start to perform CONTRACTOR'S obligations under the Contract Documents.

#### 1.22 OWNER

The Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, Department of General Services or its authorized representative.

#### 1.23 Partial Utilization

Placing a portion of the Work in service for the purpose for which it is intended (or related purpose) before reaching Completion for all the Work.

#### 1.24 Project

The total construction of which the Work to be provided under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part as indicated elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

#### 1.25 Inspector

The authorized representative of the OWNER who is assigned to the site or any part thereof.

#### 1.26 Shop Drawings

All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules and other data which are specifically prepared by or for CONTRACTOR to illustrate some portion of the Work and all illustrations, brochures, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, diagrams and other information prepared by a Supplier and submitted by CONTRACTOR to illustrate material or equipment for some portion of the Work.

#### 1.27 Specifications

Those portions of the Contract Documents consisting of written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, construction systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work and certain administrative details applicable thereto.

#### 1.28 Standard Specifications

Those portions of the Contract Documents consisting of written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, construction systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work and certain administrative details applicable thereto.

#### 1.29 Subcontractor

An individual, firm or corporation having a direct contract with CONTRACTOR or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work at the site.

#### 1.30 Special Conditions

The part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.

#### 1.31 Supplier

A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman or vendor.

#### 1.32 Underground Facilities

All pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities which have been installed underground to furnish any of the following services or materials: electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, sewage and drainage removal, traffic or other control systems or water.

#### 1.33 Unit Price Work

Not applicable

#### 1.34 Work

The entire completed construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be furnished under the Contract Documents. Work is the result of performing services, furnishing labor and furnishing and incorporating materials and equipment into the construction, all as required by the Contract Documents.

#### 1.35 Time Period

When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

#### 2. PRELIMINARY MATTERS

#### 2.1 Delivery of Bonds

When the CONTRACTOR delivers the executed Agreements to OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall also deliver to OWNER, such Bonds, Insurance Certificate, and Power of Attorney as CONTRACTOR may be required to furnish.

#### 2.2 Copies of Documents

OWNER shall furnish to CONTRACTOR up to three copies (unless otherwise specified in the Special Conditions) of the Contract Documents as are reasonably necessary for the execution of the Work. Additional copies will be furnished, upon request, at the cost of reproduction.

#### 2.3 Commencement of Contract Time; Notice to Proceed

The Contract Time will commence to run on the day specified in the Notice to Proceed.

#### 2.4 Starting the Project

CONTRACTOR shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Time commences to run, but no Work shall be done at the site prior to the date on which the Contract Time commences to run.

#### 2.5 Before Starting Construction

Before undertaking each part of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures shown thereon and all applicable field measurements. CONTRACTOR shall promptly report in writing to OWNER any conflict, error or discrepancy which CONTRACTOR may discover and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from OWNER before proceeding with any Work affected thereby; however, CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER for failure to report any conflict, error or discrepancy in the Contract Documents, unless CONTRACTOR had actual knowledge thereof or should reasonably have known thereof.

#### 2.6 Submittal of Schedules

Within ten days after the effective date of the Agreement (unless otherwise specified) CONTRACTOR shall submit to OWNER for review:

- **2.6.1** an estimated progress schedule indicating the starting and completion dates of the various stages of the Work;
- 2.6.2 a preliminary schedule of Shop Drawing submissions; and
- 2.6.3 a preliminary schedule of values for all of the Work which will include quantities and prices of items aggregating the Contract Price and will subdivide the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the

basis for progress payments during construction. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work which will be confirmed in writing by CONTRACTOR at the time of submission.

#### 2.7 Preconstruction Conference

Before CONTRACTOR starts the Work at the proposed site, a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, OWNER, EEO-Affirmative Action Officer, and other appropriate parties will be held to discuss the following issues: (1) The scheduling of the Work to be completed; (2) The procedures for handling shop drawings and other submittals; (3) The processing of applications for payment; (4) The establishment of an understanding among the involved parties in regard to the proposed project; and (5) The establishment of procedures for effectively implementing the LFUCG's 10% minimum DBE goals.

#### 2.8 Finalizing Schedules

At least ten days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, OWNER and others as appropriate will be held to finalize the schedules submitted in accordance with paragraph 2.6. The finalized progress schedule will be acceptable to OWNER as providing orderly progression of the Work to completion within the Contract Time, but such acceptance will neither impose on OWNER responsibility for the progress or scheduling of the Work nor relieve CONTRACTOR from full responsibility thereof. The finalized schedule of Shop Drawing submissions will be acceptable to OWNER as providing a workable arrangement for processing the submissions. The finalized schedule of values will be acceptable to OWNER as to form and substance.

## 3. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, CONFLICTS, AMENDING AND REUSE

#### 3.1 General

The Contract Documents comprise the entire agreement between OWNER and CONTRACTOR concerning the Work. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by all. The Contract Documents will be construed in accordance with the law of the place of the Project.

#### 3.2 Intent

It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any Work, materials or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents as being required to produce the intended result will be supplied whether or not specifically called for. When words which have a well-known technical or trade meaning are used to describe Work, materials or equipment such words shall be interpreted in accordance with that meaning. Reference to standard specifications, manuals or codes of any technical society, organization or association, or to the laws or regulations of any

governmental authority, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the latest standard specification, manual, code or laws or regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or, on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated. However, no provision of any referenced standard specification, manual or code (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents) shall be effective to change the duties and responsibilities of OWNER or CONTRACTOR, or any of their consultants, agents or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents, nor shall it be effective to assign to OWNER, or any of OWNER'S consultants, agents or employees, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraph 8.12.3 or 8.12.4. Clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents shall be issued by OWNER as provided in paragraph 8.4.

#### 3.3 Conflicts

If, during the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR finds a conflict, error or discrepancy in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall so report to OWNER in writing at once and before proceeding with the Work affected thereby shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from OWNER; however, CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER for failure to report any conflict, error or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless CONTRACTOR had actual knowledge thereof or should reasonably have known thereof.

In resolving such conflicts, errors and discrepancies, the documents shall be given precedence in the following order:

- 1. Agreement
- 2. Field and Change Orders
- 3. Addenda
- 4. Special Conditions
- 5. Instruction to Bidders
- 6. General Conditions
- 7. Specifications and Drawings

Figure dimension on drawings shall govern over scale dimensions and detailed Drawings shall govern over general Drawings.

#### 3.4 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents

The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof by means of a Change Order or a Field Order. Contract Price and Contract Time may only be changed by a Change Order.

#### 3.5 Reuse of Documents

Neither CONTRACTOR nor any Subcontractor or Supplier or other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect

contract with OWNER shall have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by OWNER; and they shall not reuse any of them on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of OWNER and specific written verification or adaptation by OWNER.

#### 4. AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; PHYSICAL CONDITIONS, REFERENCE POINTS

#### 4.1 Availability of Lands

OWNER shall furnish, as indicated in the Contract Documents, the lands upon which the Work is to be performed, rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands which are designated for the use of CONTRACTOR. Easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities will be obtained and paid for by OWNER, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. If CONTRACTOR believes that any delay in OWNER'S furnishing these lands, rights-of-way or easements entitles CONTRACTOR to an extension of the Contract Time, CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 11. OWNER shall determine if the claim is legitimate or not. CONTRACTOR shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

#### 4.2 Physical Conditions

#### 4.2.1 Explorations and Reports

Reference is made to the Special Conditions for identification of those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at the site that have been utilized by OWNER in preparation of the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR may rely upon the accuracy of the technical data contained in such reports, but not upon non-technical data, interpretations or opinions contained therein or for the completeness thereof for CONTRACTOR'S purposes. Except as indicated in the immediately preceding sentence and in paragraph 4.2.6, CONTRACTOR shall have full responsibility with respect to subsurface conditions at the site.

#### 4.2.2 Existing Structures

Reference is made to the Special Conditions for identification of those drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface and subsurface structures (except Underground Facilities referred to in paragraph 4.3 which are at or contiguous to the site that have been utilized by OWNER in preparation of the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR may rely upon the accuracy of the technical data contained in such drawings, but not for the completeness thereof for CONTRACTOR'S purposes. Except as indicated in the immediately preceding sentence and in paragraph 4.2.6, CONTRACTOR shall have full responsibility with respect to physical conditions in or relating to such structures.

## 4.2.3 Report of Differing Conditions If CONTRACTOR believes that:

- 4.2.3.1 any technical data on which CONTRACTOR is entitled to rely as provided in paragraphs 4.2.1 and 4.2.2 is inaccurate, or
- 4.2.3.2 any physical conditions uncovered or revealed at the site differ materially from that indicated, reflected or referred to in the Contract Documents,

CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before performing and WORK in connection therewith (except in an emergency) notify OWNER in writing about the inaccuracy or difference.

#### 4.2.4 OWNER'S Review

OWNER will promptly review the pertinent conditions, determine the necessity of obtaining additional explorations or tests with respect thereto and advise CONTRACTOR of OWNER'S findings and conclusions.

#### 4.2.5 <u>Possible Document Change</u>

If OWNER concludes that there is a material error in the Contract Documents or that because of newly discovered conditions a change I the Contract Documents is required, a Change Order will be issued as provided in Article 10 to reflect and document the consequences of the inaccuracy or difference.

#### 4.2.6 Possible Price and Time Adjustments

In each such case, an increase or decrease in the Contract Price or an extension or shortening of the Contract Time, or any combination thereof, will be allowable to the extent that they are attributable to any such inaccuracy or difference.

#### 4.3 Physical Conditions-Underground Facilities

#### 4.3.1 Shown or Indicated

The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the site is based on information and data furnished to OWNER by the owners of such underground facilities or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Special Conditions:

- 4.3.1.1 <u>OWNER</u> shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data; and,
- 4.2.1.2 <u>CONTRACTOR</u> shall have full responsibility for reviewing and checking all such information and data; for locating all underground facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; for coordination of the Work with the owners of such underground facilities during construction; and for the safety and protection thereof and repairing any damage thereto

resulting from the Work, the cost of all of which will be considered as having been included in the Contract Price.

#### 4.3.2 Not Shown or Indicated

If an underground facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the site which was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents and which CONTRACTOR could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of, CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before performing any Work affected thereby (except in an emergency), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice thereof to that owner and to OWNER. OWNER will promptly review the underground facility to determine the extent to which the Contract Documents should be modified to reflect and document the consequences of the existence of the Underground Facility, and the Contract Documents will be amended or supplemented to the extent necessary. During such time, CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such underground facility. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence of any underground facility that was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents and which CONTRACTOR could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of.

#### 4.4 Reference Points [NOT USED]

OWNER shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in OWNER'S judgment are necessary to enable CONTRACTOR to proceed with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for laying out the Work (unless otherwise specified), shall protect and preserve the established reference points and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of OWNER. CONTRACTOR shall report to OWNER whenever any reference point is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points by a Registered Land Surveyor.

#### 5. CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

#### 5.1 Supervision

CONTRACTOR shall supervise and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall assure that all CONTRACTOR personnel (including subcontractors, etc.) conduct themselves in a courteous and respectful manner toward the OWNER and the general public. Failure to comply with this condition of the Contract will result in immediate suspension of the Work. Following a review by the Commissioner of Public Works, the Contract may be terminated (see GC section 14). CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction, but CONTRACTOR shall not be responsible for the negligence of others in the design or selection of a specific

means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction which is indicated in and required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible to see that the finished Work complies accurately with the Contract Documents.

#### 5.2 Superintendence

CONTRACTOR shall keep on the Work at all times during its progress a competent resident superintendent, who shall not be replaced without written notice to OWNER except under extraordinary circumstances. The superintendent will be CONTRACTOR'S representative at the site and shall have authority to act on behalf of CONTRACTOR. All communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to CONTRACTOR.

#### 5.3 Labor

CONTRACTOR shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the site. Except in connection with the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise indicated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the site shall be performed during regular working hours, and CONTRACTOR will not permit overtime work or the performance of Work on Saturday, Sunday or any legal holiday without OWNER'S written consent given after prior written notice to OWNER.

#### 5.4 Start-Up and Completion of Work

Unless otherwise specified, CONTRACTOR shall furnish and assume full responsibility for all materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the furnishing, performance, testing, start-up and completion of the Work.

#### 5.5 Materials and Equipment

All materials and equipment shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. If required by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment. All materials and equipment shall be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned and conditioned in accordance with the instructions of the applicable supplier except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents; but no provision of any such instructions will be effective to assign to OWNER, or any of OWNER'S consultants, agents or employees, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraph 8.12.3 or 8.12.4.

#### 5.5.1 Not Clearly Specified or Indicated

In all instances where materials specified are obtainable in different sizes, weights, trade grades, qualities or finishes, etc., whose weights, trade grades, qualities or finishes, etc., are not clearly specified or indicated on the Drawings, the CONTRACTOR shall notify the OWNER of all such instances at least five (5) days in advance of receiving the proposals. The OWNER will then determine which size, weight, trade grade, quality, finish, etc., is required.

#### 5.5.2 Coordination of Work

The CONTRACTOR shall see that for his own Work and for the work of each subcontractor, proper templates and patterns necessary for the coordination of the various parts of the Work are prepared. The CONTRACTOR shall furnish or require the Subcontractor to furnish such duplicates as will enable the Subcontractors to fit together and execute fully their respective portions of the Work.

#### 5.6 Adjusting Progress Schedule

CONTRACTOR shall submit to OWNER for acceptance (to the extent indicated in paragraph 2.8) adjustments in the progress schedule to reflect the impact thereon of new developments; these will conform generally to the progress schedule then in effect and additionally will comply with any provisions of the Contract Documents applicable thereto.

#### 5.7 Substitutes or "Or-Equal" Items

#### 5.7.1 General

Whenever materials or equipment are specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular supplier, the naming of the item is intended to establish the type, function, and quality required. Unless the name is followed by words indicating that no substitution is permitted, materials or equipment of other Suppliers may be accepted by OWNER if sufficient information is submitted by CONTRACTOR to allow OWNER to determine that the material or equipment proposed is equivalent or equal to that named. The procedure for review by OWNER will include the following. Requests for review of substitute items of material and equipment will not be accepted by OWNER from anyone, other than CONTRACTOR. If CONTRACTOR wishes to furnish or use a substitute item of material or equipment, CONTRACTOR shall make written application to OWNER for acceptance thereof, certifying that the proposed substitute will perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, be similar and of equal substance to that specified and be suited to the same use as that specified. The application will state that the evaluation and acceptance of the proposed substitute will not prejudice CONTRACTOR'S achievement of completion on time, whether or not acceptance of the substitute for use in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with OWNER for work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute and whether or not incorporation or use of the substitute in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty. All variations of the proposed substitute from that specified will be identified in the application and available maintenance, repair and replacement service will be indicated. The application will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs that will result directly or indirectly from acceptance of such substitute, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change, all of which shall be considered by OWNER in evaluating the proposed substitute. OWNER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish at CONTRACTOR'S expense additional data about the proposed substitute.

#### 5.7.2 Substitutes

If a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is indicated in or required by the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, sequence, technique or procedure of construction acceptable to OWNER, if CONTRACTOR submits sufficient information to allow OWNER to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that indicated or required by the Contract Documents. The procedure for review by OWNER will be similar to that provided in paragraph 5.7.1 as applied by OWNER.

#### 5.7.3 OWNER'S Approval

OWNER will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposed substitute. OWNER will be the sole judge of acceptability, and no substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized without OWNER'S prior written acceptance which will be evidenced by either a Change Order or an approved Shop Drawing. OWNER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish at CONTRACTOR'S expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute. OWNER will record time required by OWNER and OWNER'S consultants in evaluating substitutions proposed by CONTRACTOR and in making changes in the Contract Documents occasioned thereby. Whether or not OWNER accepts a proposed substitute, CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for the charges of OWNER and OWNER'S consultants for evaluating each proposed substitute.

#### 5.8 Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others

#### 5.8.1 Acceptable to OWNER

CONTRACTOR shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization (including those acceptable to OWNER as indicated in paragraph 5.8.2), whether initially or as a substitute, against whom OWNER may have reasonable objection. CONTRACTOR shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or

organization to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom CONTRACTOR has reasonable objection.

#### 5.8.2 Objection After Due Investigation

If the Contract Documents require the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers or other persons or organizations (including those who are to furnish the principal items of materials and equipment) to be submitted to OWNER in advance of the specified date prior to the Effective Date of the Agreement for acceptance by OWNER and if CONTRACTOR has submitted a list thereof, OWNER'S acceptance (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto by the date indicated for acceptance or objection in the bidding documents or the Contract Documents) of any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization so identified may be revoked on the basis of reasonable objection after due investigation, in which case CONTRACTOR shall submit an acceptable substitute. No acceptance by OWNER of any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization shall constitute a waiver of any right of OWNER to reject defective Work.

#### 5.8.3 Contractor Responsible for Acts of Subcontractors

The CONTRACTOR shall perform on the site, and with its own organization, work equivalent to at least fifty (50) percent of the total amount of Work to be performed under the Contract. This percentage may be reduced by a supplemental agreement to this Contract if, during performing the Work, the CONTRACTOR requests a reduction and the OWNER determines that the reduction would be to the advantage of the Urban County Government.

The CONTRACTOR shall, at the time he submits his proposal for the Contract, notify the OWNER in writing of the names of Subcontractors proposed for the Work. He shall not employ any Subcontractor without the prior written approval of the OWNER.

CONTRACTOR shall be fully responsible to OWNER for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with CONTRACTOR just as CONTRACTOR is responsible for CONTRACTOR'S own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create any contractual relationship between OWNER and any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of OWNER to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

#### 5.8.4 <u>Division of Specifications</u>

The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control CONTRACTOR in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.

#### 5.8.5 Agreement Between Contractor and Subcontractors

All Work performed for CONTRACTOR by a Subcontractor will be pursuant to an appropriate agreement between CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor which specifically binds the Subcontractor to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of OWNER.

#### 5.8.6 Statements and Comments by CONTRACTOR

Neither the CONTRACTOR, his employees, nor his subcontractors shall at any time make any statement or comment as to the project scope, nature, intention, design, or construction method to any third party or parties without the explicit written consent of the OWNER.

Any third party requesting such information shall be referred to the OWNER or his representative.

Should there be any change from the original intent of the Project as a result of any statement or comment by the contractor, his employees or subcontractors, contractor shall be held liable for any change in the scope, nature, design, or construction method and shall bear the full cost for the previously mentioned changes.

#### 5.9 Patent Fees and Royalties

CONTRACTOR shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others.

#### 5.10 Permits

Unless otherwise provided in the Special conditions, CONTRACTOR shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. OWNER shall assist CONTRACTOR, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. CONTRACTOR shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work, which are applicable at the time of opening of Bids, or if there are no Bids on the Effective Date of the Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections to the Work, and OWNER

shall pay all charges of such utility owners for capital costs related thereto such as plant investment fees.

#### 5.11 Laws and Regulations

#### 5.11.1 CONTRACTOR to Comply

CONTRACTOR shall give all notices and comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to furnishing and performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, OWNER shall not be responsible for monitoring CONTRACTOR'S compliance with any Laws and Regulations.

#### 5.11.2 Specifications and Drawings at Variance

If CONTRACTOR observes that the Specifications or Drawings are at variance with any Laws or Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall give OWNER prompt written notice thereof, and any necessary changes will be authorized by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 3.4. If CONTRACTOR performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to such Laws, or Regulations, and without such notice to OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall bear all costs arising therefrom; however, it shall not be CONTRACTOR'S primary responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with such Laws and Regulations.

Any party, firm or individual submitting a proposal pursuant to invitation must have paid all taxes owed to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government at the time the proposal is submitted, and must maintain a "current" status in regard to those taxes throughout the Contract. If applicable, business must be licensed in Fayette County.

#### **5.12** Taxes

CONTRACTOR shall pay all sales, consumer, use and other similar taxes required to be paid by CONTRACTOR in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work. Any party, firm or individual submitting a proposal pursuant to invitation must have paid all taxes owed to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government at the time the proposal is submitted, and must maintain a "current" status in regard to those taxes throughout the Contract. If applicable, business must be licensed in Fayette County.

#### 5.13 Use of Premises

#### 5.13.1 Project Site

CONTRACTOR shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment and the operations of workers to the staging areas or work site areas identified in and permitted by the Contract Documents and other land and areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, rights-of-way, permits and easements, and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises construction equipment or other materials or CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof or of any land or areas contiguous thereto, resulting from the performance of the Work. Should any claim be made against OWNER by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall promptly attempt to settle with such other party by agreement or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or at law. CONTRACTOR shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold OWNER harmless from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses (including, but not limited to, fees of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court and arbitration costs) arising directly, indirectly or consequentially out of any action, legal or equitable, brought by any such other party against OWNER to the extent based on a claim arising out of CONTRACTOR'S performance of the Work.

#### 5.13.2 Clean Up

During the progress of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall keep the premises free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish and other debris resulting from the Work. At the completion of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall remove all waste materials, rubbish and debris from and about the premises as well as all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials, and shall leave the site clean and ready for occupancy by OWNER. CONTRACTOR shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.

#### 5.13.1 Loading of Structures

CONTRACTOR shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall CONTRACTOR subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

#### 5.14 Record Drawings

CONTRACTOR shall maintain in a safe place at the site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Field Orders and written interpretations and clarifications (issued pursuant to paragraph 9.4) in good order and annotated to show all changes made during construction. These record documents together with all approved samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings will be available to OWNER for reference. Upon completion of the Work, these record documents, samples and Shop Drawings will be delivered to OWNER.

#### 5.15 Shop Drawings and Samples

#### 5.15.1 Shop Drawing Submittals

After checking and verifying all field measurements and after complying with applicable procedures specified, CONTRACTOR shall submit to OWNER for review and approval in accordance with the accepted schedule of Shop Drawing submissions (see paragraph 2.8), or for other appropriate action if so indicated in the Special Conditions, five copies (unless otherwise specified) of all Shop Drawings, which will bear a stamp or specific written indication that CONTRACTOR has satisfied CONTRACTOR'S responsibilities under the Contract Documents with respect to the review of the submission. All submissions will be identified as OWNER may require. The data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials and similar data to enable OWNER to review the information as required.

#### 5.15.2 Sample Submittals

CONTRACTOR shall also submit to OWNER for review and approval with such promptness as to cause no delay in Work, all samples required by the Contract Documents. All samples will have been checked by and accompanied by a specific written indication that CONTRACTOR has satisfied CONTRACTOR'S responsibilities under the Contract Documents with respect to the review of the submission and will be identified clearly as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers and the use for which intended.

#### 5.15.3 Review by CONTRACTOR

Before submission of each Shop Drawing or sample CONTRACTOR shall have determined and verified all quantities, dimensions, specified performance criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers and similar data with respect thereto and reviewed or coordinated each Shop Drawing or sample with other Shop Drawings and samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents.

#### 5.15.4 Notice of Variation

At the time of each submission, CONTRACTOR shall give OWNER specific written notice of each variation that the Shop Drawings or samples may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents, and, in addition, shall cause a specific notation to be made on each Shop Drawing submitted to OWNER for review and approval of each such variation.

#### 5.15.5 OWNER'S Approval

OWNER will review and approve with reasonable promptness Shop Drawings and samples, but OWNER'S review and approval will be only for conformance with the design concept of the Project and for compliance with the information given in the Contract Documents and shall not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction (except where a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is indicated in or required by the Contract Documents) or to

safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions. CONTRACTOR shall make corrections required by OWNER, and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new samples for review and approval. CONTRACTOR shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by OWNER on previous submittals.

#### 5.15.6 Responsibility for Errors and Omissions

OWNER'S review and approval of Shop Drawings or samples shall not relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless CONTRACTOR has in writing called OWNER'S attention to each such variation at the time of submission as required by paragraph 5.15.4 and OWNER has given written approval of each such variation by a specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or sample approval; nor will any approval by OWNER relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for errors or omissions in the Shop Drawings or from responsibility for having complied with the provisions of paragraph 5.15.3.

#### 5.15.7 Cost of Related Work

Where a Shop or sample is required by the Specifications, any related Work performed prior to OWNER'S review and approval of the pertinent submission will be the sole expense and responsibility of CONTRACTOR.

#### 5.16 Continuing the Work

CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with OWNER. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolutions of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by paragraph 14.5 or as CONTRACTOR and OWNER may otherwise agree in writing.

#### 5.17 Erosion and Sediment Control [NOT USED]

#### 5.17.1 General Environmental Requirements

The CONTRACTOR and Subcontractors performing work on projects on behalf of the OWNER shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local environmental regulations and all requirements and conditions set forth in "special" permits including but not limited to Corp of Engineers 404 permits, 401 Water Quality Certifications, Stream Crossing and Floodplain Encroachment Permits.

Any fines or penalties resulting from the failure to comply with the terms of the federal, state or local permits or perform necessary corrective action are solely the obligation of the CONTRACTOR.

#### 5.17.2 Stormwater Pollution Prevention

A. The CONTRACTOR shall exercise due care to prevent or minimize any damage to any stream or wetland from pollution by debris, sediment or other material. The operation of equipment and/or materials in a jurisdictional wetland is expressly prohibited. Water that has been used for washing or processing, or that contains oils, sediments or other pollutants shall not be discharged from the job site. Such waters shall be collected and properly disposed of by the CONTRACTOR in accordance with applicable local, state and federal law.

B. The CONTRACTOR is solely responsible for securing all required state and local permits associated with stormwater discharges from the Project including, but not necessarily limited to the KY Notice of Intent to Disturb (NOI) for Coverage of Storm Water Discharges Associated with Construction Activities under the KPDES Storm Water General Permit KYR100000 and the LFUCG, Land Disturbance Permit. Permit application preparation and all required documentation are the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR. The CONTRACTOR is solely responsible for maintaining compliance with the stormwater pollution prevention plan or erosion and sediment control plan and ensuring the following:

- a. That the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) or erosion control plan is current and available for review on site;
- b. That any and all stormwater inspection reports required by the permit are conducted by qualified personnel and are available for review onsite; and
- c. That all best management practices (BMPs) are adequately maintained and effective at controlling erosion and preventing sediment from leaving the site.
- C. The CONTRACTOR shall provide the necessary equipment and personnel to perform any and all emergency measures that may be required to contain any spillage or leakage and to remove materials, soils or liquids that become contaminated. The collected spill material shall be properly disposed at the CONTRACTOR's expense.
- D. Upon completion of the work and with the concurrence of the OWNER, the CONTRACTOR must file a Notice of Termination (NOT) of Coverage Under the KPDES General Permit for Storm Water Discharges Associated with Construction Activity with the appropriate local and state authorities.
- E. Any fines or penalties resulting from the failure to comply with the terms of the state or local stormwater permits or perform necessary corrective action are solely the obligation of the CONTRACTOR.

#### 6. OTHER WORK

#### 6.1 Related Work at Site

OWNER may perform other work related to the Project at the site by OWNER'S own forces, have other work performed by utility owners or let other direct contracts therefore which shall contain General Conditions similar to these. If the fact that such other work is to be performed was not noted in the Contract Documents, written notice thereof will be given to CONTRACTOR prior to starting any such other work; and, if such performance will involve additional expense to CONTRACTOR or requires additional time, a Change Order to the Contract will be negotiated.

#### 6.2 Other Contractors or Utility Owners

CONTRACTOR shall afford each utility owner and other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract (or OWNER, if OWNER is performing the additional work with OWNER'S employees) proper and safe access to the site and a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such work, and shall properly connect and coordinate the Work with theirs. CONTRACTOR shall do all cutting, fitting and patching of the Work that may be required to make its several parts come together properly and integrate with such other work. CONTRACTOR shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating or otherwise altering their work and will only cut or alter their work with the written consent of OWNER and the others whose work will be affected. The duties and responsibilities of CONTRACTOR under this paragraph are for the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of CONTRACTOR in said direct contracts between OWNER and such utility owners and other contractors.

#### 6.3 Delays Caused by Others

If any part of CONTRACTOR'S Work depends for proper execution or results upon the work of any such other contractor or utility owner (or OWNER), CONTRACTOR shall inspect and promptly report to OWNER in writing any delays, defects or deficiencies in such work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for such proper execution and results. CONTRACTOR'S failure so to report will constitute an acceptance of the other work as fit and proper for integration with CONTRACTOR'S Work except for latent or non-apparent defects and deficiencies in the other work.

#### 6.4 Coordination

If OWNER contracts with others for the performance of other work on the Project at the site, the person or organization who will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various prime contractors will be identified in the Special Conditions, and the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility will be itemized, and the extent of such authority and responsibilities will be provided, in the Special Conditions.

#### 7. OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

#### 7.1 Communications

OWNER shall issue all communications to CONTRACTOR.

#### 7.2 Data and Payments

OWNER shall furnish the data required of OWNER under the Contract Documents promptly after they are due.

#### 7.3 Lands, Easements, and Surveys

OWNER'S duties in respect of providing lands and easements and providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in paragraphs 4.1 and 4.4. Paragraph 4.2 refers to OWNER'S identifying and making available to CONTRACTOR copies of reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at the site and in existing structures which have been utilized by OWNER in preparing the Drawings and Specifications.

#### 7.4 Change Orders

OWNER is obligated to execute Change Orders as indicated in paragraph 9.4.

#### 7.5 Inspections, Tests and Approvals

OWNER'S responsibility in respect to certain inspections, tests and approvals is set forth in paragraph 13.3.

#### 7.6 Stop or Suspend Work

In connection with OWNER'S right to stop Work or suspend Work, see paragraph 12.4 and 14.1 Paragraph 14.2 deals with OWNER'S rights to terminate services of CONTRACTOR under certain circumstances.

#### 8. OWNER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

#### 8.1 OWNER'S Representative [NOT USED]

ARCHITECT will be OWNER'S representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of ARCHITECT as OWNER'S representative during construction are set forth in the Contract Documents and shall not be extended without written consent of OWNER and ARCHITECT.

#### 8.2 Visits to Site

OWNER will make visits to the site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction to observe the progress and quality of the executed Work and to determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. OWNER will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work. OWNER'S efforts will be directed toward providing for OWNER a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents.

### 8.3 Project Representation

OWNER will provide an Inspector to assist OWNER in observing the performance of the Work. If OWNER designates another agent to represent OWNER at the site who is not OWNER'S agent or employee, the duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of such other person will be as provided in the Special Conditions.

### 8.4 Clarifications and Interpretations

OWNER will issue with reasonable promptness such written clarifications or interpretations of the requirements of the Contract Documents (in the form of Drawings or otherwise) as OWNER may determine necessary, which shall be consistent with or reasonably inferable from the overall intent of the Contract Documents.

#### 8.5 Authorized Variations in Work

OWNER may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Time and are consistent with the overall intent of the Contract Documents. These may be accomplished by a Field Order.

### 8.6 Rejecting Defective Work

OWNER will have authority to disapprove or reject Work which OWNER believes to be defective, and will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in paragraph 12.3, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed or completed.

### 8.7 Shop Drawings

In connection with OWNER'S responsibility for Shop Drawings and samples, see paragraphs 5.15.1 through 5.16 inclusive.

### 8.8 Change Orders

In connection with OWNER'S responsibilities as to Change Orders, see Articles 10, 11 and 12.

#### 8.9 Payments

In connection with OWNER'S responsibilities with respect to Applications for Payment, etc., see Article 13.

### 8.10 Determinations for Unit Prices [NOT USED]

OWNER will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR if applicable.

OWNER will review with CONTRACTOR OWNER'S preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise).

#### 8.11 Decision on Disputes

OWNER will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder. Claims, disputes and other matters relating to the acceptability of the Work or the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance and furnishing of the Work and claims under Articles 10 and 11 in respect of changes in the Contract Price or Contract Time will be referred initially to OWNER in writing with a request for a formal decision in accordance with this paragraph, which OWNER will render in writing within a reasonable time. Written notice of each such claim, dispute and other matter will be delivered to OWNER promptly (but in no event later than thirty days) after the occurrence of the event giving rise thereto, and written supporting data will be submitted to OWNER within sixty days after such occurrence unless OWNER allows an additional period of time to ascertain more accurate data in support of the claim.

### 8.12 Limitations on OWNER'S Responsibilities

#### 8.12.1 CONTRACTOR, Supplier, or Surety

Neither OWNERS authority to act under this Article 8 or elsewhere in the Contract Documents nor any decision made by OWNER in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority shall give rise to any duty or responsibility of OWNER to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any other person or organization performing any of the Work, or to any surety for any of them.

### 8.12.2 To Evaluate the Work

Whenever in the Contract Documents the terms "as ordered", "as directed", "as required", "as allowed", "as approved" or terms of like effect or import are used, or the adjectives "reasonable", "suitable", "acceptable", "proper", or "satisfactory" or adjectives or like "effect" or "import" are used to describe a requirement, direction, review or judgment of OWNER as to the Work, it is intended that such requirement, direction, review or judgment will be solely to evaluate the Work for compliance with the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective shall not be effective to assign OWNER any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraph 8.12.3 or 8.12.4.

### 8.12.3 CONTRACTOR'S Means, Methods, Etc.

OWNER will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR'S means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, and OWNER will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR'S failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

### 8.12.4 Acts of Omissions of CONTRACTOR

OWNER will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of CONTRACTOR or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work.

#### 9. CHANGES IN THE WORK

#### 9.1 OWNER May Order Change

Without invalidating the Agreement and without notice to any surety, OWNER may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions or revisions in the Work; these will be authorized by a Change Order. Upon receipt of such notice, CONTRACTOR shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).

#### 9.2 Claims

Claims for an increase or decrease in the Contract Price or an extension or shortening or the Contract Time that should be allowed as a result of a Change Order will be settled as provided for in Article 10 or Article 11.

#### 9.3 Work Not in Contract Documents

CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time with respect to any Work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified and supplemented as provided in paragraph 3.4, except in the case of an emergency and except in the case of uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 12.3.4.

#### 9.4 Change Orders

OWNER and CONTRACTOR shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:

- 9.4.1 changes in the Work which are ordered by OWNER pursuant to paragraph 9.1, are required because of acceptance of defective Work under paragraph 12.7 or corrective defective Work under paragraph 12.8, or are agreed to by the parties;
- 9.4.2 changes in the Contract Price or Contract Time which are agreed to by the parties; and
- 9.4.3 changes in the Contract Price or Contract Time which embody the substance of any written decision rendered by OWNER pursuant to paragraph 8.11; provided that, in lieu of executing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws and REGULATIONS, but during any such appeal, CONTRACTOR shall carry

on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule as provided in paragraph 5.16.

9.5 Notice of Change

If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Time) is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to a surety, the giving of any such notice will be CONTRACTOR'S responsibility, and the amount of each applicable Bond will be adjusted accordingly.

### 10. CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE

10.1 Total Compensation

The Contract Price constitutes the total compensation (subject to authorized adjustments) payable to CONTRACTOR for performing the Work. All duties, responsibilities and obligations assigned to or undertaken by CONTRACTOR shall be at his expense without change in the Contract Price.

### 10.2 Claim for Increase or Decrease in Price

The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any claim for an increase or decrease in the Contract Price shall be based on written notice delivered by the CONTRACTOR to the OWNER promptly (but in no event later than thirty days) after the occurrence of the event giving rise to the claim and stating the general nature of the claim. Notice of the amount of the claim with supporting data shall be delivered within sixty days after such occurrence (unless OWNER allows an additional period of time to ascertain more accurate data in support of the claim) and shall be accompanied by CONTRACTOR'S written statement that the amount claimed covers all known amounts (direct, indirect, and consequential) to which the CONTRACTOR is entitled as a result of the occurrence of said event.

#### 10.3 Value of Work

The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any claim for an increase or decrease in the Contract Price shall be determined in one of the following ways:

10.3.1 Unit Prices

Where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of paragraphs 10.9.1. through 10.9.3, inclusive).

10.3.2 <u>Lump Sum</u>

By mutual acceptance of a lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with paragraph 10.6.2.1).

### 10.3.3 Cost Plus Fee

On the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in paragraphs 10.4 and 10.5) plus a CONTRACTOR'S fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in paragraphs 10.6 and 10.7).

#### 10.4 Cost of the Work

The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessarily incurred and paid by CONTRACTOR in the proper performance of the Work. Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by OWNER, such costs shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project; shall include only the following items; and shall not include any of the costs itemized in paragraph 10.5:

#### 10.4.1 Payroll Costs

Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of CONTRACTOR in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by OWNER and CONTRACTOR. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise and payroll taxes, workers' or workmen's compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. Such employees shall include superintendents and foremen at the site. The expenses of performing Work after regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday or legal holidays shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by OWNER.

### 10.4.2 Materials and Equipment Costs

Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to CONTRACTOR unless OWNER deposits funds with CONTRACTOR with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to OWNER. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and all returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to OWNER, and CONTRACTOR shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.

### 10.4.3 Subcontractor Costs

Payments made by CONTRACTOR to the Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall obtain competitive bids from Subcontractors acceptable to CONTRACTOR and shall deliver such bids to OWNER who will then determine which bids will be accepted. If a subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis

of Cost of the Work Plus a Fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work shall be determined in the same manner as CONTRACTOR'S Cost of the Work. All subcontracts shall be subject to the other provisions of the Contract Documents insofar as applicable.

### 10.4.4 Special Consultant Costs

Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.

#### 10.4.5 Supplemental Costs

- 10.4.5.1 The proportion of necessary transportation, travel and subsistence expenses of CONTRACTOR'S employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
- 10.4.5.2 Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office and temporary facilities at the site and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost less market value of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of CONTRACTOR.
- 10.4.5.3 Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery and the parts thereof whether rented from CONTRACTOR or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by OWNER, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, installation, dismantling and removal shall be in accordance with terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
- 10.4.5.4 Sales, consumer, use or similar taxes related to the Work, and for which CONTRACTOR is liable, imposed by Laws and Regulations.
- 10.4.5.5 Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.

Losses and damages (and related expenses), 10.4.5.6 not compensated by insurance or otherwise, to the Work or otherwise sustained by CONTRACTOR in connection with the performance and furnishing of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established by OWNER), provided they have resulted from causes other than the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of OWNER. No such losses, damages and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining CONTRACTOR'S fee. If, however, any such loss or damage requires reconstruction and CONTRACTOR is placed in charge thereof, CONTRACTOR shall be paid a fee proportionate to that stated in paragraph 10.6.2 for services.

10.4.5.7 The cost of utilities, fuel and sanitary facilities at the site.

10.4.5.8 Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the site, expressage and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.

10.4.5.9 Cost of premiums for additional Bonds and insurance required because of changes in the Work and premiums for property insurance coverage within the limits of the deductible amounts established by OWNER.

### 10.5 Not to Be Included in Cost of the Work

The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following:

### 10.5.1 Costs of Officers and Executives

Payroll costs and other compensation of CONTRACTOR'S officers, executives, principals (of partnership and sole proprietorships), general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expeditors, timekeepers, clerks and other personnel employed by CONTRACTOR whether at the site or in CONTRACTOR'S principal or a branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in paragraph 10.4.1 or specifically covered by paragraph 10.4.4 - all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the CONTRACTOR'S fee.

### 10.5.2 Principal Office

Expenses of CONTRACTOR'S principal and branch offices other than CONTRACTOR'S office at the site.

### 10.5.3 Capital Expense

Any part of CONTRACTOR'S capital expenses, including interest on CONTRACTOR'S capital employed for the Work and charges against CONTRACTOR for delinquent payments.

#### 10.5.4 Bonds and Insurance

Cost of premiums for all Bonds and for all insurance whether or not CONTRACTOR is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain the same (except for the cost of premiums covered by subparagraph 10.4.5.9 above).

### 10.5.5 Costs Due to Negligence

Costs due to the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied and making good any damage to property.

#### 10.5.6 Other Costs

Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in paragraph 10.4.

### 10.6 Contractor's Fee

The CONTRACTOR'S Fee allowed to CONTRACTOR for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:

- 10.6.1 a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or if none can be agreed upon,
- 10.6.2 a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
  - 10.6.2.1 for costs incurred under paragraphs 10.4.1 and 10.4.2, the CONTRACTOR'S fee shall be fifteen percent;
  - 10.6.2.2 for costs incurred under paragraph 10.4.3, the CONTRACTOR'S fee shall be five percent; and if a subcontract is on the basis of Cost of the Work Plus a fee, the maximum allowable to CONTRACTOR on account of overhead and profit of all Subcontractors shall be fifteen percent;
  - 10.6.2.3 no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under paragraphs 10.4.4, 10.4.5 and 10.5;
  - 10.6.2.4 the amount of credit to be allowed by CONTRACTOR to OWNER for any such change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease plus a deduction in CONTRACTOR'S Fee by an amount equal to ten percent of the net decrease; and
  - 10.6.2.5 when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in CONTRACTOR'S fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with paragraphs 10.6.2.1 through 10.6.2.4, inclusive.

#### 10.7 Itemized Cost Breakdown

Whenever the cost of any Work is to be determined pursuant to paragraph 10.4 or 10.5, CONTRACTOR will submit in form acceptable to OWNER an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

#### 10.8 Cash Allowances

It is understood that CONTRACTOR has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be done by such Subcontractors or Suppliers and for such sums within the limit of the allowances as may be acceptable to OWNER, CONTRACTOR agrees that:

### 10.8.1 Materials and Equipment

The allowances include the cost to CONTRACTOR (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the site, and all applicable taxes; and

#### 10.8.2 Other Costs

CONTRACTOR'S costs for unloading and handling on the site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit and other expenses contemplated for the allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances. No demand for additional payment on account of any thereof will be valid.

#### 10.8.3 Change Order

Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by OWNER to reflect actual amounts due CONTRACTOR on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

#### 10.9 Unit Price Work

### 10.9.1 General

Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the established unit prices for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR will be made by OWNER in accordance with Paragraph 8.10.

### 10.9.2 Overhead and Profit

Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by CONTRACTOR to be adequate to cover CONTRACTOR'S overhead and profit for each separately identified item.

### 10.9.3 Claim for Increase in Unit Price

Where the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement and there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work and if CONTRACTOR believes that CONTRACTOR has incurred additional expense as a result thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a claim for an increase in the Contract Price in accordance with Article 10.

#### 11. CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIME

### 11.1 Change Order

The Contract Time may only be changed by a Change Order. Any claim for an extension or shortening of the Contract Time shall be based on written notice delivered to OWNER promptly (but in no event later than thirty days) after the occurrence of the event giving rise to the claim and stating the general nature of the claim. Notice of the extent of the claim with supporting data shall be delivered within sixty days after such occurrence (unless OWNER allows an additional period of time to ascertain more accurate data in support of the claim) and shall be accompanied by the claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant has reason to believe it is entitled as a result of the occurrence of said event. All claims for adjustment in the Contract Time shall be determined by OWNER in accordance with paragraph 8.11. No claim for an adjustment in the Contract Time will be valid if not submitted in accordance with the requirements of this paragraph 11.1.

#### 11.2 Justification for Time Extensions

The Contract Time will be extended in an amount equal to time lost due to delays beyond the control of CONTRACTOR if a claim is made therefore as provided in paragraph 11.1. Such delays shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by OWNER or others performing additional work as contemplated by Article 6, or to fires, floods, labor disputes, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions or acts of God.

#### 11.3 Time Limits

All time limits stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Agreement. The provisions of this Article 11 shall not exclude recovery for damages (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court costs) for delay by either party.

# 12. WARRANTY AND GUARANTEE; TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

#### 12.1 Warranty and Guarantee

CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees to OWNER that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. All defective Work, whether or not in place, may be rejected, corrected or accepted as provided in this Article 12.

#### 12.2 Access to Work

OWNER, OWNER'S representatives, testing agencies and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting and testing. CONTRACTOR shall provide proper and safe conditions for such access.

### 12.3 Tests and Inspections

### 12.3.1 Timely Notice

CONTRACTOR shall give OWNER timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests or approvals.

### 12.3.2 Requirements and Responsibilities

The OWNER may require such inspection and testing during the course of the Work as he/she deems necessary to ascertain and assure the integrity and acceptable quality of the materials incorporated and the work performed. Inspection presence may be either full-time or intermittent, and neither the presence nor absence at any time of the OWNER or the INSPECTOR shall relieve the CONTRACTOR of sole responsibility for the acceptability and integrity of the Work or any part thereof.

The costs of sampling, testing, and inspection on-site to ascertain acceptability of the Work and materials will be borne by the OWNER except as otherwise provided. The OWNER will select a testing laboratory to perform such sampling and testing. Sampling and/or testing required by the CONTRACTOR or necessitated by failure of Work or materials to meet the above acceptability test shall be at the expense of the CONTRACTOR.

Inspection services may be performed by the employees of the OWNER or by others selected or designated by the OWNER.

Sampling and/or testing required for manufacturing quality and/or process control, for certification that raw mineral materials or manufactured products are the quality specified in the contract, or to assure the acceptability for incorporation into the Work shall be borne by the CONTRACTOR or the material supplier.

Cost for inspection, sampling, testing, and approvals required by the laws or regulations of any public body having competent jurisdiction shall be borne by the CONTRACTOR or the material supplier.

Sampling and testing will be in accord with pertinent codes and regulations and with appropriate standards of the American Society of Testing Materials or other specified standards.

### 12.3.3 On-Site Construction Test and Other Testing

All inspections, tests or approvals other than those required by Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction shall be performed by organizations acceptable to OWNER and CONTRACTOR.

### 12.3.4 Covered Work

If any Work (including the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested or approved is covered without written concurrence of OWNER, it must, if requested by OWNER, be uncovered for observation. Such uncovering shall be at CONTRACTOR'S expense unless CONTRACTOR has given OWNER timely notice of CONTRACTOR'S intention to cover the same and OWNER has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

### 12.3.5 CONTRACTOR'S Obligation

Neither observations by OWNER nor inspections, tests or approvals by others shall relieve CONTRACTOR from CONTRACTOR'S obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

### 12.4 OWNER May Stop the Work

If the Work is defective, or CONTRACTOR fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, OWNER may order CONTRACTOR to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of OWNER to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of OWNER to exercise this right for the benefit of CONTRACTOR or any other party.

### 12.5 Correction or Removal of Defective Work

If required by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, as directed, either correct all defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by OWNER, remove it from the site and replace it with non-defective Work. CONTRACTOR shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such correction or removal (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals) made necessary thereby.

### 12.6 One Year Correction Period

If within one year after the date of Completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Laws or Regulations or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, without cost to OWNER and in accordance with OWNER'S written instructions, either correct such defective Work, or, if it has been rejected by OWNER, remove it from the site and replace it with non-defective Work. If CONTRACTOR does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, OWNER may have the defective Work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced, and all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such removal and replacement (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals) will be paid by CONTRACTOR. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before

Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications or by Change Order.

### 12.7 Acceptance of Defective Work

If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, OWNER prefers to accept it, OWNER may do so. CONTRACTOR shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs attributable to OWNER'S evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by OWNER as to reasonableness and to include but not be limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals).

### 12.8 OWNER May Correct Defective Work

If CONTRACTOR fails within a reasonable time after written notice of OWNER to proceed to correct and to correct defective Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by OWNER in accordance with paragraph 12.5, or if CONTRACTOR fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if CONTRACTOR fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, OWNER may, after seven days' written notice to CONTRACTOR, correct and remedy any such deficiency. In exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph OWNER shall proceed expeditiously. To the extent necessary to complete corrective and remedial action, OWNER may exclude CONTRACTOR from all or part of the site, take possession of all or part of the Work, and suspend CONTRACTOR'S services related thereto, take possession of CONTRACTOR'S tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or for which OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere. CONTRACTOR shall allow OWNER, OWNER'S representatives, agents and employees such access to the site as may be necessary to enable OWNER to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph. All direct, indirect and consequential costs of OWNER in exercising such rights and remedies will be charged against CONTRACTOR in an amount approved as to reasonableness by OWNER, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. Such direct, indirect and consequential costs will include but not be limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals, all court costs and all costs of repair and replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of CONTRACTOR'S defective Work. CONTRACTOR shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Time because of any delay in performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by OWNER of OWNER'S rights and remedies hereunder.

### 13. PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

#### 13.1 Schedule of Values

The schedule of values established as provided in paragraph 2.8 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to OWNER. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

### 13.2 Application for Progress Payment

At least ten days before each progress payment is scheduled (but not more often than once a month), CONTRACTOR shall submit to OWNER for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by CONTRACTOR covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice or other documentation warranting that OWNER has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all liens, charges, security interests and encumbrances (which are hereinafter in these General Conditions referred to as "Liens") and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance and other arrangements to protect OWNER'S interest therein, all of which will be satisfactory to OWNER. OWNER shall, within thirty (30) calendar days of presentation to him of an approved Application for Payment, pay CONTRACTOR the amount approved by OWNER. Monthly progress payments shall be ninety (90) percent of the sum obtained by applying the respective bid unit prices to the approved estimated quantities of work completed by the Contractor during the preceding month. The remaining ten (10) percent will be held by the Owner, as retainage. At such time as the OWNER deems appropriate - based on the quality of work performed, progress of cleanup, and other pertinent factors - the rate of retainage, or the total amount retained, may be reduced; although, any reduction in retainage, below the ten (10) percent level, is made solely at the OWNER'S discretion. All remaining retainage held will be included in the final payment to the Contractor.

### 13.3 CONTRACTOR'S Warranty of Title

CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to OWNER no later than the time of payment free and clear of all Liens.

### 13.4 Review of Applications for Progress Payment

13.4.1 Submission of Application for Payment

OWNER will, after receipt of each Application for Payment, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to OWNER, or return the Application to CONTRACTOR indicating in writing OWNER'S reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, CONTRACTOR may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.

### 13.4.2 OWNER'S Recommendation

OWNER may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment, if, in OWNER'S opinion, it would be incorrect to make such representations to OWNER. OWNER may also refuse to recommend any such payment, or, because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, nullify any such payment previously recommended, to such extent as may be necessary in OWNER'S opinion to protect OWNER from loss because:

- 13.4.2.1 the Work is defective, or completed Work has been damaged requiring correction or replacement;
- 13.4.2.2 the Contract Price has been reduced by Written Amendment or Change Order;
- 13.4.2.3 OWNER has been required to correct defective Work or complete Work in accordance with paragraph 12.8; or
- of OWNER'S actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in paragraphs 14.2.1 through 14.2.9 inclusive.

### 13.5 Partial Utilization

OWNER at any time may request CONTRACTOR in writing to permit OWNER to use any such part of the Work which OWNER believes to be ready for its intended use and has been completed. If CONTRACTOR agrees, CONTRACTOR will certify to OWNER that said part of the Work is complete and request that a Certificate of Completion be issued for that part of the Work.

#### 13.6 Final Inspection

Upon written notice from CONTRACTOR that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, OWNER will make a final inspection with CONTRACTOR and will notify CONTRACTOR in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or defective. CONTRACTOR shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to remedy such deficiencies.

13.7 Final Application for Payment

After CONTRACTOR has completed all such corrections to the satisfaction of OWNER and delivered all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in paragraph 5.14) and other documents - all as required by the Contract Documents, and after OWNER has indicated that the Work is acceptable (subject to the provisions of paragraph 13.10), CONTRACTOR may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied by all documentation called for in the Contract Documents, together with complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to OWNER) of all Liens arising out of or filed in connection with the Work. In lieu thereof and as approved by OWNER, CONTRACTOR may furnish receipts or releases in full; an affidavit of CONTRACTOR that the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material and equipment for which a Lien could be filed, and that all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which OWNER or OWNER'S property might in any way be responsible, have been paid or otherwise satisfied; and consent of the surety, if any, to final payment. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish a release or receipt in full, CONTRACTOR may furnish a Bond or other collateral satisfactory to OWNER to indemnify OWNER against any Lien.

### 13.8 Final Payment and Acceptance

13.8.1 OWNER'S Approval

If, on the basis of OWNER'S observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and OWNER'S review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation - all as required by the Contract Documents, OWNER is satisfied that the Work has been completed and CONTRACTOR'S other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, OWNER will, after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing OWNER'S recommendation of payment and present the Application to OWNER for payment. Thereupon OWNER will give written notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR that the Work is acceptable, subject to the provisions of paragraph 13.10. Otherwise, OWNER will return the Application to CONTRACTOR, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case CONTRACTOR shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.

13.8.2 Delay in Completion of Work

If, through no fault of CONTRACTOR, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed, OWNER shall, upon receipt of CONTRACTOR'S final Application for Payment and recommendation of OWNER, and without terminating the Agreement, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by OWNER for Work not fully completed or corrected is

less than the retainage stipulated in the Agreement, and if Bonds have been furnished as required in paragraph 10 of Part II, <u>Information for Bidders</u>, the written consent of the surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by CONTRACTOR to OWNER with the Application for such payment. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of claims.

### 13.9 CONTRACTOR'S Continuing Obligation

CONTRACTOR'S obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. Neither recommendation of any progress or final payment by OWNER, nor the issuance of a certificate of Completion, nor any payment by OWNER to CONTRACTOR under the Contract Documents, nor any use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by OWNER, nor any act of acceptance by OWNER nor any failure to do so, nor any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or sample submission, nor any correction of defective Work by OWNER will constitute an acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of CONTRACTOR'S obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (except as provided in paragraph 13.10).

#### 13.10 Waiver of Claims

The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute:

- a waiver of all claims by OWNER against CONTRACTOR, except claims arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection or from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein; however, it will not constitute a waiver by OWNER of any rights in respect of CONTRACTOR'S continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and
- a waiver of all claims by CONTRACTOR against OWNER other than those previously made in writing and still unsettled.

### 14. SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

### 14.1 OWNER May Suspend Work

OWNER may, at any time and without cause, suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than ninety days by notice in writing to CONTRACTOR which will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. CONTRACTOR shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to any suspension if CONTRACTOR makes an approved claim therefore as provided in Articles 10 and 11.

### 14.2 OWNER May Terminate

The OWNER may terminate the Work upon the occurrence of any one or more of the following events:

- 14.2.1 if CONTRACTOR commences a voluntary case under any chapter of the Bankruptcy Code (Title 11, United States Code), as now or hereafter in effect, or if CONTRACTOR takes any equivalent or similar action by filing a petition or otherwise under any other federal or state law in effect at such time relating to the bankruptcy or insolvency;
- 14.2.2 if a petition is filed against CONTRACTOR under any chapter of the Bankruptcy Code as now or hereafter in effect at the time of filing, or if a petition is filed seeking any such equivalent or similar relief against CONTRACTOR under any other federal or state law in effect at the time relating to bankruptcy or insolvency;
- 14.2.3 if CONTRACTOR makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors;
- 14.2.4 if a trustee, receiver, custodian or agent of CONTRACTOR is appointed under applicable law or under contract, whose appointment or authority to take charge of property of CONTRACTOR is for the purpose of enforcing a Lien against such property or for the purpose of general administration of such property for the benefit of CONTRACTOR'S creditors;
- **14.2.5** if CONTRACTOR admits in writing an inability to pay its debts generally as they become due;
- **14.2.6** if CONTRACTOR persistently fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the progress schedule established under paragraph 2.8 as revised from time to time);
- 14.2.7 if CONTRACTOR disregards Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;
- 14.2.8 if CONTRACTOR disregards the authority of OWNER, or
- **14.2.9** if CONTRACTOR otherwise violates in any substantial way any provisions of the Contract Documents;

OWNER may, after giving CONTRACTOR (and the surety) seven days' written notice and to the extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, terminate the services of CONTRACTOR, exclude CONTRACTOR from

the site and take possession of the Work and of all CONTRACTOR'S tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and use the same to the full extent they could be used by CONTRACTOR (without liability to CONTRACTOR for trespass or conversion), incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or for which OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as OWNER may deem expedient. In such case CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds the direct, indirect and consequential costs of completing the Work (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court and arbitration costs) such excess will be paid to CONTRACTOR. If such costs exceed such unpaid balance, CONTRACTOR shall pay the difference to OWNER. Such costs incurred by OWNER will be approved as to reasonableness by OWNER and incorporated in a Change Order, but when exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph OWNER shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.

- 14.2.10 If safety violations are observed and brought to the Contractors attention and Contractor fails to take immediate corrective measures any repeat of similar safety violations, Owner will order an immediate termination of contract. Note: it is the Contractor's responsibility to know proper safety measures as they pertain to construction and OSHA.
- 14.2.11 This contract may be canceled by either party thirty (30) days after delivery by canceling party of written notice of intent to cancel to the other contracting party.
- 14.2.12 This contract may be canceled by the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government if it is determined that the Bidder has failed to perform under the terms of this agreement, such cancellation to be effective upon receipt of written notice of cancellation by the Bidder.

### 14.3 CONTRACTOR'S Services Terminated

Where CONTRACTOR'S services have been so terminated by OWNER, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of OWNER against CONTRACTOR then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due CONTRACTOR by OWNER will not release CONTRACTOR from liability.

#### 14.4 Payment After Termination

Upon seven days' written notice to CONTRACTOR, OWNER may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, elect to abandon the Work and terminate the Agreement. In such case, CONTRACTOR shall be paid for all Work executed and any expense sustained plus reasonable termination expenses, which will include, but not be limited to, direct, indirect and consequential costs (including,

but not limited to, fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court and arbitration costs).

### 14.5 CONTRACTOR May Stop Work or Terminate

If, through no act or fault of CONTRACTOR, the Work is suspended for a period of more than ninety days by OWNER or under an order of court or other public authority, or OWNER fails to act on any Application for Payment within sixty days after it is submitted, or OWNER fails for sixty days to pay CONTRACTOR any sum finally determined to be due, then CONTRACTOR may, upon seven days' written notice to OWNER, terminate the Agreement and recover from OWNER payment for all Work executed and any expense sustained plus reasonable termination expenses. In addition and in lieu of terminating the Agreement, if OWNER has failed to act on an Application for Payment or OWNER has failed to make any payment as aforesaid, CONTRACTOR may upon seven days' written notice to OWNER stop the Work until payment of all amounts then due. The provisions of this paragraph shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of the obligations under paragraph 5.16 to carry on the Work in accordance with the progress schedule and without delay during disputes and disagreements with OWNER.

#### 15. MISCELLANEOUS

### 15.1 Claims for Injury or Damage

Should OWNER or CONTRACTOR suffer injury or damage to person or property because of any error, omission or act of the other party or of any of the other party's employees or agents or others for whose acts the other party is legally liable, claim will be made in writing to the other party within a reasonable time of the first observance of such injury or damage. The provisions of this paragraph 15.1 shall not be construed as a substitute for or a waiver of the provisions of any applicable statute of limitations or repose.

### 15.2 Non-Discrimination in Employment

The CONTRACTOR shall comply with the following requirements prohibiting discrimination:

15.2.1 That no person (as defined in KRS 344.010) shall bid on Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government construction projects, or bid to furnish materials or supplies to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, if, within six months prior to the time of opening of bids, said person shall have been found, by declamatory judgment action in Fayette Circuit Court, to be presently engaging in an unlawful practice, as hereinafter defined. Such declamatory judgment action may be brought by an aggrieved individual or upon an allegation that an effort at conciliation pursuant to KRS 344.200 has been attempted and failed, by the Lexington-Fayette County Human Rights Commission.

#### **15.2.2** That it is an unlawful practice for an employer:

- 15.2.2.1 to fail or refuse to hire, or to discharge any individual or otherwise to discriminate against an individual, with respect to his compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges of employment, because of such individual's race, color, religion, sex, age, or national origin; or
- 15.2.2.2 to limit, segregate or classify his employees in any way which would deprive or tend to deprive an individual of employment opportunities or otherwise adversely affect his status as an employee because of such individual's sex, race, color, religion, age, or national origin.
- 15.2.3 That it is an unlawful practice for an employer, labor organization, or joint-labor management committee controlling apprenticeship or other training or retraining, including on-the-job training programs to discriminate against an individual because of his race, color, religion, sex, age, or national origin in admission to, or employment in, any program established to provide apprenticeship or other training.
- **15.2.4** That a copy of this Ordinance shall be furnished all suppliers and made a part of all bid specifications.
- 15.2.5 This Ordinance shall take effect after it is signed, published and recorded, as required by law.

### 15.3 Temporary Street Closing or Blockage

The CONTRACTOR will notify the OWNER at least 72 hours prior to making any temporary street closing or blockage. This will permit orderly notification to all concerned public agencies. Specific details and restrictions on street closure or blockage are contained in the Special Conditions.

#### 15.4 Percentage of Work Performed by prime CONTRACTOR

The CONTRACTOR shall perform on site, and with its own organization, Work equivalent to at least fifty (50%) percent of the total amount of Work to be performed under the Contract. This percentage may be reduced by a supplemental agreement to this Contract if, during performing the Work, the CONTRACTOR requests a reduction and the OWNER determines that the reduction would be to the advantage of the OWNER.

#### 15.5 Clean-up

Cleanup shall progress, to the greatest degree practicable, throughout the course of the Work. The Work will not be considered as completed, and final payment will not be made, until the right-of-way and all ground occupied or affected by the Contractor in connection with the Work has been cleared of all rubbish, equipment, excess materials, temporary structures, and weeds. Rubbish and all waste materials of whatever nature shall be disposed of, off of the project site, in an acceptable manner. All property, both public and private, which has been damaged in the prosecution of the Work, shall be restored in an acceptable manner. All areas shall be draining, and all drainage ways shall be left unobstructed, and in such a condition that drift will not collect or scour be induced.

#### 15.6 General

The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto, and, in particular but without limitation, the warranties, guarantees and obligations imposed upon CONTRACTOR by paragraphs 12.1, 12.3.5, 13.3, and 15.2 and all of the rights and remedies available to OWNER thereunder, are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee or by other provisions of the Contract Documents, and the provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right and remedy to which they apply. All representations, warranties and guarantees made in the Contract Documents will survive final payment and termination or completion of the Agreement.

### 15.7 Debris Disposal

For all LFUCG projects any trash, construction demolition debris, yard waste, dirt or debris of any kind that is removed from the project site must be disposed of in accordance with local, state, and federal regulations. The disposal site or facility must be approved in advance by the LFUCG and disposal documentation is required. The Contractor will be responsible for payment of any fines associated with improper disposal of material removed from the project site.

#### 15.8 Close Out Procedures

The CONTRACTOR will coordinate training for OWNER of all major building systems and equipment that are part of the Project.

The CONTRACTOR will distribute three (3) copies of the appropriate O&M Manuals for the installed major building systems and equipment.

The CONTRACTOR shall prepare accurate record drawings that reflect project improvements "as-built" in the field. The CONTRACTOR shall provide three (3) copies of the record drawings to the OWNER.

The CONTRACTOR shall provide an electronic version (AutoCAD) of all construction documents related to the Project at the conclusion of the Project.

**END OF SECTION** 

## PART IX – TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

02600 - Concrete Paving (Add. Alt.)

02740 - Tennis Court Surface Paving

02790 - Tennis Color Coating

02820 - Chain Link Fence Galvanized

02821 - Chain Link Fencing Vinyl (Add. Alt.)

02870 - Site Specialties

#### **DIVISION 2**

### **SECTION 02600 - CONCRETE PAVING**

Part 1—General
Part 2—Performance

#### **PART 1-GENERAL**

#### A. Quality Assurance/Product

- Concrete shall be mixed and delivered according to the requirements of ASTM C94, "Specifications for Ready-Mixed Concrete." Each cubic yard of concrete shall have the following:
  - a.) A minimum of 4000 p.s.i. compressive strength at 28 days.
  - b.) Local aggregate #57 topsize.
  - c.) An air content of 6+/- 2%.
  - d.) Slump shall be 5" maximum for hand placement, 3" maximum with machine.
  - e.) Contractor shall provide delivery tickets from concrete plant to verify mix specifications upon request.
- 2. Water shall be clean and free from deleterious materials.
- 3. Welded Wire Fabric, W21.xW2.1 ASTM A185 for concrete.

#### PART 2 - PERFORMANCE

#### A. Subgrade Preparation

1. The subgrade under all pavement shall be brought to the required lines and grades and compacted to a firm and unyielding condition with a uniform density. Any pockets of soft material that cannot be compacted shall be removed and saved until visibly verified by Owner. Suitable material shall be imported and used to return subgrade to proper line and grade. Ready-mix trucks and other equipment shall be permitted to operate on the prepared subgrade providing the subgrade is kept smooth and compacted prior to placing concrete. The subgrade shall be in a moist condition, but not muddy, at the time of placement of the concrete.

#### B. Aggregate Sub-base

1. 3" compacted #57's under all areas receiving concrete walk.

#### C. Joints

- 1. The pavement shall have sawn or tooled control joints to a depth of at least one-fourth the thickness of the concrete to control cracking. If sawn, caulk or seal control joints with an approved sealant. Sawn joints should be done within 12 to 24 hours after finishing.
- 2. Longitudinal and transverse joints shall be at regular intervals as shown on plan.
- 3. The required contraction joint spacing is 5' o. c., typical, or as noted on the plan. Expansion joints as per plan or 25' o. c. maximum on sidewalk.
- 4. Expansion joints shall be continuous across the slab and must extend completely.
- 5. Full depth expansion (isolation) joints, 1/4" to 1/2" thick, shall be installed to isolate fixed objects and where fixed objects abut, and as noted on plans. Use fiber filled boards or strips made with asphalt impregnation or approved equal. Caulk or seal with an approved sealant.

### D. Concrete Placing, Finishing and Texturing

 Concrete shall be properly placed on the prepared sub-grade, adequately consolidated and struck off to the proper elevation. Concrete shall be placed continuously to prevent the formation of "cold joints." Wherever placing operations stop, a bulkhead will be installed to form a straight joint. See plans and details for depth of concrete.

- 2. The sequence of finishing operations shall be the strike off and consolidation, floating (if necessary), straight edging and texturing.
- 3. Adding water to the surface of the concrete to assist in finishing operations shall not be permitted, it shall be applied as a fog spray.
- 4. The pavement surface shall drain at a slope of 1/4" per foot unless otherwise specified on the plans.
- 5. Final surface texture shall be broom finish and tooling as indicated on plans.

#### E. Curing

#### 1. Summer - (April 15 - October 15)

It is strongly recommended that the contractor protect the concrete against loss of moisture, rapid temperature change, and mechanical injury for at least 5 to 7 days after placement. A liquid membrane-forming compound shall be uniformly sprayed on all exposed surfaces. If the contractor chooses not to protect the concrete and cracking occurs, the work will be rejected and the contractor shall replace it at their expense including all materials, labor and incidentals.

### 2. Winter - (October 15 - April 15)

Concrete shall be covered with a plastic sheet 5 to 7 days. In areas that will receive deicing applications, concrete shall be sealed with a penetrating sealant material such as linseed oil and thinner at a ratio of 50:50 on each material, 200 sq. ft. per gallon, prior to opening to traffic.

#### F. Clearing and Protection

### 1. Opening to Traffic

Pavement under construction shall be protected with barricades, and all traffic (with the exception of joint sawing equipment) shall be excluded from the new pavement for seven (7) days.

#### 2. Pavement Protection

The contractor shall be responsible for concrete placed during rain or cold weather. When concrete is placed late in the year, the contractor shall submit a plan of procedures for protection of the concrete to the Landscape Architect for approval prior to construction.

### 3. Damage

The completed concrete shall be protected from damage until accepted. The Contractor shall repair damaged concrete and clean concrete discolored during construction. Concrete that is damaged shall be removed and reconstructed for the entire length between joints, not by refinishing the damaged portion.

#### G. Cleanup

- 1. Upon completion of work in this Section clean up and leave areas free of debris, excess material and equipment.
- Concrete trucks may not be allowed to spray off their flumes on site unless it is in an area designated for paving. Do not allow drivers to spray off flumes in drainage area, nearby creek, or grass areas.
- 3. All disturbed areas shall be free of debris, graded smooth, seeded and covered as per specifications and part of the lump sum base bid.

NOTE: All equals to be submitted for approval 48 hours prior to the bid opening.

#### **END OF SECTION**

#### **DIVISION 2**

### **SECTION 02740 - TENNIS COURT SURFACE PAVING**

Part 1—General

Part 2—Materials

Part 3—Execution

#### **PART 1—GENERAL**

#### A. Quality Assurance

- 1. Qualifications of Asphalt Concrete Producer: Use only materials which are furnished by a bulk asphalt concrete producer regularly engaged in production of hot-mix, hot-laid asphaltic concrete.
- 2. Grade: Contractor shall produce final surfaces of uniform texture conforming to required grades and cross sections.
- 3. Thickness: In-place compacted thickness will not be acceptable if exceeding following allowable variation from thickness shown on drawings.

Base course: ½", +/-Surface course: ½", +/-

4. Smoothness: Test finished surface of each asphalt course for smoothness, using a 10' straight edge applied parallel to, and at right angles to, center line of paved areas. Surfaces will not be acceptable if exceeding 1/4" deviation in 10'. The only exception will be crowned surfaces which are to be crowned smoothly.

#### **B.** Job Conditions

#### 1. Weather Limitations

- a. Apply asphalt base course when ambient temperature in the shade is above 35° F. and when temperature has not been below 35° F. for 12 hours immediately prior to application.
- b. Do not apply when existing asphalt surface is wet or contains moisture that would prevent uniform distribution and penetration.
- c. Construct asphalt surface course only when air temperature is above 40° F. and when base course is dry and weather is not rainy.

### 2. Grade Control

Establish and maintain the required lines and grades, including crown and cross-slope, for each course during construction operations.

#### 3. Traffic Control

- a. Maintain vehicular and pedestrian traffic during paving operations, as required for other construction activities. Do not schedule materials delivery during school drop of and pick up hours, 7-8 a.m. and 2-3 p.m.
- b. Provide flagmen, barricades, warning signs, and otherwise fulfill traffic control requirement of the KY D.O.T. when working on or near public right-of-way.

#### 4. Site Maintenance & Restoration

- a. Site must be maintained during construction in such a manner as to provide for the safety of the public and the security of the property from damage.
- b. Access routes for all construction vehicles per plans.
- c. Any and all damage to site, including but not limited to, existing structures, grass areas, concrete or other paving, and fencing, must be restored to a condition acceptable to the owner.

#### **PART 2—MATERIALS**

- A. Tack Coat Emulsion
- **B.** Asphaltic Concrete
  - 3" compacted binder asphalt
  - 2" compacted surface asphalt
- C. Dense Grade Aggregate
  - 8" min. compacted

#### **PART 3—EXECUTION**

### C. Surface Preparation

1. Remove existing asphalt surface: Remove and dispose of all existing asphalt including gravel base.

#### D. Preparing the Mixture

- 1. Comply with locally acceptable conditions for storage, control, and mixing.
- 2. Stockpiles
  - a. Keep each component of the various sized combined aggregates in separate stockpiles.
  - b. Maintain stockpiles so that separate aggregate sizes will not be intermixed.
- 2. Heating
  - a. Heat the asphalt cement at the mixing plant to viscosity at which it can be uniformly distributed throughout mixture.
  - b. Use lowest possible temperature to suit temperature-viscosity characteristics of asphalt.
  - c. Do not exceed 350° F. (176.6° C.)

### 3. Aggregate

- a. Heat-dry aggregates to reduce moisture content to not more than 1.0%.
- b. Deliver dry aggregate to mixer at recommended temperature to suit penetration grade and viscosity characteristics of asphalt cement, ambient temperature, and workability of mixture
- c. Accurately weigh or measure dry aggregates and weigh or meter asphalt cement to comply with job-mix formula requirements.
- 4. Mix aggregate and asphalt cement to achieve 90-95% of coated particles for base mixtures and 85-90% of coated particles for surface mixtures.

### 5. Transporting

- a. Transport asphalt concrete mixtures from mixing site in trucks having tight, clean compartments.
- b. Coat hauling compartments with a lime-water mixture to prevent asphalt concrete mixture from sticking.
- c. Elevate and drain compartment of excess solution before loading mix.
- d. Provide covers over asphalt concrete mixture when transporting to protect from weather and to prevent loss of heat.
- e. During periods of cold weather or for long-distance deliveries, provide insulation around all truck bed surfaces.

#### E. Equipment

 Provide size and quantity of equipment to complete the work specified within project time schedule.

#### 2. Bituminous Pavers

Self-propelled that spread hot asphalt concrete mixtures without tearing, shoving, or gouging surfaces, and control pavement edges to true lines without use of stationary forms.

3. Rolling Equipment

- Self-propelled that spread hot asphalt concrete mixtures without tearing, shoving, or gouging surfaces, and control pavement edges to true lines without use of stationary forms.
- b. Other type rollers may be used if acceptable to the Owner.
- c. Roller shall be a minimum of 10 tons.

#### 4. Hand Tools

Provide rakes, lutes, shovels, tampers, smoothing irons, pavement cutters, portable heaters, and other miscellaneous small tools to complete the work specified.

#### F. Placing the Mix

- 1. Place asphalt concrete mixture on prepared surface, spread and strike-off using paving machine.
- 2. Spread mixture at a minimum temperature of 225° F. (107.2° C.)
- 3. Inaccessible and small areas may be placed by hand.
- **4.** Place each course at thickness so that when compacted it will conform to the grade, cross-sections, finish thickness, and density indicated.
- 5. Fence fabric is to be no less than 1/2 " and no more than 2" above finish grade of proposed asphalt surface.

6. Paver Placing

- a. Unless otherwise directed, begin placing along centerline of areas to be paved on crowned section, and at high side of sections on one-way slope, and in direction of traffic flow.
- b. After first strip has been placed and rolled, place succeeding strips and extend rolling to overlap previous strips.
- c. Complete base courses for a section before placing surface courses.
- d. Place mixture in continuous operation as practicable.

#### 7. Hand Placing

- a. Spread, tamp, and finish mixture using hand tools in areas where machine spreading is not possible.
- b. Place mixture at a rate that will ensure handling and compaction before mixture becomes cooler than acceptable working temperature.

#### 8. Joints

- a. Carefully make joints between old and new pavements, or between successive days' work, to ensure a continuous bond between adjoining work.
- Construct joints to have same texture, density, and smoothness as adjacent sections of asphalt concrete course.
- Clean contact surfaces free of sand, dirt, or other objectionable material and apply tack coat.
- d. Offset longitudinal joints in succeeding courses not less than 6 in.
- e. Cut back edge of previously placed course to expose an even, vertical surface for full course thickness.
- f. When the edges of longitudinal joints are irregular, honeycombed, or inadequately compacted, cut back unsatisfactory sections to expose an even, vertical surface for full course thickness.

#### G. Compacting the Mix

- 1. Provide sufficient rollers to obtain the required pavement density and smooth seams. Ten ton is recommended. Poor density of seams will not be accepted.
- 2. Begin rolling operations as soon after placing as the mixture will bear weight of roller without excessive displacement.
- 3. Do not permit heavy equipment, including rollers, to stand on finished surface before it has thoroughly cooled or set.
- 4. Compact mixture with hot hand tampers or vibrating plate compactors in areas inaccessible to rollers.

- 5. Start rolling longitudinally at extreme lower side of sections and proceed toward center of pavement. Roll to slightly different lengths on alternate roller runs.
- 6. Do not roll centers of sections first under any circumstances.

### 7. Breakdown Rolling

- a. Accomplish breakdown or initial rolling immediately following rolling of transverse and longitudinal joints and outside edge.
- b. Operate rollers as close as possible to paver without causing pavement displacement.
- c. Check crown, grade, and smoothness after breakdown rolling.
- d. Repair displaced areas by loosening at once with lutes or rakes and filling, if required, with hot loose material before continuing rolling.

#### 8. Second Rolling

- Follow breakdown rolling as soon as possible, while mixture is hot and in condition for compaction.
- b. Continue second rolling until mixture has been thoroughly compacted.

### 9. Finish Rolling

- a. Perform finish rolling while mixture is still warm enough for removal of roller marks.
- Continue rolling until roller marks are eliminated and course has attained specified density.

### H. Cleaning and Protection

#### 1. Cleaning

After completion of paving operations, clean surfaces of excess spilled asphalt materials to the satisfaction of Owner.

#### 2. Protection

- a. After final rolling, do not permit access to asphalt concrete pavement until it has cooled and hardened, and in no case sooner than 12 hours.
- b. Provide barricades and warning devices as required to protect pavement and the general public.
- c. Cover openings of structures in the area of paving until permanent coverings are placed.

NOTE: All equals to be submitted to the Park Designer 48 hours prior to the bid opening.

**END OF SECTION** 

#### **DIVISION 2**

# SECTION 02790—COLOR COATING, TENNIS (New surface)

### PART 1—SURFACE PREPARATION-ASPHALT

- A. New asphalt shall be allowed to cure at least 14 days, or until free of light oils and presents a water break-free surface before application of surfacing materials. The water break consists of casting one or two gallons of clean water from a suitable, clean container, such as a 5 gallon pail, out onto the surface of the court. The water should sheet out across the surface without ribboning, crawling or showing oil rings (comparable to water on very clean glass vs. dirty or greasy glass). If the clean water does not wet the surface uniformly, the asphalt is not ready for coating and shall age longer. Owner's representative shall be present during test.
- **B.** Surface shall be clean and free of all dust, dirt, debris, weeds, grease, oil and other foreign matter. Clean by washing with high pressure water or by vacuuming or power blower. Wet scrub low areas with water and stiff broom to remove all sediment and silt.
- C. Lines are to be taped before applying line paint. No knives shall be used to cut tape.

#### **PART 2—APPLICATION**

Color surfacing shall be applied to the clean, prepared surface to obtain a total application rate per the manufacturer's specifications. The first three (3) coats shall be latex acrylic filler/resurfacer to fill depressions or irregularities, followed by two (2) coats of latex color coating applied per manufacturer's specifications. Material shall be thoroughly cured before being covered by a succeeding application. Method of applying is spreading material from windrow using a flexible rubber squeegee. Or, spreading with squeegee and leveling with a roller-coater, rolling at a right angle to the squeegee pull. Wet material in the windrow shall not be allowed to dry during application. Courts are to have a minimum of three coats. More coats may be needed to insure smooth finish.

### **PART 3-PRODUCTS**

- A. Latex-ite Acrylic Re-surfacer or approved equal. Must be compatible with color coating.
- **B.** Latex-ite Color coating system or approved equal. Contractor must submit manufacturer's specification for product and application rates. Use standard court colors approved by Owner.
- C. Latex-ite Line Paint or approved equal. Color: white.

### PART 3—PLAYING LINES

After the color finish course has cured twenty-four to forty-eight (24-48) hours, playing lines two inches (2") wide conforming to United States Tennis Association specifications shall be accurately located, marked and painted with line paint. Twenty-four (24) hours drying time shall be allowed before recreational use. Apply two coats minimum.

#### **PART 4—LIMITATIONS**

Application of coating materials shall not be permitted during rainfall, when rainfall is imminent and/or unless air temperature is at least fifty degrees Fahrenheit (50°) and rising. **DO NOT ALLOW TO FREEZE**.

### PART 5—CLEAN-UP

Clean water should be used to wash tools immediately after application.

Note: Product specifications of "equal" products must be submitted 48 hours prior to bid for approval.

**END OF SECTION** 

#### **DIVISION 2**

### SECTION 02820 - CHAIN LINK FENCES (Base Bid)

Part 1-General

Part 2—Products

Part 3—Execution

Part 4—Cleanup

#### PART 1—GENERAL

- A. Scope The work covered by these specifications includes the furnishing of all labor, equipment, appliances, transportation and materials required for the installation and/or erection of fences and related items as drawn or herein specified.
- **B.** Quality Assurance- Erector Qualifications: Minimum of two years' experience installing similar fencing.

### C. Product Delivery, Storage and Handling

- 1. Deliver materials with manufacturer's tags and labels intact.
- 2. Handle and store to avoid damage.

#### **PART 2—PRODUCTS**

#### A. Chain Link Fabric

- 1. Shall conform to Federal specifications RR-F 191A.
- 2. Type A, 2" square mesh fabric.
- 3. Top edges knuckled.
- 4. #9 gauge wire, conforming to ASTM 342-1, Class 1.

### B. Posts, Top rail, Braces, Gate Frames and Backstop Mid-rails

- 1. Shall be standard O.D., SS40 pipe.
- Base Metal shall be steel of such quality that the fabricated product will meet the
  performance criteria set forth in this standard. The steel strip used in the manufacture of
  the pipe shall conform to ASTM A-569.
- 3. Zinc used in the manufacture of flo-coat pipe and shall conform to ASTM B-6 High Grade and Special High Grade Zinc.
- 4. Clear Coating shall be manufactured from high grade raw materials which produce a cross linked acrylic polyurethane coating.
- 5. Internal Coating shall have a minimum zinc power loading of 87% by weight and be capable of providing galvanic protection.

#### C. Technical

- 1. Weight of Zinc Coatings shall be determined by the method contained in ASTM A-90.
- 2. Chromate Coating Weight shall be 30 micrograms/sq. in.
- 3. Exterior Clear Coated Surface shall have a demonstrated ability to resist 1000 hours of exposure to salt fog with a maximum of 5% red rust when conducted in accordance with ASTM-B117.

#### D. Performance Properties of the Product

- The strength of line, end, corner and pull posts shall be determined by a 6-foot cantilever beam test.
- 2. The strength of top rail shall be determined by using a 10' tree supported beam test.

	Diameter	SS40st/ft	6' Cantilever
Line posts, gate post	2-1/2"	3.117 lbs	330 lbs
End, corner, gate post	3"	4.640 lbs	610 lbs
*Top rails	1-5/8"	1.836 lbs	135 lbs
*Braces	1-5/8"	1.836 lbs	135 lbs
*Gate frames	NA	NA	NA

*Note: 10' support load 327 lbs. All pipe materials shall be prime, no welds or "reject" pipe. Letter of "Mill Certification" shall be provided on pipe.

**E.** Provide approved malleable post tops, sleeves, and other fittings for complete installation. All such frame work shall be hot-dip, zinc-coated after fabrication.

#### **PART 3—EXECUTION**

#### A. Inspections

- 1. Verify that final grading in fence location is completed without irregularities which would interfere with fence installation.
- 2. Do not commence work until unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

#### B. Installation

- 1. Posts shall be buried in concrete cylinders to a minimum depth of 27" to 30" of concrete.
- 2. Concrete cylinders shall have the following minimum diameter:

Line posts	9"
Corner posts	12"
Gate posts	NA

- 3. Where installed through asphalt paving, the top of the cylinders shall be flush with the surface of the asphalt. Top of the cylinder shall be troweled to a smooth surface.
- 4. Unless otherwise indicated, posts shall be spaced not more than 10 feet apart.
- 5. Fabric to be tied every foot.

### **PART 4—CLEANUP**

- **A.** All rough edges, tags and staples to be removed.
- B. Site is to be left free of all trash and debris.

Note: All equals to be submitted to the Park Designer 48 hours prior to the bid opening.

#### **END OF SECTION**

#### **DIVISION 2**

### SECTION 02821 — CHAIN LINK FENCE AND GATES - PVC COATED (Add Alternate #1)

Part 1—General

Part 2—Products

Part 3—Execution

#### **PART 1 GENERAL**

#### I. WORK INCLUDED

A. Provision and installation of PVC coated and painted fence framework, fabric and accessories, gates and related hardware.

#### II. RELATED WORK SPECIFIED ELSEWHERE

#### III. MEASURE AND PAYMENT

A. Payment shall be lump sum as per the Bid Form.

#### IV. REFERENCES/STANDARDS

A. Where American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) standards are referenced, they are made a part of this Section unless otherwise noted. Such standards shall be the current issues and standards.

#### V. SUBMITTALS

A. Shop Drawings: Include complete details of fence and gate construction, fence height, post spacing, dimensions and unit weights of framework, and concrete footing details. Actual samples and certificates of compliance may be requested.

#### VI. QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Qualifications: All Contractors or subcontractors performing work under this Section shall be qualified to do such work and hold the appropriate registration, license, or other permit as required by state or local law. Contractors performing this work must have a minimum of two (2) years experience installing similar fence.
- B. Requirements of Regulatory Agencies:
  - Contractor shall procure all permits and licenses, pay all charges and fees, and give all
    notices necessary and incidental to the due and lawful prosecution of the work.
  - 2. Contractor shall comply with all code requirements.

#### VII. JOB CONDITIONS

- A. Site Inspection: Contractor shall familiarize him/herself with the site, the plans, the specifications, special provisions, and plan requirements and is responsible for calling any discrepancies or special problems to the attention of the Owner's Representative.
- B. Protection:

Protect, maintain and restore bench marks, monuments, and other reference points affected by this work. If such items are displaced or destroyed by this work, they will be reestablished

by a licensed surveyor at no expense to the Owner. After items have been permanently set, certify the work and furnish certification to the Owner's Representative.

#### C. Coordination:

- Contractor shall coordinate with the Owner's Representative for vital systems affected prior to commencement of work.
- 2. Contractor shall coordinate with other trades affected by the work.
- D. Sequencing/Scheduling: Contractor shall keep him/herself informed of the construction progress of all other Contractors and/or subcontractors working on the project, particularly where they affect his/her work, and shall coordinate his/her work with that of other Contractors to ensure efficient and orderly progress of the work.
- E. Surveyor: Contractor shall provide the services of a registered surveyor to layout the graded area and check the grades during the progress of the work.

#### F. Construction Stakes:

- Construction stakes shall be set to mark the general location, alignment, elevation, and grade of the work. The Contractor shall assume full responsibility for dimension and elevations from such stakes.
- 2. The Contractor shall furnish at his/her expense the size, quality, and quantity of stakes required.

### VIII. WARRANTIES/GUARANTEE

A. For a period of one year from the date of issuance of the Final Certificate of Payment for the work, the Contractor shall furnish and install, without cost to the Owner, any and all work which, in the judgment of the Owner, proves defective in materials and/or workmanship.

#### **PART 2 PRODUCTS**

#### I. MATERIALS

- A. Framework: Type I or Type II Steel Pipe
  - 1. Type I Schedule 40 steel pipe with 1.8 ounces of zinc coating per square foot of surface area conforming to Standard Specification ASTM F1083; or,
  - 2. Type II Pipe manufactured from steel conforming to ASTM A669, Group IC, cold-rolled, having a minimum yield strength of 55,000 psi and coated with a total of 0.9 ounces of zinc per square foot on the internal and external surfaces meeting the coating requirements of ASTM A525G90. A minimum of 15 micrograms of zinc chromate per square inch and a minimum of 3 mils of lifecoat fuse bonded polyester powder exterior coating.
  - 3. All coatings to be applied inside and out after welding.
  - 4. Pipe shall be straight, true to section, and conform to the following weights:

Pipe Size	Type I Weight Lbs./Ft.	Type II Weight Lbs./Ft.
Outside Diameter	weight Lbs./rt.	Weight Lbs./i t
1-5/8"	2.27	1.84
2"	2.72	2.28
2-1/2"	3.65	3.18
3"	5.79	4.65
3-12"	7.58	5.71
4"	9.11	6.56
6-5/8"	18.97	

- 5. Color of pipe to match existing fields. If no other fields exist on site, color shall be selected by Owner's Representative.
- B. Fabric PVC Coated
  - 1. Type A, 2" square mesh fabric, top edges knuckled.
  - 2. #9 gauge wire, conforming to ASTM 342-1, class 1.
  - 3. Color: Black

#### II. CONCRETE MIX

A. ASTM C94 Portland cement concrete with maximum ¾ inch aggregate having a minimum compressive strength of 3,000 psi at 28 days.

#### III. COMPONENTS

A. Fence Posts:

Type I - II

Fabric	Line Post	Terminal Post	Nominal
Height	O.D.	O.D.	Pipe Size
Under 6' 6' to 9' 9' to 12' 20' to Backstop	2"	2-1/2"	2"
	2-1/2"	3"	2-1/2"
	3" ·	4"	3-1/2"
	4"	6"	3-1/2"

#### B. Gate Posts:

Single Gate	Double Gate	Post O.D.	Nominal
Width	Width	Type II	Pipe Size
Up to 6'	Up to 12'	3"	2-1/2"
7' to 12'	13' to 25'	4"	3-1/2"

- C. Rails and Braces: 1-5/8 inches O.D. (nominal size 1-1/4 inch).
- D. Gates: Frame assembly of 2 inch O.D. pipe Type I or Type II with welded joints. Weld areas repaired with zinc-rich coating applied per manufacturer's directions. Fabric to match fence. Gate accessories, hinges, latches, center stops, keepers and necessary hardware of quality required for industrial and commercial application. Latches shall permit padlocking.

#### E. Fittings:

- Post Caps Pressed steel, cast iron or cast aluminum alloy designed to fit snugly over posts to exclude moisture. Supply cone type caps for terminal posts and loop-type for line posts. All fittings to conform to ASTM F626.
- 2. Rail and Brace Ends Pressed steel, cast iron, cast aluminum alloy, cup-shaped to receive rail and brace ends.
- 3. To Rail Sleeves Tubular steel, 0.051 inch thickness x 7 inches long, expansion type.
- 4. Tension Bars Steel strip, 5/8 inch wide x 3/16 inch thick.
- 5. Tension bands Pressed steel, 14 gauge thickness x ¾ inch wide.
- 6. Brace Bands Pressed steel, 12 gauge thickness x ¾ inch wide.
- 7. Truss Rods Steel rod, 3/8 inch diameter merchant quality with turnbuckle.
- F. Tension Wire: Marcelled 7 gauge steel wire with minimum coating of 0.80 ounces of zinc or 0.40 ounces of aluminum per square foot of wire surface and conforming to ASTM A824.
- G. Tie Wires: Aluminum, 9 gauge, alloy 1100-H4 or equal.
- H. Hog Rings: Steel wire, 11 gauge, with a minimum zinc coating of 0.80 ounces per square foot of wire surface.
- I. All fencing and piping components to be black in color.

#### IV. FOUL POLES

A. Supply and install foul poles as per the Drawings.

#### V. PRIMER AND PAINT FOR FOUL POLES

A. Exterior grade, oil-based, as manufactured by Glidden, Sherwin-Williams, or other approved equivalent. Color to be selected by Owner's Representative.

#### IV. EXCAVATION MATERIAL

A. All material shall be unclassified. Payment for removal of solid rock shall be negotiated using the until price included in this Contract.

#### **PART 3 EXECUTION**

#### I. INSTALLATION

- A. General: Installation to conform to ASTM F567
- B. Height: Provide height as indicated construction documents.
- C. Post Spacing: Spacing of line posts at intervals not exceeding 10 feet.
- D. Post Setting: Set terminal, gate, and line posts plumb in concrete footings. Top of footing to be flush with grade and sloped to direct water away form posts.

- E. Bracing: Brace gate and terminal posts back to adjacent line posts with horizontal brace rails and diagonal truss rods.
- F. Top Rail: Install through line post loop caps connecting sections with sleeves to form a continuous rail between terminal posts.
- G. Top Tension Wire: When a top rail is omitted, stretch tension wire through loop caps and fasten to terminal posts.
- H. Bottom Rail: Run bottom rail flush to grade continuous along all fencing.
- I. Fabric: Pull fabric taut with bottom selvage ½ inch above grade. Fasten to terminal posts with tension bars threaded through mesh and secured with tension bands at maximum 15 inch intervals. Tie to line posts and top rails with tire wires spaced at maximum 12 inches on posts and 24 inches on rails. Attach to bottom tension wire with top rings at maximum 24 inch intervals.
- J. Barbed wire: Anchor to terminal extension arms, pull taut, and firmly install in slots of line post extension arms where noted on construction documents.
- K. Gates: Install gates plumb, level, and secure for full opening without interference. Anchor center stops and keepers in concrete.
- L. Fasteners: Install nuts for fittings, bands, and hardware bolts on side of fence opposite baseball playing field on interior fences, and inside of fence at main entry gate and maintenance access gate.
- M. All rails, posts, and connectors will be located outside the ball playing fields.

#### II. CLEANUP

- A. Upon completion of the work, Contractor shall remove from the site any excess construction materials, trash, or other items, leaving the site in a clean and finished condition acceptable to the Owner.
- B. All rough edges tags and staples to be removed form fence.

NOTE: All equals to be submitted to Owner's Representative 48 hours prior to bid opening.

**END OF SECTION** 

#### **DIVISION 2**

# **SECTION 02870—SITE SPECIALTIES**

#### **PART 1—GENERAL**

A. Install all miscellaneous specialties and necessary items to complete the work required by the plans and herein specified.

#### **PART 2—PRODUCT**

- A. Tennis nets: MacGregor Super Pro 5000.
- B. Net posts: Douglas Industries, Inc. EZ Tennis Post item #63031-black. 3441 S 11th Ave. Eldridge, IA 52748, 800-553-8907.

#### **PART 3—EXECUTION**

- A. Installation Assemble and install per plans and manufacturers specifications.
- B. Cleanup Site is to be left free of all trash and debris.

#### **PART 4—CLEAN UP**

- A. All rough edges, tags and staples are to be removed.
- B. Site is to be left free of all trash and debris.

NOTE: All equals must be submitted minimum of 48 hours prior to the bid opening for approval.

#### **END OF SECTION**

# PART V SPECIAL CONDITIONS INDEX

RISK MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS –	
INSURANCE AND INDEMNIFICATION	SC-2

# RISK MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS INSURANCE AND INDEMNIFICATION

# INDEMNIFICATION AND HOLD HARMLESS PROVISION

- (1) It is understood and agreed by the parties that Contractor hereby assumes the entire responsibility and liability for any and all damages to persons or property caused by or resulting from or arising out of any act or omission on the part of Contractor or its employees, agents, servants, owners, principals, licensees, assigns or subcontractors of any tier (hereinafter "CONTRACTOR") under or in connection with this agreement and/or the provision of goods or services and the performance or failure to perform any work required thereby.
- CONTRACTOR shall indemnify, save, hold harmless and defend the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government and its elected and appointed officials, employees, agents, volunteers, and successors in interest (hereinafter "LFUCG") from and against all liability, damages, and losses, including but not limited to, demands, claims, obligations, causes of action, judgments, penalties, fines, liens, costs, expenses, interest, defense costs and reasonable attorney's fees that are in any way incidental to or connected with, or that arise or are alleged to have arisen, directly or indirectly, from or by CONTRACTOR's performance or breach of the agreement and/or the provision of goods or services provided that: (a) it is attributable to personal injury, bodily injury, sickness, or death, or to injury to or destruction of property (including the loss of use resulting therefrom), or to or from the negligent acts, errors or omissions or willful misconduct of the CONTRACTOR; and (b) not caused solely by the active negligence or willful misconduct of LFUCG.
- (3) In the event LFUCG is alleged to be liable based upon the above, CONTRACTOR shall defend such allegations and shall bear all costs, fees and expenses of such defense, including but not limited to, all reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, court costs, and expert witness fees and expenses, using attorneys approved in writing by LFUCG, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- (4) These provisions shall in no way be limited by any financial responsibility or insurance requirements, and shall survive the termination of this agreement.

# FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

BIDDER/CONTRACTOR understands and agrees that it shall, prior to final acceptance of its bid and the commencement of any work, demonstrate the ability to assure compliance with the above Indemnity provisions and these other risk management provisions.

#### **INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS**

YOUR ATTENTION IS DIRECTED TO THE INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS BELOW, AAND YOU MAY NEED TO CONFER WITH YOUR INSURANCE AGENTS, BROKERS, OR CARRIERS TO DETERMINE IN ADVANCE OF SUBMISSION OF A RESPONSE THE AVAILABILITY OF THE INSURANCE COVERAGES AND ENDORSEMENTS REQUIRED

HEREIN. IF YOU FAIL TO COMPLY WITH THE INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS BELOW, YOU MAY BE DISQUALIFIED FROM AWARD OF THE CONTRACT.

#### Required Insurance Coverage

BIDDER/CONTRACTOR shall procure and maintain for the duration of this contract the following or equivalent insurance policies at no less than the limits shown below and cause its subcontractors to maintain similar insurance with limits acceptable to LFUCG in order to protect LFUCG against claims for injuries to persons or damages to property which may arise from or in connection with the performance of the work hereunder by CONTRACTOR. The cost of such insurance shall be included in any bid:

Coverage	<u>Limits</u>
General Liability	\$1 million per occurrence, \$2 million
aggregate (Insurance Services Office Form CG 00 01)	or \$2 million combined single limit
Commercial Automobile Liability occurrence (Insurance Services Office Form CA 0001)	combined single, \$1 million per
Worker's Compensation	Statutory
Employer's Liability	\$500,000.00

The policies above shall contain the following conditions:

- a. All Certificates of Insurance forms used by the insurance carrier shall be properly filed and approved by the Department of Insurance for the Commonwealth of Kentucky (DOI). LFUCG shall be named as an additional insured in the General Liability Policy and Commercial Automobile Liability Policy using the Kentucky DOI approved forms.
- b. The General Liability Policy shall be primary to any insurance or self-insurance retained by LFUCG.
- c. The General Liability Policy shall include a Products and Completed Operations endorsement or Premises and Operations Liability endorsement unless it is deemed not to apply by LFUCG.
- d. The General Liability Policy shall include an Explosion-Collapse Underground (XCU) endorsement.
- e. LFUCG shall be provided at least 30 days advance written notice via certified mail, return receipt requested, in the event any of the required policies are canceled or non-renewed.
- f. Said coverage shall be written by insurers acceptable to LFUCG and shall be in a form acceptable to LFUCG. Insurance placed with insurers with a rating classification of no less than Excellent (A or A-) and a financial size category of no less than VIII, as

defined by the most current Best's Key Rating Guide shall be deemed automatically acceptable.

#### Renewals

After insurance has been approved by LFUCG, evidence of renewal of an expiring policy must be submitted to LFUCG, and may be submitted on a manually signed renewal endorsement form. If the policy or carrier has changed, however, new evidence of coverage must be submitted in accordance with these Insurance Requirements.

#### **Deductibles and Self-Insured Programs**

TO LEXINGTON-FAYETTE URBAN COUNTY GOVERNMENT, DIVISION OF RISK MANAGEMENT, 200 EAST MAIN STREET, LEXINGTON, KENTUCKY 40507 NO LATER THAN A MINIMUM OF FIVE (5) WORKING DAYS PRIOR TO THE RESPONSE DATE. Self-insurance programs, deductibles, and self-insured retentions in insurance policies are subject to separate approval by Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government's Division of Risk Management, upon review of evidence of BIDDER/CONTRACTOR's financial capacity to respond to claims. Any such programs or retentions must provide LFUCG with at least the same protection from liability and defense of suits as would be afforded by first-dollar insurance coverage. If BIDDER/CONTRACTOR satisfies any portion of the insurance requirements through deductibles, self-insurance programs, or self-insured retentions, BIDDER/CONTRACTOR agrees to provide Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, Division of Risk Management, the following data prior to the final acceptance of bid and the commencement of any work:

- a. Latest audited financial statement, including auditor's notes.
- b. Any records of any self-insured trust fund plan or policy and related accounting statements.
- c. Actuarial funding reports or retained losses.
- d. Risk Management Manual or a description of the self-insurance and risk management program.
- e. A claim loss run summary for the previous five (5) years.
- f. Self-Insured Associations will be considered.

#### Safety and Loss Control

CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local safety standards related to the performance of its works or services under this Agreement and take necessary action to protect the life, health and safety and property of all of its personnel on the job site, the public, and LFUCG.

#### Verification of Coverage

BIDDER/CONTRACTOR agrees to furnish LFUCG with all applicable Certificates of Insurance signed by a person authorized by the insurer to bind coverage on its behalf prior to final award, and if requested, shall provide LFUCG copies of all insurance policies, including all endorsements.

# Right to Review, Audit and Inspect

CONTRACTOR understands and agrees that LFUCG may review, audit and inspect any and all of its records and operations to insure compliance with these Insurance Requirements.

#### **DEFAULT**

BIDDER/CONTRACTOR understands and agrees that the failure to comply with any of these insurance, safety, or loss control provisions shall constitute default and that LFUCG may elect at its option any single remedy or penalty or any combination of remedies and penalties, as available, including but not limited to purchasing insurance and charging BIDDER/CONTRACTOR for any such insurance premiums purchased, or suspending or terminating the work.

00431960

# PART VI

# **CONTRACT AGREEMENT**

# **INDEX**

1.	SCOPE OF WORK	CA-2
2.	TIME OF COMPLETION	CA-2
3.	ISSUANCE OF WORK ORDERS	CA-2
4.	THE CONTRACT SUM	CA-2
5.	PROGRESS PAYMENTS	CA-3
6.	ACCEPTANCE AND FINAL PAYMENT	CA-3
7.	THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	CA-3
8.	EXTRA WORK	CA-3
9.	ENUMERATION OF SPECIFICATIONS AND DRAWINGS	CA-4

#### PART VI

# **CONTRACT AGREEMENT**

THIS AGREEMENT, made on the 12th day of June, 20 14, by and between Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, acting herein called "OWNER" and Randle Davies Company, doing business as a corporation located in the City of Frankfort, county of Franklin, and State of Kentucky, hereinafter called "CONTRACTOR."
WITNESSETH: That the CONTRACTOR and the OWNER in consideration of <u>One hundred eleven thousand nine hundred thirty eight</u> Dollars and <u>zero</u> Cents (\$ 111,938.00) quoted in the proposal by the CONTRACTOR, dated <u>July 30, 2014</u> , hereby agree to commence and complete the construction described as follows:
1. SCOPE OF WORK
The CONTRACTOR shall furnish all the materials, supplies, machinery, equipment, tools, superintendence, labor, insurance, and other accessories and services necessary to complete the said project in accordance with the conditions and prices stated in the Proposal, the General Conditions, and the Special Conditions of the Contract, the Specifications and Contract Documents therefore as prepared by <a href="LFUCG Division of Parks">LFUCG Division of Parks and Recreation</a> for the <a href="Lansdowne-Merrick Tennis Court Construction">Lansdowne-Merrick Tennis Court Construction</a> project.
2. TIME OF COMPLETION
The time period estimated and authorized by the OWNER for the proper execution of the Work by the Contract, in full, is hereby fixed as <b>SIXTY (60)</b> calendar days. The time shall begin ten (10) days after the CONTRACTOR is given the Notice to Proceed with the Work.
3. ISSUANCE OF WORK ORDERS
Notice to begin Work will be given in whole or for part of the Work as determined by the OWNER pending the availability of funds. The order of construction will be as determined by the Engineer after consultation with the CONTRACTOR and the OWNER.

# 4. THE CONTRACT SUM

The OWNER agrees to pay the CONTRACTOR in current funds for the performance of the Contract, as quoted in the proposal, subject to any additions and deductions, as provided therein.

#### 5. PROGRESS PAYMENTS

The OWNER shall make payments on account of the Contract, as provided in accordance with the General Conditions, as estimated by the Owner, less the aggregate of previous payments.

#### 6. ACCEPTANCE AND FINAL PAYMENT

Final payment shall be due within ninety (90) days after completion of the Work, provided the Work be then fully completed and the Contract fully accepted.

Before issuance of final certificate, the CONTRACTOR shall submit evidence satisfactory to the Engineer that all payrolls, material bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work has been paid.

If, after the Work has been substantially completed, full completion thereof is materially delayed through no fault of the CONTRACTOR and the OWNER so certifies, the OWNER shall, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of claims.

#### 7. THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The Advertisement for Bids, Information for Bidders, the General Conditions, Performance and Payment Bonds, Contract Agreement, Special Conditions, Technical Specifications, any and all Addenda, and Proposal, and Plan Drawings form the Contract, and they are fully a part of the Contract as if hereto attached or herein repeated.

#### 8. EXTRA WORK

The OWNER, without invalidating the Contract, may order extra work or make changes by altering, adding to or deducting from the Work, the Contract Sum being adjusted accordingly. All such Work shall be executed and paid for in accordance with the General Conditions, which is a part of this Contract.

# 9. THE FOLLOWING IS AN ENUMERATION OF THE SPECIFICATIONS AND DRAWINGS (CONTRACT DOCUMENTS):

# **SPECIFICATIONS**

SECTION NO.	TITLE	PAGES
Ī	Advertisement for Bids	AB 1 thru 4
ĪI	Information for Bidders	IB 1 thru 9
III	Form of Proposal	P 1 thru 34
IV	General Conditions	GC 1 thru 50
V	Special Conditions	SC 1 thru 5
VI	Contract Agreement	CA 1 thru 5
VII	Performance and Payment Bonds	PB 1 thru 7
VII	Addenda	AD 1 thru 1

#### **TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS**

#### **PLAN DRAWINGS**

Cover sheet

Sheet 1 – Layout and Dimension Plan

Sheet 2 – Grading Plan

Sheet 3 – Details

#### **SPECIFICATIONS**

#### **DIVISION 2**

02600 Concrete Paving

02740 Tennis Court Surface Paving

02790 Tennis Color Coating

02820 Chain Link Fence

02821 Chain Link Fence Vinyl

02870 Site Specialties

IN WITNESSETH WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Contract as of the date and year above written.

(Seal)	Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government. <u>Lexington, Kentucky</u> (Owner)
ATTEST:  Malt Mall Deputy  Clerk of the Vrban County Council	BY: MAYOR
(Witness)	JIM GRAY MAYOR (Title)
(Seal)	(Contractor)
Keik I frey (Secretary)*	BY: El Dels
(Witness)	MEMBER / MANAGER (Title)  1 MILL CREEK PARK
	FRANKFORT, KY 40601  (Address and Zip Code)

IMPORTANT: *Strike out any non-applicable terms.

Secretary of the Owner should attest. If the CONTRACTOR is corporation, Secretary should attest. Give proper title of each person-executing Contract.



#### Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE & ADMINISTRATION

Jim Grav Mayor

William O'Mara Commissioner

#### ADDENDUM #1

Bid Number: 62-2014

Date: April 7, 2014

Subject: Lansdowne Merrick Tennis Court Construction

Please address inquiries to: Sondra Stone, Buyer (859) 258-3324

#### TO ALL PROSPECTIVE BIDDERS:

- 1) The attached Form of Proposal shall be substituted for the original form provided which adds new, additional unit pricing to the project.
- 2) Specifications for the new Unit Prices are included with this Addendum.

All other terms and conditions of the Bid and specifications are unchanged.

- 3) For installation of the tennis net post, a schedule 40 PVC sleeve set in concrete having the same inner diameter as the outer diameter of the post is allowable in lieu of the non-shrinking grout shown in detail.
- 4) On soil stabilization plan, a "2" o cross slope" for the area to be stabilized has been changed to "1" o cross slope."
- 5) Pre-bid sign-in sheet attached.

Todd Slatin, Director

Division of Central Purchasing

This letter should be signed, attached to and become a part of your Bid. COMPANY NAME: KANOCE - 1

200 East Main Street

SIGNATURE OF BIDDER:

Lexington, KY 40507 HORSE CAPITAL OF THE WORLD

(859) 425-2255

www.lexingtonky.gov

#### PART III

#### Invitation to Bid No. 62-2014 LANSDOWNE MERRICK PARK TENNIS COURT CONSTRUCTION

#### 1. FORM OF PROPOSAL

	Place: Lexington, Kentucky
	Date: APRIL 14, 2014
_	Form of Proposal shall be followed exactly in submitting a proposal for this Work.
This Proposal	Submitted by KANDLE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, LLC No. 1 MILL CREEK PARK FRANKFORT, KY 40601  (Name and Address of Bidding Contractor)
(Hereinaster Кентиску	called "Bidder"), organized and existing under the laws of the State of doing business as A LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY  "a corporation," "a partnership", or an "individual" as applicable.
То:	Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government (Hereinafter called "OWNER") Office of the Director of Purchasing 200 East Main Street, 3rd Floor Lexington, KY 40507

#### Gentlemen:

The Bidder, in compliance with your Invitation for Bids for Lansdowne Merrick Park Tennis Court Construction having examined the Plans and Specifications with related documents, having examined the site for proposed Work, and being familiar with all of the conditions surrounding the construction of the proposed Project, including the availability of materials and labor, hereby proposes to furnish all labor, materials, and supplies, and to construct the Project in accordance with the Contract Documents, within the time set forth therein, and at the lump sum and/or unit prices stated hereinafter. These prices are to cover all expenses incurred in performing the Work required under the Contract Documents, of which this proposal is a part. The OWNER will issue work orders for work to be performed under this Contract.

BIDDER hereby agrees to commence work under this contract on or before a date to be specified in the Notice to Proceed and to fully complete the project within the time provided in the Purchase Order or Work Orders issued by the OWNER.

The Bidder hereby acknowledges receipt of the following addenda:

Addendum No. 1	Date 4-07-14
Addendum No.	Date
Addendum No	Date
Addendum No.	Date
Addendum No.	Date
Addendum No	Date
Addendum No	Date
Addendum No.	Date

Insert above the number and the date of any Addendum issued and received. If none has been issued and received, the word "NONE" should be inserted.

# 2. <u>LEGAL STATUS OF BIDDER</u>

Bidder	PANDLE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY
Date _	APRIC 14, 2014
* 1	A corporation duly organized and doing business under the laws of the State of , for whom , bearing the official title of , whose signature is affixed to this Bid/Proposal, is duly authorized to execute contracts.  A UMITED LABILITY COMPANY
* 2.	A Partnership, all of the members of which, with addresses are: (Designate general partners as such)  EDWIN D. RANDLE, P.E. (MEMBER), I MILL CREEK PARK, FRANKFORT, KY 40601  RICK L. GURTNEY (MEMBER), I MILL CREEK PARK, FRANKFORT, KY 40601
* 3	An individual, whose signature is affixed to this Bid/Proposal (please print name)

*(The Bidder shall fill out the appropriate form and strike out the other two.)

# 3. <u>BIDDERS AFFIDAVIT</u>

	the Affiant, <u>EDWIN D. RANDCE</u> , and after being first duly sworn, states penalty of perjury as follows:							
1.	His/her name is <u>FDWIN D. (ANDCE</u> and he/she is the individual submitting the bid or is the authorized representative of <u>KANDCE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION</u> , the entity submitting the bid (hereinafter referred to as "Bidder").							
2.	Bidder will pay all taxes and fees, which are owed to the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government at the time the bid is submitted, prior to award of the contract and will maintain a "current" status in regard to those taxes and fees during the life of the contract.							
3.	Bidder will obtain a Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government business license, if applicable, prior to award of the contract.							
4.	Bidder has authorized the Division of Central Purchasing to verify the above-mentioned information with the Division of Revenue and to disclose to the Urban County Council that taxes and/or fees are delinquent or that a business license has not been obtained.							
5.	Bidder has not knowingly violated any provision of the campaign finance laws of the Commonwealth of Kentucky within the past five (5) years and the award of a contract to the Bidder will not violate any provision of the campaign finance laws of the Commonwealth.							
6.	Bidder has not knowingly violated any provision of Chapter 25 of the Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government Code of Ordinances, known as the "Ethics Act."							
7.	Bidder acknowledges that "knowingly" for purposes of this Affidavit means, with respect to conduct or to circumstances described by a statute or ordinance defining an offense, that a person is aware or should have been aware that his conduct is of that nature or that the circumstance exists.  Further, Affiant sayeth naught.							
	(Affiant)							
STATE OF	KENTUCKY							
COUNTY OF	FRANKLIN							
The foregoing	instrument was subscribed, sworn to and acknowledged before me by							
EDWIN D.	EDWIN D. RANDLE on this the 14 TH day of APRIL , 20 14							
My Commissi	non expires:    11-12-16     July     NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE AT LARGE							

#### 4. BID SCHEDULE - SCHEDULE OF VALUES

The Bidder agrees to perform all the Work described in the Specifications and shown on the Plans for the following proposed lump sum and/or unit prices, if applicable, which shall include the furnishing of all labor, materials, supplies, equipment and/or vehicle usage, services, all items of cost, overhead, taxes (federal, state, local), and profit for the Contractor and any Subcontractor involved, within the time set forth herein. If unit prices are applicable, Bidder must make the extensions and additions showing the total amount of bid.

Form of proposal must include unit bid prices written in words, unit price written in numbers and total amount bid (unit price x quantity) per line item OR bid may be considered non-responsive. In case of price discrepancy, unit bid price written in words will prevail followed by unit price written in numbers then total amount bid per line item.

If a discrepancy between the unit price and the item total exists, the unit price prevails except:

If the unit price is illegible, omitted, or the same as the item total, item total prevails and the unit price is the quotient of the item total and the quantity.

If the unit price and the item total are illegible or are omitted, the bid may be determined nonresponsive. If a lump sum total price is illegible or is omitted, the bid may be determined nonresponsive.

For a lump sum based bid, the item total is the bid amount the Division uses for bid comparison.

For a unit price based bid, the sum of the item totals is the bid amount the Division uses for bid comparison.

The LFUCG's decision on the bid amount is final.

The Lexington Fayette Urban County Government reserves the right to award bid based on the lowest of either base bid or combination of base bid plus choice of alternate(s), in the best interest of the government."

Item No.	Description w/Unit Bid Price Written in Words	Estimated Quantity	Unit	Unit Price	Total Bid Amount
1.	BASE BID – Construction of two (2) new tennis courts including color surfacing, striping, galvanized fencing and nets in accordance with the Contract Documents for:  Seventy-NINE THOUSAND THREE HUND Dollars  Cents	1	LS	\$ <u>79,3∞</u> ∞	\$ <u>79,3</u> 20.00
2.	ADDITIVE ALTERNATE – Black vinyl coated fencing in lieu of galvanized fencing in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	LS	\$ <u>3,150.</u> 00	\$3,150.00

Item No.	Description w/Unit Bid Price Written in Words	Estimated Quantity	Unit	Unit Price	Total Bid Amount
3.	ADDITIVE ALTERNATE – Construction of sidewalks around new tennis courts per plan and in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	LS	\$ <u>9,000.0</u> 0	\$ 9,000.00
4.	UNIT PRICE – Import and place topsoil in ruts made by equipment or low areas resulting from storage of materials in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	CY	\$ <u>40.∞</u>	\$ 40.00
5.	UNIT PRICE – Surface grading to return rutted, damaged areas to a smooth, consistent grade in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	SY	\$ 2.00	\$ <u>2.∞</u>
6.	UNIT PRICE – Seed and straw in accordance with the Contract Documents:	1	SY	\$ 2.00	\$_2.∞_

Submitted by:	FIRM  FIRM  CANDLE - DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, LLC
Bid must be signed: (original signature)	I MILL CREEK PARK  Address  FRANKFORT, KY 40601  City, State & Zip  MEMBER MANAGER  Signature of Authorized Company Representative — Title  EDWIN D. RANDCE.  Representative/s Name (Typed or Printed)  So2/695-2255  Area Code — Phone — Extension  Fax #  Tedr & Mis.net  E-Mail Address
OFFICIAL ADDRESS:	
FRANKFORT, KY 4	0601
	(Seal if Bid is by Corporation)

By signing this form you agree to ALL terms, conditions, and associated forms in this bid package



Interchange Corporate Center 450 Plymouth Road, Suite 400 Plymouth Meeting, PA. 19462-1644 Ph. (610) 832-8240

#### **BID BOND**

Bond Number: N/A	
KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we RANDLE-C CREEK PARK, FRANKFORT, KY 40601	
	, as principal (the "Principal"),
and LIBERTY MUTUAL INSURANCE COMPANY, a Massa "Surety"), are held and firmly bound unto LEXINGTON FAYETT CENTRAL PURCHASING, 200 E. MAIN ST, LEXINGTON, KY	chusetts stock insurance company, as surety (the EURBAN COUNTY GOVERNMENT, DIRECTOR OF
	, as obligee (the "Obligee"), in
the penal sum of FIVE PERCENT BID AMOUNT	
C. U	Dollars (\$5% BID AMOUNT ),
for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, the s heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly	and severally, firmly by these presents.
WHEREAS, the Principal has submitted a bid for: LAN CONSTRUCTION, BID #62-2014	DSDOWNE MERRICK PARK TENNIS COURT
NOW, THEREFORE, if the Obligee shall accept the bid of the period be specified, within sixty (60) days after opening, and the in accordance with the terms of such bid, and give such bor contract documents, or in the event of the failure of the Princip bonds, if the Principal shall pay to the Obligee the difference in the amount specified in said bid and such larger amount for another party to perform the work covered by said bid, then this in full force and effect. In no event shall the liability hereunder expression of the period days of the date of this bond. Any suit under this (1) year from the date of this bond. If the provisions of this paperiod of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the juris	Principal shall enter into a contract with the Obligee and or bonds as may be specified in the bidding or all to enter into such contract and give such bond or money not to exceed the penal sum hereof between which the Obligee may in good faith contract with obligation shall be null and void; otherwise to remain xceed the penal sum thereof.  NT, that any claim by Obligee under this bond must the Surety Law Department at the address above, bond must be instituted before the expiration of one tragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum
DATED as of this 14TH day of APRIL , 2	<u>014                                    </u>
	ANDLE-DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, LLC (Principal)
Kick Trees By:	Name: EDWIN D. RANDCE Title: MEMBER / MANAGER
	RTY MUTUAL INSURANCE COMPANY (Surety) (See 1)
Ву:	Attorney-in-Fact DAVID P. O'BRYAN

THIS POWER OF ATTORNEY IS NOT VALID UNLESS IT IS PRINTED ON RED BACKGROUND.

This Power of Attorney limits the acts of those named herein, and they have no authority to bind the Company except in the manner and to the extent herein stated.

Certificate No. 6260108

American Fire and Casualty Company The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company Liberty Mutual Insurance Company West American Insurance Company

#### **POWER OF ATTORNEY**

KNOWN ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS: That American Fire & Casualty Company and The Ohio Casualty Insurait the State of New Hampshire, that Liberty Mulual Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the S is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Indiana (herein collectively called the "Companies"), pursuant to	tate of Massachusetts, and West American Insurance Company
and appoint, Christopher A. Cyterski; David Douglas; David P. O'Bryan	
all of the city of <u>Louisville</u> , state of <u>KY</u> each individually if there be more than one named, its true and deliver, for and on its behalf as surety and as its act and deed, any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and of be as binding upon the Companies as if they have been duly signed by the president and attested by the secretary of the C	and lawful attorney-in-fact to make, execute, seal, acknowledge ner surety obligations, in pursuance of these presents and shall ompanies in their own proper persons.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Power of Attorney has been subscribed by an authorized officer or official of the Companie thereto this 22nd day of August	s and the corporate seals of the Companies have been affixed
	American Fire and Casualty Company The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company Liberty Mutual Insurance Company West American Insurance Company
STATE OF WASHINGTON ss COUNTY OF KING	Gregory W. Davenport, Assistant Secretary
On this <u>22nd</u> day of <u>August</u> , <u>2013</u> , before me personally appeared Gregory W. Davenport, who acl Fire and Casualty Company, Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Company, and West American Insura execute the foregoing instrument for the purposes therein contained by signing on behalf of the corporations by himself as	nce Company, and that he, as such, being authorized so to do,
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto subscribed my name and affixed my notarial seal at Seattle, Washington, on the	day and year first above written.
	By: KD Riley , Notary Public
This Power of Attorney is made and executed pursuant to and by authority of the following By-laws and Authorizations of Ame Company, Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company which resolutions are now in full fo	erican Fire and Casualty Company, The Ohio Casualty Insurance rice and effect reading as follows:
ARTICLE IV – OFFICERS – Section 12. Power of Attorney, Any officer or other official of the Corporation authorized for that to such limitation as the Chairman or the President may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be neces acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations. Such attor powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Corporation by their signature and execution of any such instrumer executed, such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the President and attested to by the Secretary. Any power or the provisions of this article may be revoked at any time by the Board, the Chairman, the President or by the officer or office	purpose in writing by the Chairman or the President, and subject sary to act in behalf of the Corporation to make, execute, seal, neys-in-fact, subject to the limitations set forth in their respective its and to attach thereto the seal of the Corporation. When so authority granted to any representative or attomey-in-fact under
ARTICLE XIII – Execution of Contracts – SECTION 5. Surety Bonds and Undertakings. Any officer of the Company author and subject to such limitations as the chairman or the president may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations. Surety appears of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Company by their signature and execution of any such instructed such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the president and attested by the secretary.	be necessary to act in behalf of the Company to make, execute Such attorneys-in-fact subject to the limitations set forth in their
Certificate of Designation – The President of the Company, acting pursuant to the Bylaws of the Company, authorize attorneys-in-fact as may be necessary to act on behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver other surety obligations.	es Gregory W. Davenport, Assistant Secretary to appoint suct as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and
Authorization - By unanimous consent of the Company's Board of Directors, the Company consents that facsimile or med Company, wherever appearing upon a certified copy of any power of attorney issued by the Company in connection with the same force and effect as though manually affixed.	chanically reproduced signature of any assistant secretary of the surety bonds, shall be valid and binding upon the Company with
I, David M. Carey, the undersigned, Assistant Secretary, of American Fire and Casualty Company, The Ohio Casualty Inst American Insurance Company do hereby certify that the original power of attorney of which the foregoing is a full, true and co is in full force and effect and has not been revoked.	rrect copy of the Power of Attorney executed by said Companies
IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF. I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seals of said Companies this 14th day of	Ψιι , 20 11
	By: dans M. Carey, Assistant Secretary

208 of 300

Not valid for mortgage, note, loan, letter of credit, currency rate, interest rate or residual value guarantees.

RANDLE-DAVIES MAJOR EQUIPMENT LIST LAST UPDATE 1/15/14

SERIAL NUMBER	85,10593	526214722	A5GM35918	355-1216-2813	74V590	65ET3331	65ET9332	9870883	88G09690	5YN01288	158C1674Y	101170512776	152189	5602775	101170511919	199333	5918240	H2010550	11502-16	192001	PF161C-100898		1H LLUXNSFHA58591	53372	UP13RF1075060	1M1AA13Y6TW059645	1M1AA14Y4XW103954	1E92800792E111057	HCS374-77	1GRLV8227FJ003801	610-OW-816R	1S9F123236K087302	4Z1PB25209S005633
YEAR		2005	2009	1985	1975	2002	2002	1984	1996	1998	1979	1998	1998	2005	1998	2009	2010	2013	1985	2006	2014	9	1985	2009	1974	1996	1999	2002	1950	1985	1969	2006	2009
MODEL NO.	355L	S220	S250	LIFTO4-1216	130G	65E	65E	280€	416B 4X4	416C 4X4	C-330A	BW120AD-3	0600	RD11V	BW120-ADIII	0600	RD12-90	HD13VV	PF115	PF161	PF 161C	: : : :	E-1 S/N J3540	LE L500T	564B	CH613	CH613	PAVER SPECL	DROP DECK	GLBT35PSA	DECK	DECK	DECK
MANUFACTURER	CATERPILLAR	BOBCAT	BOBCAT	CLARK	CATERPILLAR	NORAM	NORAM	CASE	CATERPILLAR	CATERPILLAR	HYSTER	BOMAG	INGERSOLL RAND	WACKER	BOMAG	VOLVO	WACKER	HAMM	BLAW KNOX	BLAW KNOX	BLAW KNOX		EINYKE/INIT.	LEEBOY	AUTOCAR	MACK	MACK	ETNYRE	HAMPTON	GREAT DANE	TOT-EM-ALL	STIGERS	GATOR MADE
DESCRIPTION	TRACK LOADER	SKID STEER LOADER	SKID STEER LOADER	FORKLIFT	GRADER	GRADER	GRADER	TRACTOR BACKHOE	TRACTOR BACKHOE	TRACTOR BACKHOE	STATIC ROLLER	VIBRATORY ROLLER	ASPHALT PAVER	ASPHALT PAVER	ASPHALT PAVER		ASPH.DIST.& IRUCK	ASPHALT DISTRIBUTOR	ROAD TRACTOR	ROAD TRACTOR	ROAD TRACTOR	LOWBOY TRAILER	LOWBOY TRAILER	LOWBOY TRAILER	LOWBOY TRAILER	LOWBOY TRAILER	LOWBOY TRAILER						
EQUIP. ID NO.	2	9	77	FL1	පි	25	99	87	88	69	<b>R</b> 2	R5	8 8	R9	R10	R11	R12	R14	P2	P4	P6		AD2	AD3	TT3	TT6	711	LT1	LT2	LT4	LT5	LT8	LT9

# RANDLE-DAVIES MAJOR EQUIPMENT LIST LAST UPDATE 1/15/14

SERIAL NUMBER	1FDXF47S2XEC12239	1HTGLLJT6RH590030	R685ST21783	GPGCPG1850260	1HTSDAAL4YH302614	1HTSDAAL61H390197	4V5JCBGF2VR854024	1M2P264C1RM016354	1HTTGAHT1XJ003185	4VHJCCPF9VR858015	4V5KC9GH37N451971	4V5KC9GH57N451972	1GDGC24K5SE527501	1D7HA16N64J222170	1D7HA16N75J582999	1D7HA16N85J583000	1GBHC24U43Z189288	1D7HA16NX4J222172	1D7RB1GP5BS523876	3D7JB1EP5BG515851	WDDGF8BB8BR151697	3GNFK16Z55G23Z216	5FNRL386X9B044644	JYJJM7FX1B5029192
YEAR	1999	1994	1971	1977	2000	2001	1997	1994	1999	1997	2007	2007	1995	2004	2002	2002	2003	2004	2011	2011	2011	2005	2009	2011
MODEL NO.	F-450	2674 6X4	R685ST	ROAD BOSS	4900	4900	WG64	RD690	2000	WG64	VHD	VHD	2500	1500	1500	1500	2500	1500	1500	1500	C300	SUBURBAN	EX-L MINIVAN	GX460
MANUFACTURER	SERVICE TRUCK	INTERNATIONAL	MACK	WHITE	INTERNATIONAL	INTERNATIONAL	VOLVO	MACK	INTERNATIONAL	VOLVO	VOLVO	VOLVO	GMC	DODGE	DODGE	DODGE	CHEVROLET	DODGE	DODGE	DODGE	MERCEDES-BENZ	CHEVROLET	HONDA	LEXUS
DESCRIPTION	MAINTENANCE TRUCK	TRI-AXLE DUMP	TANDEM DUMP	TANDEM DUMP	SINGLE AXLE DUMP	SINGLE AXLE DUMP	TRI-AXLE DUMP	TRI-AXLE DUMP	TRI-AXLE DUMP	TRI-AXLE DUMP	TRI-AXLE DUMP	TRI-AXLE DUMP	PICKUP TRUCK	AUTOMOBILE	UTILITY VEHICLE	VAN	UTILITY VEHICLE							
EQUIP. ID NO.	M112	2	TD2	TD4	සී	D10	011	D12	D14	015	D16	D17	102	506	107	108	111	212	312	113	A113	A208	A110	A111

# RANDLE-DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, LLC

NO. 1 MILL CREEK PARK FRANKFORT, KENTUCKY 40601 PHONE 502/695-2255 FAX 502/695-2820



RESUMES OF OFFICERS & KEY SUPERVISORY PERSONNEL

EDWIN D. RANDLE, P.E., MEMBER/MANAGER: age 55; received his B.S. Degree in Civil Engineering from Vanderbilt University in 1981 and his Registered Civil Engineer status in 1987. While a student he worked for The E. Randle Company during the summers as a draftsman, surveyor and layout man for bridge crews. After graduation from college, his first position was Project Manager on a \$750,000 project in Graves County, Kentucky, which consisted of constructing three (3) rural bridges. After completion of this project, he moved to Nashville, Tennessee in June 1982. In Nashville, he was responsible for four (4) projects with a total volume of over \$24,000,000. After completion of the projects in Nashville he moved to Atlanta, Georgia, where he was a Superintendent on an I-75 project involving construction of twenty-one (21) bridges. He now lives in Versailles, Kentucky. He owns 76% of the outstanding stock of Randle-Davies Construction Company. He is responsible for bidding of all work and maintains control over all ongoing projects.

RICK L. COURTNEY, MEMBER/MANAGER: age 60; holds A.A. Degree from Eastern Kentucky University (1974) and has attended Kentucky State University studying Business Mathematics, Business Management, Bookkeeping and Accounting. He was hired by The E. Randle Company as a field office manager in July 1975, on a ten million dollar bridge project at Markland Dam, Warsaw, Kentucky. In November 1977, he was transferred to the corporate headquarters in Frankfort, Kentucky as Assistant Office Manager. He served in that capacity until 1984 when he was promoted to General Office Manager. He serves as equal employment officer, safety officer, subcontractor liaison officer, real estate manager and coordinates communication and flow of information between regional offices and our central office. He participates in bidding of all projects and is responsible for timely and accurate flow of all office related reports and information. He serves as Office Manager and in May 1989 he was elected Secretary-Treasurer of Randle-Davies Construction Company. In 1994, he acquired 24% of the outstanding stock of Randle-Davies Construction Company.

CHARLES E. DAY, SUPERINTENDENT: age 70; was employed by the G. D. Davies Company for 28 years. Has served as equipment operator and project superintendent on numerous grade & drain and asphalt paving projects. Since May 1989 he has been employed by Randle-Davies Construction Company and serves as Superintendent on all paving projects.

ARTHUR R. ROSS: age 62; was employed by the G. D. Davies Company for 10 years. He served as master mechanic and equipment operator. Since May 1989 he has been employed by Randle-Davies Construction Company and has served as Master Mechanic and Foreman on numerous projects involving grade & drain and asphalt paving. In December 2013 he was promoted to Superintendent and will oversee all paving projects.

CARL ROUSE, FOREMAN: age 61; was employed by the G. D. Davies Company for 12 years. He served as equipment operator and truck driver. Since May 1989 he has been employed by Randle-Davies Construction Company and has served as a Foreman on numerous projects involving grade & drain, concrete structures and asphalt paving since 1995.

CALVIN O. BARNETT, FOREMAN: age 56; was employed by the G. D. Davies Company for 4 years as an equipment operator and truck driver. He has been employed by Randle-Davies Construction Company since May 1989 and has served as a Foreman on numerous projects involving grade & drain and asphalt paving since 1999.



Dand Number: 254 020 046

Interchange Corporate Center 450 Plymouth Road, Suite 400 Plymouth Meeting, PA. 19462-1644 Ph. (610) 832-8240

#### **PAYMENT BOND**

Bond Number: <u>334-030-040</u>
KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we RANDLE-DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, LLC, 1 MILL CREEK PARK, FRANKFORT, KY 40601
, as principal (the "Principal"),
and Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, a Massachusetts stock insurance company, as surety (the "Surety"),
are held and firmly bound unto <u>LEXINGTON-FAYETTE URBAN COUNTY GOVERNMENT, 200 E. MAIN ST LEXINGTON, KY 40507</u>
in the penal sum of ONE HUNDRED ELEVEN THOUSAND NINE HUNDRED THIRTY-EIGHT AND 00/100
Dollars (\$111,938.00),
for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, the Principal and the Surety, bind ourselves, our heirs executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
WHEREAS, the Principal has by written agreement dated the <u>12TH</u> day of <u>JUNE</u> , <u>2014</u> , entered into a contract (the "Contract") with the Obligee for <u>LANDSDOWNE-MERRICK TENNIS COURT CONSTRUCTION</u>

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH, that if the Principal shall promptly make payment to all Claimants, as hereinafter defined, for all labor and material used or reasonably required for use in the performance of the Contract, then this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise it shall remain in full force and effect.

#### PROVIDED AND SUBJECT TO THE CONDITIONS PRECEDENT:

- A "Claimant" is defined as one having a direct contract with the Principal or with a subcontractor of the Principal
  for labor, material, or both, used or reasonably required for use in the performance of the Contract, labor and
  material being construed to include that part of water, gas, power, light, heat, oil, gasoline, telephone service or
  rental of equipment directly applicable to the Contract.
- 2. The Principal and the Surety hereby jointly and severally agree with the Obligee that every Claimant, who has not been paid in full before the expiration of a period of ninety (90) days (or such lesser or greater time period as otherwise permitted by relevant law) after the date on which the last of such Claimant's work or labor was done or performed, or materials were furnished by such Claimant, may sue on this bond for the use of such Claimant, prosecute the suit to final judgment for such sum or sums as may be justly due Claimant, and have execution thereon. The Obligee shall not be liable for the payment of any costs or expenses of any such suit.
- 3. No suit or action shall be commenced hereunder by any Claimant:
  - (a) Unless Claimant, other than one having a direct contract with the Principal, shall have given written notice to the Principal and the Surety within ninety (90) days (or such lesser or greater time period as otherwise permitted by relevant law) after such Claimant did or performed the last of the work or labor, or furnished the last of the materials for which said claim is made, stating with substantial accuracy the amount claimed and the name of the party to whom the materials were furnished, or for whom the work or labor was done or performed. Such notice shall be served by mailing the same by registered mail or certified mail, postage prepaid, in separate envelopes addressed to the Principal and Surety. The Principal may be served at any place where an office is regularly maintained for the transaction of business, or in any manner in which legal process may be served in the state in which the aforesaid project is located, save that such service need not be made by a public officer. The Surety may be served to the attention of The Surety Law Department at the above-listed address.
  - (b) Other than in a state court of competent jurisdiction in and for the county or other political subdivision of the state in which the project, or any part thereof, is situated, or in the United States District Court for the district in which the project, or any part thereof, is situated, and not elsewhere.

- (c) After the expiration of one (1) year (or such lesser or greater time period as otherwise permitted by relevant law) following the date on which the Subcontractor provided the last labor and/or materials to the project. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.
- 4. Surety shall have no liability to any Claimant under this Bond for any amount unless it is due and owing to the Claimant by the Principal pursuant to the express terms of the contract between the Principal and Claimant or, if the Claimant does not have a direct Contract with Principal, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Contract between the Claimant and the Subcontractor to the Principal. The Bond incorporates all of the Principal's contractual defenses, including but not limited to pay-if-paid provisions, whereby payment to the Claimant is subject to the condition precedent of the Obligee's payment to the Principal, and other limitations on amounts due under the contract between Principal and Claimant.
- The amount of this bond shall be reduced by and to the extent of any payment or payments made in good faith hereunder, inclusive of the payment by Surety of mechanics' liens, which may be filed of record against such improvement, whether or not a claim for the amount of such lien be presented under and against this bond.

By:

DATED as of this	12TU do	v of JUNE .	2014 .	
DATED as of this	si∠i⊓ da	Y OI JUNE ,	ZU14 .	

WITNESS, ATTEST

RANDLE-DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, LLC

(Seal)

(Seal)

(Principal)

D. RANDUE

Title: MEMBER/MAHAGER

LIBERTY MUTUAL INSURANCE COMPANY

(Surety)

By: Attorney-in-Fact

DAVID P. O'BRYAN



054 000 040

Interchange Corporate Center 450 Plymouth Road, Suite 400 Plymouth Meeting, PA. 19462-1644 Ph. (610) 832-8240

#### PERFORMANCE BOND

Bond Number: <u>334-030-846</u>
KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we <u>RANDLE-DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, LLC, 1 MILL</u> CREEK PARK, FRANKFORT, KY 40601
, as principal (the "Principal"),
and LIBERTY MUTUAL INSURANCE COMPANY, a Massachusetts stock insurance company, as surety (the "Surety"), are held and firmly bound unto <u>LEXINGTON-FAYETTE URBAN COUNTY GOVERNMENT, 200 E. MAIN ST, LEXINGTON, KY 40507</u>
, as obligee (the "Obligee"), in
the penal sum of <u>ONE HUNDRED ELEVEN THOUSAND NINE HUNDRED THIRTY-EIGHT AND 00/100</u> Dollars (\$111,938.00 ),
for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, the Principal and the Surety, bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
WHEREAS, the Principal has by written agreement, dated the <u>12TH</u> day of <u>JUNE</u> , <u>2014</u> , entered into a contract (the "Contract") with the Obligee for <u>LANDSDOWNE-MERRICK TENNIS COURT CONSTRUCTION</u>

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH, that if the Principal shall promptly and faithfully perform the Contract, then this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise it shall remain in full force and effect.

#### PROVIDED AND SUBJECT TO THE CONDITIONS PRECEDENT:

- 1. Whenever the Principal shall be, and declared by the Obligee to be in default under the Contract, the Obligee having performed the Obligee's obligations thereunder, the Surety may promptly remedy the default, or shall promptly:
  - 1.1 Arrange for the Principal, with consent of the Obligee, to perform and complete the Contract; or
  - 1.2 Undertake to perform and complete the Contract itself, through its agents or through independent contractors; or
  - 1.3 Obtain a bid or bids from alternative contractors to complete the Contract in accordance with its terms and conditions, and upon determination by the Surety of the lowest responsible bidder, or if the Obligee elects, upon determination by the Obligee and the Surety jointly of the lowest responsible bidder, arrange for a contract between such bidder and the Obligee, and make available as work progresses (even though there should be a default or a succession of defaults under the contract or contracts of completion arranged under this paragraph) sufficient funds to pay the cost of completion less the balance of the contract price; but not exceeding the amount set forth in the first paragraph of this bond. The term "balance of the contract price," as used in this paragraph, shall mean the total amount payable by the Obligee to the Principal under the Contract and any amendments thereto, less the amount properly paid by the Obligee to the Principal; or
  - 1.4 Waive its right to perform and complete, arrange for completion, or obtain a new contractor and with reasonable promptness under the circumstances:
    - a. After investigation, determine the amount for which it may be liable to the Obligee and, as soon as practicable after the amount is determined, tender payment therefore to the Obligee; or
    - b. Deny liability in whole or in part and notify the Obligee citing reasons therefore.

- 2. Notwithstanding any other provision of this bond or the Contract, or otherwise, the Surety is not responsible for and shall not be held liable to the Obligee for any hazardous waste removal and the Surety shall not be held liable to, or in any other respect be responsible to, the Obligee by way of indemnity, claims or otherwise, or to any public authority or to any other person, firm or corporation, for or on account of any fines or claims by any public authority or for bodily injuries or property damage to any person or thing, including, but not limited to, injury or damage due to the release or threat of release of hazardous substances of any kind or damage to real estate or to the environment or clean-up costs or other damages of whatever kind or nature arising out of any act of commission or omission by the Principal, the Principal's agents, servants, employees, subcontractors or suppliers or any other person in connection with the performance of the Contract. This limitation applies regardless of when any such fine is assessed, claim is made, or injury, damage, release or threat of release occurs and without regard to any term or condition of the Contract.
- 3. The Surety hereby waives notice of any alteration or extension of time made by the Obligee.
- 4. Any suit under this bond must be instituted before the expiration of one (1) year from the date on which the Principal ceased to work on the Contract or such time period as otherwise permitted by relevant statute. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.
- 5. No right of action shall accrue on this bond to or for the use of any person or corporation other than the Obligee named herein or the heirs, executors, administrators or successors of the Obligee.
- 6. Any claims must be presented in writing to Liberty Mutual Insurance Company to the attention of the Surety Law Department at the above address.

DATED as of this <u>12TH</u> day of <u>JUNE</u>	
WITNESS / ATTEST	RANDLE-DAVIES CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, LLC
Kick Lay	By: (Seal)  Name: EDWIN D. RANDCE  Title: MEMBER MANAGER
	LIBERTY MUTUAL INSURANCE COMPANY
	By: Attorney-in-Fact (Seal)

DAVID P. O'BRYAN

Certificate No. 6260184

American Fire and Casualty Company The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company Liberty Mutual Insurance Company West American Insurance Company

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOWN ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS: That American Fire & Casualty Company and The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company are corporations duly organized under the laws the State of New Hampshire, that Liberty Mutual Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Massachusetts, and West American Insurance Compan is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Indiana (herein collectively called the "Companies"), pursuant to and by authority herein set forth, does hereby name, constituted and appoint, <a href="Christopher A. Cyterski">Christopher A. Cyterski</a> ; David Douglas; David P. O'Bryan								
	each individually if there be more than one named, its true and lawful attorney-in-fact to make, execute, seal, acknowledge it and deed, any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations, in pursuance of these presents and shall a duly signed by the president and attested by the secretary of the Companies in their own proper persons.							
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Power of Attorney has b	een subscribed by an authorized officer or official of the Companies and the corporate seals of the Companies have been affixed							

22nd day of August thereto this_ 2013

STATE OF WASHINGTON COUNTY OF KING

American Fire and Casualty Company The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company Liberty Mutual Insurance Company West American Insurance Company

W. Davenport, Assistant Secretary

On this 22nd day of August , 2013, before me personally appeared Gregory W. Davenport, who acknowledged himself to be the Assistant Secretary of American Fire and Casualty Company, Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Company, and West American Insurance Company, and that he, as such, being authorized so to do. execute the foregoing instrument for the purposes therein contained by signing on behalf of the corporations by himself as a duly authorized officer.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto subscribed my name and affixed my notarial seal at Seattle, Washington, on the day and year first above written.

This Power of Attorney is made and executed pursuant to and by authority of the following By-laws and Authorizations of American Fire and Casualty Company, The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company, Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company which resolutions are now in full force and effect reading as follows:

ARTICLE IV - OFFICERS - Section 12. Power of Attorney, Any officer or other official of the Corporation authorized for that purpose in writing by the Chairman or the President, and subject to such limitation as the Chairman or the President may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Corporation to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations. Such attorneys-in-fact, subject to the limitations set forth in their respective powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Corporation by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seal of the Corporation. When so executed, such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the President and attested to by the Secretary. Any power or authority granted to any representative or attorney-in-fact under the provisions of this article may be revoked at any time by the Board, the Chairman, the President or by the officer or officers granting such power or authority.

ARTICLE XIII - Execution of Contracts - SECTION 5. Surety Bonds and Undertakings. Any officer of the Company authorized for that purpose in writing by the chairman or the president, and subject to such limitations as the chairman or the president may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations. Such attorneys-in-fact subject to the limitations set forth in their respective powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Company by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seal of the Company. When so executed such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the president and attested by the secretary.

Certificate of Designation - The President of the Company, acting pursuant to the Bylaws of the Company, authorizes Gregory W. Davenport, Assistant Secretary to appoint such attorneys-in-fact as may be necessary to act on behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations.

Authorization - By unanimous consent of the Company's Board of Directors, the Company consents that facsimile or mechanically reproduced signature of any assistant secretary of the Company, wherever appearing upon a certified copy of any power of attorney issued by the Company in connection with surety bonds, shall be valid and binding upon the Company with the same force and effect as though manually affixed.

t, David M. Carey, the undersigned, Assistant Secretary, of American Fire and Casualty Company, The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company, Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company do hereby certify that the original power of attorney of which the foregoing is a full, true and correct copy of the Power of Attorney executed by said Companies. is in full force and effect and has not been revoked.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seals of said Companies this 12th day of June



# **CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE**

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 11/18/2013

CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to

PR	certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement DDUCER	CONTACT David O'Bryan					
Arthur J. Gallagher Risk Management Services, Inc. 9300 Shelbyville Road, Suite 704			PHONE (AC, No, Ext); (502) 716-7859 (AC, No): (502) 716-7909				
Lo	uisville, KY 40222		E-MAIL ADDRESS: david				
i i					RDING COVERAGE		NAIC #
			INSURER A : FCC				10178
INS	URED					10320	
	Randle-Davies Construction Co., LI						
	#1 Mill Creek Park	INSURER D:					
Frankfort, KY 40601			INSURER E:				
			INSURER F :		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1
		TE NUMBER:			REVISION NUMBER:		
( E	THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIRE CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAK XCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES ADDICTOR OF SUCH POLICIES.	MENT, TERM OR CONDI IN, THE INSURANCE AFF ES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HA	TION OF ANY CONT FORDED BY THE PO AVE BEEN REDUCED	RACT OR OTHE LICIES DESCRI BY PAID CLAIMS	R DOCUMENT WITH RESPI BED HEREIN IS SUBJECT S.	FCT TO	WHICH THIS
LTF			R POLICY E	FF POLICY EXP YY) (MWDD/YYYY	LIMIT	rs	
_	GENERAL LIABILITY	0000045504			EACH OCCURRENCE	\$	1,000,000
A	X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY	CPP0015594	12/4/20	13 12/4/2014	PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	\$	100,000
	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR			•	MED EXP (Any one person)	<u>s</u>	5,000
		:		Ì	PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	s	1,000,000
					GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$	2,000,000
	POLICY X PRO-				PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	S	2,000,000
	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY	* ** ** ** ** ** ** ** ** ** ** * * *			COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Es accident)	5	1,000,000
Α	X ANY AUTO	CA0022721	12/4/201	13   12/4/2014	BODILY INJURY (Per person)	\$	
	ALL OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS NON-OWNED	1	į		BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$	
	HIRED AUTOS NON-OWNED AUTOS			A. year and a second	PROPERTY DAMAGE (PER ACCIDENT)	\$	
						s	23 No. 1. Concessor sector decisions
Α	X UMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR				EACH OCCURRENCE	s	3,000,000
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE	UMB0015530	12/4/201	13 12/4/2014	AGGREGATE	\$	3,000,000
	DED X RETENTIONS				The second secon	\$	
	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY				X WC STATU- OTH-		
В	ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE N/A	321694	12/4/201	13 12/4/2014	E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	s	1,000,000
	(Mandatory in NH)		į.		E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE	\$	1,000,000
	If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below				E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	\$	1,000,000
DES	CRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (Attac	ch ACORD 101, Additional Rema	rks Schedule, if more spac	ce is required)			
CE	RTIFICATE HÖLDER		CANCELLATIO	)N			
	LEXINGTON-FAYETTE URBAN COU CONTRACTOR'S REGISTRATION	SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.					
200 E. MAIN ST Lexington KY 40507			AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE				

Lexington, KY 40507

© 1988-2010 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.